Tab A, No. 5


GULF OF MEXICO FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

220TH MEETING

FULL COUNCIL SESSION

The W Hotel
 

                 New Orleans, Louisiana
APRIL 16-17, 2009

April 16, 2009

VOTING MEMBERS

Tom McIlwain
Mississippi

Roy Crabtree
NMFS, SERO, St. Petersburg, Florida

Robert Gill
Florida

Myron Fischer (designee for Randy Pausina)
Louisiana

Joe Hendrix
Texas

Vernon Minton
Alabama

Julie Morris
Florida

Harlon Pearce
Louisiana

William Perret (designee for William Walker)
Mississippi

Michael Ray
Texas

Robin Riechers (designee for Larry McKinney)
Texas

Ed Sapp
Florida

Bob Shipp
Alabama

William Teehan (designee for Ken Haddad)
Florida

Susan Villere
Louisiana

Bobbi Walker
Alabama

Kay Williams
Mississippi

NON-VOTING MEMBERS

Larry Simpson
GSMFC

STAFF

Steven Atran
Population Dynamics Statistician

Assane Diagne
Economist

Trish Kennedy
Administrative Assistant

Shepherd Grimes
NOAA General Counsel

Phyllis Miranda
Secretary

Charlene Ponce
Public Information Officer

Cathy Readinger
Administrative Officer

Carrie Simmons
Fishery Biologist

Amanda Thomas
Court Reporter

OTHER PARTICIPANTS

David Allison
Oceana, Washington, D.C.

Pam Anderson
Panama City Beach, FL

Kevin Anson
Alabama

Billy Archer
Panama City Beach, FL

Cliff Beard
USCG

Steve Bortone
Duluth, MN

Steve Branstetter
NOAA Fisheries

Glen Brooks
GFA, Bradenton, FL

Jim Clements
Carrabelle, FL

Vicki Cornish
Ocean Conservancy, Washington, D.C.

Jason Delacruz
Seminole, FL

James DeJong
Largo, FL

Tracy Dunn
NOAA OLE
Mike Eller
Destin, FL

Libby Fetherston
St. Petersburg, FL

Claudia Friess
Ocean Conservancy

George Geiger
SAFMC

Jack Golden
Valrico, FL

Keith Guindon
Galveston, TX

Heidi Henniger
Olfish AOLA, Bedford, NH

Judy Jamieson
Gulf and South Atlantic Fisheries Foundation

Tom Jamir
NOAA SEFSC

Gary Jarvis
Destin, FL

Jennifer Lee
NMFS

Jill Jenson
New Orleans, LA

Ron Lukens
Omega Protein, High Springs, FL

Edward Maccini
Seminole, FL

Dave McKinney
Environmental Defense, Austin, TX
Rick Marks
SOFA & GFA, Arlington, TX

Russell Nelson
CCA, Oakland Park, FL

Bart Niquet
Lynn Haven, FL

Dennis O’Hern
FRA, St. Petersburg, FL

Heather Paffe
EDF, Austin, TX

Ellis Pickett
GRN, Liberty, TX

Bonnie Ponwith
NOAA SEFSC

Tracy Redding
AAA Charters, Foley, AL

Charlie Renier
Key West, FL

Hal Robbins
NOAA OLE

Bob Spaeth
Southern Offshore Fishing Association, FL

Ed Swindell
Hammond, LA

Brian Sullivan
USCG

T.J. Tate
GMRFSA, St. Augustine, FL

Bill Tucker
Dunedin, FL

Mandy Tumlin
LDWF, Baton Rouge, LA

Aaron Viles
GRN, New Orleans, LA

Will Ward
Gulf Fishermen’s Association, Tampa, FL

Bob Zales, II
Panama City Boatmen’s Assoc., Panama City, FL

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Thursday morning, April 16, 2009, and was called to order at 11:00 a.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain.

CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  Council members, please take your seats and let’s convene.  It looks like we have a quorum and so let’s open the meeting.  I’ll read the opening statement.  I want to call to order the 220th meeting of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Tom McIlwain and as chairman of the council, I welcome all of you.

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral statements in accordance with the schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written statements to the council staff who are sitting at the tables to my left.

1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral or written statements to include a brief description of the background and interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All written information shall include a statement of the source and date of such information.

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit to the council false information regarding any manner the council is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act.  If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to identify him or herself, starting on my left.

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama.

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama.

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama.

MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana.

MR. MIKE RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas.

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana.

MR. JOE HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas.

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi.

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA Office of General Counsel, Southeast Region.

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries.

DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service.

LT. BRIAN SULLIVAN:  Brian Sullivan, United States Coast Guard.

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida.

MR. ED SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida.

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, great State of Florida, fishing capital of the world.

MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission.

DR. STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  You’ve got an agenda before you.  Are there any additions or deletions to the agenda?

DR. SHIPP:  Under Other Business, I would like to have a few minutes to discuss the possible problems with cobia stocks.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other additions or deletions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would like to add, under Other Business, research needs.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other additions or deletions?  Hearing none, do I hear a motion to adopt the agenda?  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there any objection to adopting the agenda, as amended?  Hearing none, the agenda, as amended, is adopted.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

You received a set of minutes and I hope you’ve had the opportunity to review them.  Are there any additions or deletions or corrections to the minutes?  
MR. GRIMES:  Page 121, Line 31, insert the words “I am” between “team” and “the”.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and that is all.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there any other?

MR. GILL:  On Page 9, Line 8, it should be “move” instead of “more” and so replace to “r” to change “more” to “move”.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other additions or changes or corrections?  Hearing none, do I hear a motion to accept the corrected minutes?  Is there a second?  We’ve got a motion and a second to approve the corrected minutes.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries to approve the corrected minutes.

As I indicated earlier, we’re going to go into executive session now and hear reports from both our AP Selection Committee and the SSC Selection Committee.  If I can ask the audience to vacate the room, we’ll move in that direction.  We will open the meeting at 1:30 to begin our public testimony.  Again, if you’ve not filled out a card and you want to address the council, please do so.  If you’ve got friends coming, make sure you get a card in and make sure they get a card in prior to the scheduled time.

(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 11:05 a.m., April 16, 2009.)

- - -

April 16, 2009

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, April 16, 2009, and was called to order at 1:45 p.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would remind everybody that if you don’t have a card in by now that the opportunity to address the council is gone for this meeting.  I would like to welcome our representative from the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council, Mr. George Geiger.  Thank you for being here, George.

MR. GEORGE GEIGER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I appreciate being here and all the hospitality, as usual.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You’re more than welcome.  We’re glad to have you.  I would like to also welcome back Vernon Minton, who has missed a couple of meetings recently because of his bum knee.  We’re happy to have you back.

MR. VERNON MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I would also like to welcome Myron Fischer, representing Louisiana Wildlife and Fisheries.  Myron, welcome aboard.  He’s sitting in for Randy Pausina and we’re glad to have you here.

Then I would like to introduce to you all, if you’ve not already met him, to my right, Dr. Steve Bortone, who will be the new Executive Director of the Gulf Council.  He comes onboard May 11th officially.  We’re trying to get him indoctrinated a little bit here now and so when you have the opportunity, introduce yourself and get to know Dr. Bortone.

We’re going to proceed with the public hearing.  I will announce your name and then I will announce the person who will follow you.  I would ask you to come over and get near the podium, the second speaker, so that we can move forward quickly and give everybody time.  You’ll have three minutes.  We’re going to use our light system.  It’s two minutes green and a minute yellow and then it turns to red.

I would appreciate if you wrap up your remarks at the end of your three minutes and if you want to speak longer than that and you find somebody that will give up their slot, let me know and we can do that as well.  With that, we’ll start the public hearing.  Our first speaker is Mike Eller and he’ll be followed by Bob Zales.

I need to re-read the statement dealing with public hearings, according to our attorney.  I read it earlier, but just to refresh everybody’s memory.  This is the 220th Gulf Council meeting.  My name is Tom McIlwain and I’m Chairman of the council and I welcome all of you, again.  Members of the public will be permitted to present oral statements in accordance with the schedule published in the agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to address the council.  Please give written statements to the council staff, who are sitting at the tables on my left.

1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all oral or written statements to include a brief description of the background and interest of the persons in the subject of the statement.  All written information shall include a statement of the source and date of such information.

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit to the council false information regarding any manner the council is considering in the course of carrying out the Fisheries Act.  If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, each member is requested to identify him or herself, starting on my left.

DR. SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama.

MR. MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama.

MS. WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama.

MS. VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana.

MR. RAY:  Mike Ray, Texas.

MR. RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas.

MR. FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana.

MR. HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas.

MR. GEIGER:  George Geiger, South Atlantic Council liaison.

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great State of Louisiana, as usual.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, the great, great, great State of Mississippi then.

DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Steve Branstetter, NMFS.

MR. GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, Southeast Region.

DR. CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries.

DR. PONWITH:  Bonnie Ponwith, NOAA Fisheries Service.

MS. MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida.

MR. SAPP:  Ed Sapp, Florida.

MR. TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, fishing capital of the world.

MR. GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida.

MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, M-I-S-S-I-S-S-I-P-P-I, Mississippi. 

MR. SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission.

DR. BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Corky, I’m sure glad you learned how to spell that.  With that, our first presenter is Mike Eller and he’ll be followed by Bob Zales.
OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD

MR. MIKE ELLER:  Mike Eller, President of the Destin Charterboat Association, though today I’m here -- I’m not speaking for my association, but I’m here speaking for myself.  This is my twenty-eighth year as a charterboat fisherman and now I’m also a dual permit holder and so I commercial fish in the wintertime and I participate in the IFQ fishery, though I have no IFQs.
Two things.  You know we’ve been working on -- The SOS group has been working on a way to come up with better data.  With the reauthorization of Magnuson-Stevens, obviously the ante has been upped.  Accountability is the way of the future.

We desperately want to be able to count our fish.  We’re only going to have sixty-two-day season and so it shouldn’t be too hard, but we are working on a data collection system that is going to bring us into the twenty-first century.  We’ve all heard the years and years of ad nauseum of the data is not right and la-da-da-da.  This is an industry-led movement and we very much need you to get behind us, so that we can have better data to give you the tools that you need to make decisions. 

In the same light, my industry, who takes recreational anglers who do not own their own boat and who do not have the chance to go fishing eight or ten or twelve or fifteen times a year -- My customers get to go one time a year and if I’m very lucky, they get to go twice a year to catch their two red snappers.

As we bring accountability into our sector and we count our fish and we go down that path and we jump through all the hoops that we have to jump through, electronic logbooks and VMS, whatever it is, we want that accountability.  We want to be able to prove what we’re catching and we want to be able to prove our effort.

At the same time, we do not want to be lumped into the recreational sector that has no way of being accountable.  We do not want to be lumped into that recreational sector who is going to resist any type of change.  The fellow that owns his boat that lives on the coast, he gets to go fishing eight or ten or twelve or fifteen times a year.  He catches a lot more red snappers than my customer that goes one time a year.

We need sector separation because we are going to bring ourselves to accountability.  We’re going to bring ourselves to the table and we are going to bear the expense of doing this so that we can, at last, prove what our sector is doing and prove what we’re catching.  At the same time, I don’t want to be lumped into and punished because the rest of the recreational sector does not have accountability.

We’re going to make the tough choices.  We’re going to go through the economic hard times and we’re going to have accountability, but we need this council to help us achieve those goals and we need this council to help us to be there.

When the time comes, we want you to support our electronic logbooks and we want you to help us get accountable and we want you to help us with better data and I know my time is up and the other thing I would tell you is that cobia, and I hear it’s going to be talked about, are in trouble and they need to be made into a sport fish, where you can’t sell them.  Thank you very much.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Next is Bob Zales and then Jim Clements.
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City Boatmen Association.  What I’m going to speak to you about are a couple of things and I want to thank Julie for her comments earlier, in committee, about the information about her and Bob Gill and their travel expenses and that’s where I’m headed, is the extreme expense that we in the charter business and also a lot of others, commercial and recreational, when we go to these meetings to bring information to you all.

One thing that I want to explain to you is the burden that’s on our industry.  It’s not just from fishery regulations and whatnot.  Currently, it’s three o’clock and in another forty-five minutes in Florida, at the capital in Tallahassee, there’s another committee meeting to where -- Currently, in the State of Florida, charterboats are exempt from having to charge you the customer sales tax.

Because of the economic situation, there’s some people in Tallahassee that want to remove that exemption and it appears that it’s going to be another tough fight to do that.  Even though it’s a small amount, 6 percent, of a charge, what people consider to be a small amount, it becomes a significant amount at times and it’s going to make it extra tough on a lot of charterboats in the State of Florida.  

In the Southeast, I believe we’ll be the only ones that will have that sales tax, if it passes.  We’re fighting for it and we’ve got people there that hopefully are going to try to keep that exemption up.

Our insurance is increasing and dock rent is increasing and fuel prices.  Everything is getting worse.  Pam Anderson is going to give you some updated information from this year on what’s happened to this industry.  I suspect any charterboat person in this room will tell you that their business so far this year is probably the worst they’ve ever seen.

Somehow, we need a little bit of relief.  A little extra fish every now and then could help and that’s just kind of what I wanted to let you all know.  It’s just a piece of information that it’s not just management of the resource, but we’re being hit from all sides and this industry is rapidly going away.  If you’ve got any questions, I’ll be glad to try and answer them.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Any questions?  Thank you much.  Jim Clements and he’ll be followed by T.J. Tate.

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements and I’m a small vertical line fisherman from Carrabelle, Florida.  I don’t want to see any of my fellow fishermen, including longline fishermen, put out of business or this industry devastated.
I would like to ask all the longline fishermen in this room, their family members, and all the people who depend on the longline fishery to stand up and please remain standing.  These and other longline fishermen have supplied fresh grouper to us and American consumers for over thirty years.  They deserve our respect.

Out of respect for them, I would like to ask everyone in this room to give them and their families just one moment of silence, just one moment of silence, please.  As we all remain silent, I would like to ask each of you council members to put yourselves in these fishermen’s shoes and reconsider your request for an emergency rule that would prohibit bottom longline gear in waters less than fifty fathoms.

This will surely devastate these fishermen and their families.  Please think about the other alternatives, 1 through 4, in Amendment 31 that can accomplish the necessary reductions in the number of turtle takes and at the same time, allow longline fishermen to remain in business, support their families, and continue to supply fresh grouper to this nation.  Please let this moment of silence begin now.

We shout out this council for devastation not to bring.  If silence were the answer, we would ask not a thing.  If silence were the answer, we would have said not a thing.  Thank you and God bless these fishermen.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Jim.  Are there any questions of Jim?  Next is T.J. Tate and she’ll be followed by Buddy Guindon.

MS. T.J. TATE:  I don’t think I can do as nice a job as Jim just did.  My name is T.J. Tate and I’m the Executive Director of the Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  We are a non-profit trade organization that represents commercial fishermen throughout the Gulf of Mexico to provide a unifying voice and to represent the reef fish species throughout the Gulf of Mexico.

We have a few recommendations that I would like to propose to the council today.  We recommend that the council make a decision at this meeting to start a fishery management plan amendment to add the remaining commercial reef species to the IFQ program.  We recommend including as many species as possible, as our priorities are vermilion snapper, amberjack, gray triggerfish, and yellowtail snapper.  While king mackerel is not a reef fish, we recommend an IFQ planning, a start up for this fishery as well.
We recommend that the council establish an IFQ Advisory Panel that can help design the IFQ plan.  Since we are seeking to add several species at once, fishermen and the council now have experience working with IFQs and it is no longer necessary to have a species-specific advisory panel.

Issues such as allocation and transferability will continue to be important IFQ design plans.  In the case of many reef species, issues like setting hard TAC and fairly dividing them between commercial and recreational sectors will need to be resolved.  The Alliance is working with its members and others to develop recommendations to contribute to upcoming discussions.  

CCA has issued a statement dated April 10, 2009 titled “Is there a better way to manage U.S. shared commercial and recreational fisheries?”  We support CCA’s interest and a better way to use harvest tags to improve management for private recreational fisheries.  This can complement and not replace commercial IFQs working for red snapper and expanding in the Gulf’s reef fisheries to conserve fish and make it possible to run businesses and supply seafood markets with fresh fish year-round.

It can also complement the efforts of the for-hire sector under the SOS plan to improve management and accountability.  We support separating the for-hire and private recreational fisheries to meet the different needs of the sectors.

We would also like to offer our support of GFA and SOFA and the agreement that they are going to bring to the table today with Oceana and Ocean Conservancy regarding the longline and turtle interactions, so that these gentlemen may continue working.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Ms. Tate, and thank you for coming.  A couple of questions, just for some clarification.  You said that your organization supports some type of fish tag for the private recreational and then I know you mentioned something about the CCA letter and then sector separation, charterboat, commercial.  Are you supporting that we take the entire allocation and putting it up for sale and whoever can buy it, then that’s how we share up the quotas?

MS. TATE:  We support the sector separation.  We think that the SOS plan is a good start toward accountability.  We don’t think that there should be any allocation toward a sector where there are not accountability measures and that’s our position.  Once sectors have those accountability measures, then there should be allocation.

MR. SAPP:  If we decide to move forward with an IFQ program for the reef fish that are already under a program, do you support the transfer of shares within the sectors?

MS. TATE:  Only if they are accountable and that’s why we agree with the SOS plan, because they want to implement accountability measures.  Right now, the recreational side is not accountable and so there would be no talk of transfer unless there were accountability measures and good management practices in place.

MR. SAPP:  Assuming that there is accountability, you would support the transfer of shares within sectors?

MS. TATE:  Yes, if they’re accountable and good management practices are in place.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I guess I’m a little slow and I need some clarification.  Let’s take the commercial red snapper IFQ right now.  You would want those commercial people to maintain their quota share that they now have, if the stock allows it.

MS. TATE:  Yes, ma’am.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Then the remaining stock, this council decide how to split that up between for-hire, private recreational, and this sector separation and if that can be done, then if there are accountability measures, then the commercial industry and the recreational industry could then trade back and forth.  Is that correct?

MS. TATE:  Yes, ma’am.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Ms. Tate.  Next is Buddy.

MR. BUDDY GUINDON:  My name is Buddy Guindon and I’m a commercial fisherman.  I’m a fish house owner and I’m also the Treasurer of the Reef Fish Shareholders Alliance and T.J. covered all of our points very well.  

I just would like to clarify that on any additional quota that we may have coming that until we get back up to the 9,000 pounds that we were at, I wouldn’t like to see any type of selling of the quota or bidding for the quota.  I believe the commercial fishery would probably not be able to afford what the recreational fishery could afford and we helped rebuild this fishery and we’ve been getting it taken away from us because of recreational overfishing.
Getting back to a point where we had the stock raised, that would be an equitable thing for us, to get back to that point.  Then after that, we could talk about a bid process that would maybe allow fisheries management to get that money to support some of the research that is necessary to go on.

I want to say that we support the GFA and SOFA plan to keep the longline fishermen in the eastern Gulf in business.  I believe that there is a plan in the works that it sounds like everybody is in agreement with.  Hopefully that will move forward.  I believe T.J. covered everything else I needed to say and if there’s any questions --

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Buddy.  Are there questions?  Hearing none, thank you very much.  The next speaker is Billy Archer and he’ll be followed by Russell Nelson.

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and ladies and gentlemen of the council.  My name is Billy Archer and I am representing the SOS group.  I fish out of Panama City, Florida and have been for forty years.  It’s an amazing thing to watch this council work, these committees and the complexities and all the issues that you guys deal with are just something that’s mind-boggling to a layman like myself.
I do find some encouragement in this and my encouragement comes from the talk of sector separation and catch shares and trading between sectors, VMS, logbooks, all these tools that we need to become accountable for the charterboat sector.  One of the things that I find most encouraging is if we can accomplish this, if you all will hear us and work with us, then these measures will guarantee that we have a recreational fishing business in the Gulf of Mexico.  They ensure that we will be able to carry recreational fishermen fishing.

Dr. Crabtree’s report about the Regional Administrator’s report with 30B coming online next month and the commercial sector being totally accountable and leaving 60,000 pounds of fish in the Gulf, those things are amazing to me.

The sector separation and real-time data collection for us is something that you can give us as council members.  We need these tools.  Dr. Crabtree’s report shows you how much we need these tools and it’s something that we feel like that we can integrate with MRIP to show you who we are and what we’re doing and we’re real happy about that process.
Also, Russell Nelson sent in a report about the CCA tag program and we support that for the purely recreational side.  That is their answer, like the SOS plan is our answer.  We hope that that works and we hope that you all look into that and give that real consideration.

If we become accountable, we would like to be able to trade shares with the commercial sector.  That will sustain our business.  There’s going to be grouper quota and if Jim Clements needs some snapper and he’s got red grouper that he has that he doesn’t need, Billy Archer could call Jim Clements up and say, Jim, would you like to trade some snapper for some grouper?  Those are workable solutions and I find that to be another amazing thing.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Billy.  We’ve got a question from Ms. Walker.

MS. WALKER:  Billy, you hold a commercial permit and commercial IFQ red snapper along with your charterboat and you’re asking the council to be able to use your charter IFQ in your charterboat business, is that what you’re asking?

MR. ARCHER:  Ms. Walker, what we would like to do is build up a catch share history on the charterboat side as well, so we can -- It seems like the problem is we don’t know who is catching red snapper and that’s where we want to start, to first identify with who is catching them, and then if we go into a catch share program, you can trade between sectors and then if I can fish my IFQ either way I want to -- I’ve earned it.  Am I incorrect?

MS. WALKER:  I don’t know if you’re correct or incorrect, but I ask you if you -- You apparently then do want to use your commercial IFQ shares in the recreational sector on your boat and to be fair, I don’t think there’s that many charterboats that own IFQ shares in red snapper.

MR. ARCHER:  My commercial side of my business is totally separate.  As a matter of a fact, if it wasn’t for my commercial business, my commercial permits right now, I wouldn’t be in business.  Our business is the worst it’s been in my forty years.  If there is a way to trade between sectors and I can use my quota in the charterboat business, would that not -- Does that not serve both purposes?

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Billy, for being here.  I interpret what you’re saying is after satisfactory accountability in the for-hire sector and establishment of all the correct protocols, then you would like to be able to transfer.  Is that correct?

MR. ARCHER:  That is correct and, Larry, on that issue, we would be fishing these fish recreationally.  If I get grouper from Jim recreationally, I would be fishing these fish for my customers.  It’s still recreational fishing.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I understand what you’re saying up there and so I’m not going to try and confuse you, because I know your point.  How do you feel about if this council can come up with some type of mechanism where perhaps you could trade, lease, buy, purchase somehow from the commercial sector and take those coupons and catch your fish on your charter vessels and then if your customers did not want to take those fish home, then you could sell them so that they could enter commerce?  Would that be acceptable?

MR. ARCHER:  Kay, that’s a great thought and it would be one that would work, I’m sure, but I don’t know at this point in time if we should address that.  What we’re trying to do is the sector separation and our catch history.  

The ability to trade shares between two sectors is, in our opinion, or I should say in my opinion, is a way to sustain the charter/for-hire business, because instead of having a bag limit of one red grouper or two red groupers, we could lease these fish from the commercial sector and have a better bag limit and more fish for our customers and it would come out of the commercial sector if they so choose to deal with us that way.

I had 9,100 pounds of red snapper this year and I’ve leased about 8,000 pounds besides that and it’s expensive, but it keeps me fishing and I’m a full-time fisherman and I need to go fishing.  That’s the only way we make a living.  I appreciate your question and I hope that answers it, some of it.

MR. SAPP:  Thanks, Billy, so much for testifying here today and for the work that you’ve done and Gary and your group.  Initially, you came to the council and I think the idea was that you hoped that the council would take some action to implement some portion of the SOS plan and after we sat down at the meeting at the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission meeting a couple of weeks ago with all of the parties involved, I got the sense that at this point your group feels comfortable that the input you should be providing is to MRIP for them to implement, as opposed to a request to the council for us to do something.  Am I reading that right?

MR. ARCHER:  Mr. Sapp, what we’re trying to do is get our electronic logbooks and the VMS hooked together where it’s showing the effort and giving us the opportunity to show who we are, how many there are.  There’s thirteen-hundred-and-something boats and we don’t know if all those boats are really fishing.  By being able to have this logbook and these VMS, it would identify the real effort.

If the council would be willing to do it, we would love for you to help us, but if we have to go with Larry and Bonnie and do -- However it works.  We just need a real-time data collection as soon as possible and I know Bonnie has been very kind to me about talking about things that would work.  We want to help her and we want to help her help us as soon as possible.  I hope that helps.

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess what you folks are asking the council to do now is sector separation.

MR. ARCHER:  It has to start at sector separation.  It sure does, Dr. Crabtree.

DR. CRABTREE:  That will have to come from the council. 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?

MR. PEARCE:  Billy, thanks for coming today and a couple of questions.  First, I take it that -- Do you want to have your data collection programs in gear as quick as you can, so that you can begin developing your --

MR. ARCHER:  Yes, we do, Harlon.

MR. PEARCE:  If the council can work with MRIP or MRIP work with the council and get it done quicker, you would want that done, I would think.
MR. ARCHER:  As soon as possible, yes, sir.

MR. PEARCE:  Exactly.  If we can get something done quicker through the council process, that would be best for you.

MR. ARCHER:  That’s right.

MR. PEARCE:  The second question is that you told me that -- In your testimony, you said that your commercial operation is what’s keeping you alive right now.

MR. ARCHER:  Yes, sir.  It’s the same boat.

MR. PEARCE:  If you decide to swap IFQs or whatever between the sectors and you take away from your commercial end of it to go to your charterboat or vice versa, either way, when the commercial sector has less fish for the marketplace, you essentially lose your spot at the table if you don’t be careful.

You’ve got to be very cautious with that thought process, because you represent, as a commercial fisherman, the rest of the country.  The citizens in Chicago and New York and San Francisco depend on you for that grouper supply.  Be awful cautious with that thought process.

MR. ARCHER:  Harlon, I think if you had a cap on what could be traded, where there’s not too much sucked out of one sector or the other, just for those protections. 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Billy.  One quick question.  Let me make sure I understand your position or let me ask you a hypothetical.  You have some IFQ shares.

MR. ARCHER:  Yes, sir, I do.

DR. SHIPP:  For the charter guys that don’t have any shares, would you be willing to allow them to buy some shares from you?

MR. ARCHER:  Buy or lease actually, Dr. Shipp.  The lease is what we’re more interested in and this would be for every charterboat, too.  If you have a reef fish permit and a VMS and a logbook system and that data can be collected and transferred to Bonnie and be accountable and at the same time come out of the commercial quota or recreational quota, whatever it is, where there’s total accountability, that’s our goal.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Archer.  Are there any other questions?  Hearing none, Russ Nelson.  He’ll be followed by Tracy Redding.

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m here representing the Coastal Conservation Association.  You all have had the opportunity, I believe, at this meeting to review a document, or at least get a first glimpse at a document, that has been about four months in preparation within the Coastal Conservation Association.
We tried to begin a process back in December actually where we looked at what was going on in management and with a goal of trying to come up with a means of making suggestions for change to this system that would allow for catches to be monitored, for research to be conducted, for allocation decisions to be done simply and easily by the free and open market, and do all this without increasing costs.  In fact, do all this while decreasing general costs of management.
We’ve had a lot of interesting ideas proposed in the meantime.  It took us a while to get this here because we have 90,000 members in the Gulf of Mexico and every state has to review this and then it has to go through a process of being approved by the board.  It’s a very formal process and frustrating at times, but we would like the opportunity at the next meeting to give you a short presentation on this proposal, as others have had the opportunity to do, and try to tell you why we think it makes sense.

We believe that this sort of access, rights-based system, can work if it is fair and equitable and everyone in this country is treated fairly and equitably in terms of accessing the resource.  You work as stewards under the Public Trust Doctrine for a common property resource.

That means that granting a commercial charter license or a commercial fishing license or a recreational fishing license does not bestow on any of those people any more right to the resource than everyone in this country.  We think we need to move beyond the existing paradigms to stop piecemeal reactions and try to come up with an overall management system that might work into the future.

We don’t want to separate sectors and we don’t want to complicate management.  We would like to simplify it and we would like the opportunity to give you a short presentation on some of our ideas so this set of ideas can enter into the dialogue and enter into the stream of discussions, moving in the direction I think this council is trying to go to grasp a system of management that is positive and actually works to conserve the resource and allow these fisheries to continue.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Are there any questions?

MR. PERRET:  Russ, thank you.  90,000 members pales in comparison to the total number of recreational anglers in the Gulf.  Are you outsourcing your document to other recreational groups to get their input to see how they feel about this?  Have you done that yet?

DR. NELSON:  No, Corky, I think we believe that by putting it into the council process, where it can be reviewed and discussed and presented in a transparent fashion, through public hearings and the usual processes that this group uses, that sort of review would be attained.

MR. PERRET:  If I may, we’re trying to improve our outreach and so perhaps that may be a good vehicle.  Thank you.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Russ, and thanks for coming.  I read the paper and basically, what it told me is that CCA would like us to take all of the fish, such as let’s just take red snapper for instance, nine-million pounds, and take those fish and convert those into tags and whoever could buy them would then be able to go out and harvest them.

That’s what I got from the paper and to me, that’s not equitable, because that is not how this fishery has operated.  There are a lot of disadvantages to it from all around, especially with the economy the way that it is right now, and basically it would go to the highest bidder.  I do not feel that is the best use to the nation.  Isn’t that what the paper basically said?

DR. NELSON:  Among other things, it does propose creating a system where an access to the resource would be available to everyone on an open economic market.  Strangely enough, this is exactly what the SEP recommended in the motion to this council and what was discussed in the committee meeting.

If you want to have a free market -- If I were a commercial shareholder right now and I wanted to maximize the value of the shares that I held, I would certainly want to have the biggest open market available so that they would be out there, but yes, it would create -- We suggest moving, evolving, into the direction of a system that would have all those shares available and let the market determine who would get to use them.  We acknowledge the fact in the paper that we expect that there will be some who don’t agree with us.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Russ, and I was at the SEP and that wasn’t my understanding.  My understanding was to create some type of a base where the recreational and commercial could trade back and forth with what exists pretty much now, but not start a whole new system.

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Russell.  Right now, three, if you want to term it, sectors have access to the resource and so no one is being denied access under the current system, private recreational, for-hire, commercial.  You indicate that you want an open market system, but having been a past council member, you know we have a hurdle with regard to economics being the sole measure dealing with something.

It seems to me that you are supportive of an accountability measure after the fact rather than prior to the fact.  Would you speak to the accountability issue and only when you buy a share then you become accountable?  What about the people who don’t buy share?  Are they accountable in any manner?

DR. NELSON:  Accountability hinges on enforcement.  I think our proposal is simple and straightforward.  If you possess a red snapper or any other species that this could be applied to and it doesn’t have a tag on it, you are breaking the law and will be subject to being fined.

Every fish that comes in with a tag on it has already been pre-counted by the issuance of tags.  We have accountability now in the commercial sector at what is basically a big expense to the taxpayers.  

The money that supports the commercial landings data and the ITQ/IFQ system, if you look at the number of individuals who are being counted and you look at the dollars being spent per individual for that accountability, it’s a very high price and it’s nowhere near what the government has been willing to pay to get good recreational data.  The cost per angler is hundreds of times less if you look at the private sector.

We think that this offers the framework of a system that would make it accountable, because prior to every year, and there’s details to be worked out, but a set number of tags, equivalent to the TAC, would be made available.  In order to access the resource, each and every fish, you would have to have a tag.

Additionally, you could require that everyone who purchases tags will have to send in a report.  Accountability here doesn’t rely on self reporting, but we could gather extra information using a subsample of these people.  It doesn’t rely on self reporting and it doesn’t rely on reinventing MRFSS.  We think it’s a new way to look at things that should warrant a very serious look by this council.

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Russ.  Do you believe that every citizen of this country has ownership of the fish in the Gulf of Mexico?

DR. NELSON:  The ownership is a collective and it is held in trust by the government.

MR. PEARCE:  But they still have a share of that ownership?

DR. NELSON:  They are all equally.

MR. PEARCE:  I got you.  If we sell these shares or these whatever to the highest bidder, what does that do for the old lady in Chicago that loves to eat the fish of the Gulf of Mexico?  What does she get from that?  How does she gain?  How do the citizens of this country benefit from that?  I’m not against what you’re trying to say.  I’m just worried about the rest of the people in this country.

DR. NELSON:  We are proposing initially that everyone who wants to get a tag can use it for whatever purpose they want.  If I want to buy a bunch of tags and take my fish to the fish market to sell them, that’s a possibility.  I can do that.
Essentially, this is just like we do with airwaves, with cell phone towers.  The airwaves are owned just like the fishery resources.  They’re a common property resource and our government chooses to let the privilege to use those resources go out to people who are willing to pay for the opportunity.  In return, the money they pay goes to offset the costs to the citizens for maintaining standards and technical support for broadcasting.  It’s pretty simple.  Everyone would have the same opportunity.

MR. PEARCE:  I’m not against what you’re saying.  I’m just really concerned about the rest of the citizens of this country and their access to the resource that they have a part of and if you can satisfy that part of my thought process, I don’t have a problem, but I do have a big problem with that.  Thank you for all your comments.

DR. NELSON:  We’re not suggesting that this bare-bones outline is full of all the answers.  It needs to be filled out and it needs to be looked at, but we’re just asking that it be given a serious thought, because we think it’s a serious proposal.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Let me remind the council that we were scheduled to go to 2:45 with the public hearing and we’ve got forty-five minutes more worth of testimony.  It’s my intent that everybody will have their opportunity to address us and so please keep that in mind.  It’s good information that we’re getting, but I think some of these proposals we’ll be fleshing out as we move forward.  Ms. Redding and then Dennis O’Hern.
MS. TRACY REDDING:  I’m Tracy Redding and I own and operate AAA Charters, a booking service for charterboats along the Alabama Gulf coast.  I’m also a member of SOS.  I would like to thank the council and the staff for the opportunity to testify today.

I would like to focus my time on two main issues, sector separation and timely data collection.  As I prepared for my testimony today, I looked through some of my testimonies from the last several years and sector separation has definitely been a consistent theme in my testimonies.

I believe we’ve come a long way here on the issue and the momentum is building and I’ll refer here to the Regional Administrator’s report as one example.  Let’s face it.  On the recreational side of the red snapper equation, overfishing has failed to be controlled.  We’ve overshot our quota seven of the last nine years.  

It is estimated that half of the recreational landings occur on the for-hire vessels.  For-hire vessels are one of the components in the equation that we can identify.  As Gary Jarvis often points out, acknowledge the for-hire vessels as their own sector.  Let us put the tools in place that we need to identify our catches and then 75 percent of the red snapper fishery will be accountable for their landings.

Furthermore, if overages occur by either the commercial, the for-hire sector, or the private recreational anglers, their annual catch limits for the following year can be appropriately adjusted, which brings me to the next point.  The for-hire sector needs the tools in place to accurately identify the catches in a timely fashion.

It’s currently mid-April and we officially found out yesterday what our proposed 2009 red snapper recreational season will be and there’s still the unknown Florida season factor.  I believe we have opportunities to utilize electronic logbooks on charterboats and provide real-time data to the appropriate officials, vastly improving the opportunities for timely management decisions.
One of the additional benefits of our SOS pilot program for electronic logbooks is that we’ll be collecting data from all landings and discards for all species and not just red snapper, which gives us improvements in data collection, even a standard of excellence, for all the fisheries.

I would also like to acknowledge that the SOS website is up and running, at saveoursector.com, which we’ll be regularly updating with our progress.  A quick note is I read the CCA proposal for the harvest tags in the red snapper fishery.  

Tags are fabulous for the currently unidentified private recreational anglers, but I don’t think they’re appropriate in the commercial or the for-hire sectors.  I also completely disagree with the concept of bidding for the tags, for the reasons of equity.  I think the process should be first come, first serve or on a lottery.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Redding.  Are there questions?  Thank you very much.  The next speaker is Dennis O’Hern and he’ll be followed by Bart Niquet.

MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Hi, council members.  I’m Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  First, I would like to thank you all for the opportunity to hook into the audio feed.  I’ve received reports that people are very happy.  In fact, there’s a lot of people in this room, people that normally are at odds with each other, that are all on the same page about it.  We all think you did a great thing and thanks again.

That being said, I’m a recreational angler.  I fish for pleasure.  I don’t fish for money and I don’t take people fishing for money.  People who do take people fishing for money are either commercial guys, like Bob takes his crew out, or Billy Archer or Bob Zales.  They might take me out if I want to go out on their boat instead of my own or my friends.

Regardless of what boat I go out on, I’m still a recreational angler.  Bob’s customers are recreational anglers.  By the way, I did some numbers.  Some of the new figures are out and it looks like if you go out on a charterboat, if you go out with a professional captain, somebody who is an awesome fisherman, you will catch ten times the amount of fish or ten times as likely to catch fish as you are if you’re an average slob like myself, who goes out and bumbles around and has fun.

What drives the average slobs like myself, all six-million of us, according to the latest figures, recreational anglers in the Gulf of Mexico?  About four-million of them are shore anglers and the other two-million are inshore, near-shore, and offshore.  What drives us is the opportunity to fish.

That’s what I was pushing when I tried to keep the gag at five and go to the twenty-four-inch size limit.  It would have lowered our landings, but it would have still kept the guys who are now stopping fishing, because the economy really is bad, and you all know that, and people are not as likely to spend money to go offshore for the opportunity of two gags, even though according to MRFSS we only caught 1.1 gag, on average, per recreational angler per trip.  Still, that opportunity being held back or reduced is what’s going to drive down the participation in the fishery.

Again, there’s sector separation separating what?  Recreational fishermen from recreational fishermen?  It doesn’t matter where I caught the fish.  The boat owner doesn’t own it.  I don’t own the fish that Julie Morris would have caught off the back of my boat if she went fishing with me or Ed Sapp.

They may have kicked in for my gas, but if we have an IFQ, I wouldn’t feel entitled to their share of the fish.  I’ll just leave you with that, something fair and equitable.  We’ve been working on MRFSS.  MRFSS was called out by the NRC in 2000 and again in 2006.  

MRIP is a slow and painful process.  I’m involved in it and almost all the electronic logbook ideas, that’s stuff that’s out there that we’ve been working on.  I applaud you streamlining data collection and I wish you would help out more with the private angler sector.  I have some ideas and I would love to talk to you about them.  Thank you for your time.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dennis.  Are there questions?

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Dennis.  We’re looking at your podcast right now and I just want to say that Mr. Perret is looking quite nice with the new feed, the new hook-up.

MR. O’HERN:  I noticed you got a haircut.  On that note, if anybody has any suggestions on that, this is all about public access and it’s been made available to everyone.  I’m not trying to push any political or commercial message.  The only reason FRA is up there is because we paid all the bills to get it done so far and we can make the resolution better merely by moving these same cameras a little closer and a little lower and all your lovely faces would be a little bit more in focus.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  As long as you focus it on Corky, that’s fine.

MR. SAPP:  Dennis, also, no question for you, but just a quick comment.  Thanks so much for setting that up and showing the way and for anybody that’s interested, there are thirty-six viewers watching us on those cameras there right now and so to those people, thank you.  I will note that the number dropped a little bit as you started speaking.  I don’t know if that means anything.

MR. O’HERN:  I’m surprised that anybody is still on there.

MR. MINTON:  Same line, Dennis.  I compliment you on putting this together.  I’ve asked for years for us to try to get something like this, more openness to the public for people who can’t travel or for one reason or another can’t get here.  I compliment you on it and I would like to ask our staff to look into this and see what we can do to upgrade whatever and get this thing going, because it would save people a lot of money just to be able to sit at your house or your office and see what’s going on.  I think you’ve done a wonderful job and thank you very much.

MR. O’HERN:  Thank you and in Steve’s defense, Steve has been working on this for quite some time.  There’s been some pretty significant technological hurdles to doing this.  Then there were a couple of corners that had to be cut that I don’t know if Steve would have felt comfortable cutting them, because he’s a really highly detailed guy and a great biologist too and I hope he focuses on the biology part.  We need a lot of help there, but in the meantime, I’ve offered this.

I’ve talked to some of the NGOs already and Joe Hendrix came up and said it would be real nice if this was a group effort and everybody came and just wanted one audio feed.  I think that’s going to happen and we can probably help out so the council doesn’t have tie up very valuable resources on this.

It’s all about the NGOs and our stakeholder groups having access and so I think that we ought to be willing to put in some of the effort and so far, all the feedback is that we will.  I’m going to involve Charlene and Steve on this and we’re going to make something happen.  Thanks again, everybody, for letting us work with that.

DR. CRABTREE:  I want to thank you too about the video.  I like that.  My daughter is a freshman at the University of Florida and watched the Q&A last night and she thought that was interesting.
You brought up MRFSS, Dennis, and you talked a little bit about MRFSS last night and I did check up on the trends in the effort and I encourage you to take another look at it.  Effort, EEZ Gulf of Mexico, all modes combined in 2008, is the lowest since 1991.  MRFSS is showing a dramatic falloff in effort.
Charterboat effort, 2008, EEZ, is the lowest since 1992.  MRFSS is showing a falloff in effort and I know there’s that one wave, Wave 1, that was up, but for the year as a whole, it is showing that effort is down sharply and dramatically.  Take a look at that, Dennis, because we need to make sure people really understand what MRFSS actually is showing.

MR. O’HERN:  All right and if I can just respond, I’ll get with you privately and I would like to make it all available to the council, all the numbers we’re talking about, but what I used was EEZ trips out of west Florida versus EEZ Gulf of Mexico and the west Florida trips only dropped seven-and-a-half percent from 2007 to 2008.

In 2008, we were already hitting the construction slide, the foreclosure slide, the economic slide.  It didn’t take the stock market bottom falling out in October to stop fishing effort.  The MRFSS doesn’t really reflect very much of the $4.00 gas and I’m just concerned that there is some really high stuff in there and the first wave hasn’t even been addressed, that aberration.  There is absolutely no way, come -- or high water that we fished at a near record rate in the first two months.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t mean to get any of the -- I’m sure you can find numbers that show all, but let’s just be careful and let’s not say that MRFSS did not show a falloff in effort in the Gulf.  It does show a dramatic falloff in effort in the Gulf of Mexico.  That’s all I’m saying, Dennis.

MR. O’HERN:  I say dramatic is 50 percent and you’re talking 10, but we’ll do the numbers.

MR. PERRET:  Dennis, thanks for getting that set up and look, make sure you zoom in on Teehan when we put the number around his neck, so we can get the right number on him.

MR. GEIGER:  I already conveyed this to Dennis, but as you all were making your motions and decisions to go forward with some type of council videotaping, or video streaming of your council meetings, I conveyed to Bob Mahood the interest that your council had demonstrated in that and I found out that Mr. Mahood on the South Atlantic side, after Mr. O’Hern had this camera set up at our council meeting last month, two months ago, actually took the initiative and we’re going to have a council streaming process in place for our June council meeting in Stuart.  We’ve already taken those steps as well.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that information.

MR. PEARCE:  I’m jumping on the bandwagon too, because you woke us up with that, but I even -- As we speak, technology changes, as we’re talking, and I can visualize right now, with a database built up, to where Charlene could Twitter a guy in the Gulf that’s shrimping that can’t be here and say it’s time for you to look at the council or a charterboat guy that’s out in the Gulf that wants access.

I think we can take this technology and go much further with it and with outreach that we have to have for all user groups.  I think it’s going to dramatically change the whole way this council is looked at.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern, and thank you again for your presentation and demonstration here.  I think that’s magnificent and for Vernon, our O&E Committee did recommend that we have that online by the next meeting.  Thank you, Dennis.  Our next speaker is Bart and he’ll be followed by James DeJong.

MR. BART NIQUET:  I’m Bart Niquet and I’ve been commercial fishing and recreational fishing and running headboats and charterboats since 1950.  I got my first operator license in 1950.

I want to thank Roy for his question and answer sessions.  It’s sure helped a whole lot of things.  Everybody is wondering about the attendance at the meetings and like I told you in Corpus Christi and it’s the same thing now and I think everybody saw it last night.  The people in the general public think you’ve already got your minds made up and whatever they say or do won’t make any difference.  I don’t quite agree with that, but that’s besides the point.

I reluctantly agree with the compromise proposal on the turtle situation.  I’m not real happy with it, but I think it’s the best we can do.  I think we need an all species IFQ and the advisory panel or panels for that should get a lot better representation from different facets of the various fisheries.

Sometimes I think the people that are on these panels are not really fishermen and don’t realize what they’re doing.  We need a little bit better data interpretation.  We need to get up-to-date regulations published and distributed to both the law enforcement and the public.  

The latest available thing is in 2008 and many changes have happened since then and the Florida Marine Patrol doesn’t know them.  They don’t even know what happened in 2005, because that’s the latest figure they have.  Somebody needs to let them know where the world is.  The SRO, I think that’s a good idea.  Maybe I’ve got it wrong, but the sector separation, I believe that would work.  

Jacques Cousteau, in a National Geographic article called “Sleeping Sharks of Mexico” said that the fisheries of the ocean are too important a food source to be allowed to be utilized for recreation.  We’re not asking for that drastic a measure, but we do think it ought to be reined in a little bit.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bart.  Are there any questions?

MS. WALKER:  Buster, as always, thanks for coming.  First, you said that you weren’t happy with a compromise agreement.  Can you tell me what you’re talking about?

MR. NIQUET:  The compromise agreement is going to close a part of the area that’s most productive for grouper for three months of the year and the line is going to run right through the center of it.  It’s just north of Steamboat Lumps and it’s south of the Madison Swanson line and it’s outside of the Middle Grounds.  That twenty or thirty miles they’re figuring on closing is going to affect several hundred miles of effort.

MS. WALKER:  Buster, let me ask you something.  You said a compromise agreement.  Are you indicating to me that there are council members that have gotten together and formed some kind of an opinion on what they’re going to be doing?

MR. NIQUET:  No, ma’am, I didn’t say anything about the council.  The grouper fishermen and the turtle people representatives got together and whether you pass it or not, it’s still -- I’m not real happy with it, but I would go along with it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bart.  Any other questions?  The next speaker is James DeJong and he’ll be followed by David Allison.  Is Mr. DeJong here?  I don’t see him.  David Allison and he’ll be followed by Edward Maccini.  Mr. Allison, they’re trying to get your presentation up.  Would you let them do that and we’ll let somebody else go ahead of you, David?  Okay.  While we’re trying to get this technical problem solved, could I have Edward Maccini?  Ed, go ahead, please.
MR. EDWARD MACCINI:  My name is Ed Maccini and I’ve been a commercial longliner for thirty years.  I’ve owned and operated my own vessel for twenty-five and my remarks are going to be associated with Charlie and with Marks, whenever they’re called.  We kind of got the order screwed up.

First of all, I would like to let everyone know that in the thirty years that I’ve been longlining that I’ve caught a total of twenty turtles.  Unfortunately, two died.  That’s two-thirds of a turtle per year.  I spoke to Roy about this and asked him if that was good or bad or -- He indicated that it was pretty good, but the problem is if we have a hundred vessels out there and we’re all doing two-thirds of a turtle, that’s sixty-six per year.

According to the 2005 bi-op, thirty-eight seems to be the number.  I know in the amendment they mention that’s a conservative estimate.  I don’t call it conservative.  I call it ludicrous.  Roy indicated self reporting and I agree with that.  It’s just a terrible, terrible number.

My problem is there’s a lot of other things in the amendment that there is self reporting in the logbooks, such as mainline, the number of hooks, soak time.  It just seems like whoever is putting this together decides to use some of the self reporting and then not use others.  I have a problem with that, because it seems like there might be an agenda that you’re trying to achieve and you just pick and choose whatever self reporting seems to be advantageous to that particular amendment, like this one right here.

The other thing is definitions within the amendment of soak time.  No one of the people that I’ve spoke to really understand what soak time is.  That should be a -- Is that all the time I’ve got left?  Okay.  Soak time and another definition was the -- Not the definition, the mainline, the length of the mainline.

Another point is ninety-five trips that were made, and this is in the data, ninety-five trips were made in 2005 in less than twenty fathoms.  I know there’s an asterisk and it says bad reports and there’s another one of self reporting.  Apparently you realized that that was bad and so you didn’t use that.

My problem is just that sometimes you use it and sometimes you don’t.  The other problem I have is the observer program and it’s mainly the unprofessional attitude of the observers.  I’ve noticed an awful lot of observers being the most inobservant of people that I’ve encountered.  I think that is a problem and I think that you should address that.

One observer on one boat -- One turtle was taken on the very first set and the captain went to leave the area and the observer told him, what’s the problem?  He said I caught a turtle and he told him that he revived him and the turtle swam away and everything is good.  In other words, he was almost advising the captain to stay in the area with an interaction and I thought that was very unprofessional.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I’m sure National Marine Fisheries Service would like to know about that, Dr. Ponwith here would.

MR. MACCINI:  I spoke to Roy concerning that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.  Are there any questions?

MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Maccini.  Could you tell us where you fish out of and what part of the shelf you fish on, please?

MR. MACCINI:  From the 26 line to 2830, 2840, from twenty fathoms to forty fathoms.

MS. MORRIS:  Your home port?

MR. MACCINI:  Madeira Beach.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Maccini.  Can you tell me what you are supporting as a cluster of things that you could live with as far as what this council chooses, rather than just shutting everything down?

MR. MACCINI:  I thought that the 2730 to the 2830 that was brought up yesterday was good, mainly because most of the turtles were taken there and there is a reason that most of the turtles were taken there.  
The elbow, which starts at about 2740, is right there and it’s almost like a mini middle grounds.  It’s a huge plateau, if you will, in the middle of that whole area and all the turtles seem to be -- I won’t say all, but the majority of the turtles were taken from that particular area, including the one vessel that took six turtles.  I wanted to make a comment on that, but apparently I didn’t have enough time.  I would say that 2730 to the 2830.  It seems indicative on the graph that that’s where most of the turtles were taken.
MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming.  I think you answered the question, but I was standing away from the speaker and I couldn’t hear it.  The area you fish or the proposed closed area, how much effort takes place there?  I think at one time you said that’s where you fish or a lot of fishing takes place.

MR. MACCINI:  I think a lot of fishing takes place there.  I’m one of them and so naturally if that area is closed it’s going to hurt me, but I’m looking at the industry as a whole, to have as many fish be brought in with the shortest amount of closure.  I’m just trying to explain that a lot of turtles are caught there.  There is a lot of fishing going on there, recreational, charterboat, and commercial.  If you look on the chart, it just sticks out like a sore thumb.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Maccini.  Are you ready to go, Dave?  Dave Allison will be followed by Vicki Cornish.

MR. DAVID ALLISON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, thank you very much for having the opportunity to speak today.  I would like to lead off with the fact that if there were an ideal world for people who are anxious to protect turtles, there would probably be a total closure of all fishing in the Gulf and we would leave it to the turtles.

I think if it were an ideal world for the fishermen, they would fish in as many places as they can to do their job and do their business and that’s to catch fish.  What we come to is a reasonable compromise and over the last six months, a number of us have been working toward that compromise.

Just to set it up very quickly, what we’ve talked about now and what we recommend is a closure during the months of June, July, and August within the area encompassed by the thirty-five fathom line.
The thirty-five fathom line will incorporate where we believe the data shows most of the turtles occur and are likely to occur.  That would be a closure of the entire eastern Gulf and as I say, this is the compromise.  

There are also recommendations for reductions in effort by some kind of limited access program, which we would, of course, defer to the council to come up with the method and the type, but we do believe that some type of effort reduction is necessary and we think that the recommendation that was made early on by the fishing community to limit the bait, to eliminate squid bait, is a very good idea.

Very quickly, let me show you this letter from December of 2008.  I think most of you have seen this.  It’s from the Florida Commission.  This shows the decline in nesting sea turtles.  This is a larger example of that chart.  

This is the reason why it’s necessary to maintain a high reduction in the number of turtle takes even if the new bi-op demonstrates that there are more turtles.  It’s sort of like was said last night.  One of the reasons why there are more red snapper is because the program is working and we believe the same thing may be true here.

These are sea turtle areas, sea turtle positions, of high concentration.  If you’ll notice, these are mostly within the thirty-five fathom line.  You’ve probably seen these maps in the Florida Fish and Wildlife letter and this is simply a chart to show where the turtles are and where they’re known to be and this is the reason why we believe that a thirty-five fathom closure during those three months is going to be far more effective at protecting the sea turtles at the same time that it’s going to be far more effective at allowing the fishermen to fish where they have identified they need to go to maintain their industry.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  I’ve got Mr. Fischer and then Dr. Crabtree.

MR. FISCHER:  This was a great chart that was just up.  I wish we could get the map back on.  I was interested in what were the fathom lines where the takes were, but the map was removed.  It’s right there.  I can’t read the fathom numbers.

MR. ALLISON:  Actually, I think those lines are in the -- I believe they may even be in meters rather than in fathoms on the line, but the line is actually coterminous with -- If you look in the center of the two black lines, if you look at the very center of that and reach over, that is about the thirty-five fathom line, at the left edge of that green area showing sea turtles.

DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Dave.  I really appreciate that and I want to thank you and all the fishermen here.  It’s always good to see people work so hard to come up with something.  I know you’ve talked to your folks and all and so Oceana believes that the compromise that you’ve kind of put forward here would bring the takes down to an acceptable level, based on your at least preliminary look through what you have available?

MR. ALLISON:  Yes, we do.  We’ve looked at it and we believe it will bring them down and with the recommended and accepted level of observer coverage of 7 to 8 percent, which will come about by the effort reduction, we should have a very good understanding over the duration of 31 on exactly whether that has worked or not and the fishermen recognize that they -- One of the things that got them into this problem has been self reporting.  At the same time, they’re willing to continue the self reporting, along with the observer work, to ensure that what they’re doing is going to reduce the takes of turtles.

DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Dave, and I know you’ll help us in doing some outreach to some of your colleagues in the environmental groups.

MR. ALLISON:  We have already begun that, Roy.

DR. SHIPP:  Any other questions?

MR. SAPP:  Thank you, Dave.  You might have said it and I didn’t hear, but are you guys also recommending a poundage cutoff for requirements?

MR. ALLISON:  Thanks for the question.  I think that the decision on how you bring about your effort reduction and whether there should be one poundage or another and what kind of limited entry you use is something that the council is really especially capable of doing to bring about the kind of fishery you want to see in the future.

For us, it’s most important that you simply have effort reduction and how you do it, there are several alternatives and we wouldn’t object to any of those that you choose to utilize and I think it will -- If you do the effort reduction, I think that will provide additional protection, by allowing the existing fleet to fish more carefully and to observe more closely.

MR. PERRET:  David, thanks for your work on this issue.  When you started out, you said “we” have come up with this and who, in generic terms, is we, please?

MR. ALLISON:  A group of bandits who wouldn’t accept no for an answer.  A number of the members of the longline fleet, folks that represent most of the folks that are out there doing the active fishing, the folks at Ocean Conservancy, who have been working on turtle conservation for the last twenty years in the Gulf and really go started with the TED program and working with the shrimpers and the institutions down here, as well as Oceana.

As I said, Corky, we are working to reach out to let the other marine conservation organizations understand that while, again, this isn’t perfect, this is what we believe is a reasonable compromise.

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Dave.  Any other questions?
MS. WILLIAMS:  I just want to -- We haven’t had the opportunity to talk, but I did want to thank you, because I came back from lunch and I was greeted with some of the NGOs and said we have a compromise.  I really appreciate you all working through your lunch with the industry to help this council, because it always works much better that way.  Thank you so much.

MR. ALLISON:  Thank you.  It has been all of us and one of the little things that I just let Vicki know today that most of the folks don’t know is that for five years I represented a bottom longline operator out of Seattle, Washington.  I understand some of the complexities that the fleet is facing in reaching these deals.  We had to deal with albatross.  

DR. SHIPP:  Once again, Dave, thank you.  The next speaker is Vicki Cornish, followed by Charlie Renier.

MS. VICKI CORNISH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the council.  My name is Vicki Cornish and I’m with Ocean Conservancy and I’m going to deliver a lot of the same message that Dave Allison just talked about in terms of an agreement reached on Amendment 31, at least within a group represented here at the council of longline fishermen and NGOs that have been trying to forge a solution here.

I would like to just first start out by saying that we would like to see the council move very quickly on Amendment 31.  Amendment 31 is a way forward to address takes in the bottom longline fishery that have greatly exceeded the anticipated take levels that were laid out in the 2005 biological opinion.

We’re particularly concerned about these takes because they represent a large number of mortalities and interactions with large breeding age turtles.  This is a very significant portion of the population that’s critical to the survival of loggerhead sea turtles.

We continue to see a decline in the number of nesting turtles, as you saw in the graph, and this is indicative of a population in trouble and so we need to move quickly.  The council and the National Marine Fisheries Service have a legal obligation to significantly reduce the number of takes in this fishery.

We submitted a letter to the council prior to the Reef Fish Committee meeting yesterday suggesting two possible options to reduce takes, but we recognize that the only alternative that’s going to work is something that works for everybody, while also meeting the legal obligations of the Endangered Species Act.

That’s why we’re here at this meeting to try and share ideas and work with the fishermen to try to find that solution.  The combination of alternatives that were presented yesterday left a lot of us wanting and I suppose you could say it spurred us on to get together and try to figure out something, perhaps, that would get us closer to where we needed to be.

We sat down with the longliners this morning and with Oceana and we forged the agreement that Dave laid out.  Again, just to go over it, it includes a closure out to thirty-five fathoms for the entire eastern Gulf for the months of June, July, and August.

The basis for that is basically that it tends to represent the overlap of sitings and take data and it also provides a fair amount of fishing opportunity hopefully for fishermen to continue to fish in an area that is not as sensitive to turtle takes.

This alternative should include some kind of a limited entry program that would reduce effort in the fishery and a cutoff of 40,000 pounds seems appropriate, but, again, that’s an issue that’s better left to the council and we also recommend the prohibition on squid bait, as there’s a growing body of evidence that suggests that squid is a preferred food item for turtles, when given a choice, and may be causing these takes to occur in the longline fishery.

We’ve seen how important good information is for good management and therefore, we suggest that NMFS continue to put observers in the longline fishery and increase observer coverage to a statistically significant level of coverage, maybe the 5 to 7 percent that Bonnie suggested yesterday.  We also suggest that the options under Action 5 regarding soak time and mainline length and even on minimum bait size --

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Could you bring it to a conclusion, please?

MS. CORNISH:  We can’t stress enough how important it is for the council to move forward on a good preferred alternative and we recognize that this compromise is a bit of a hit to the longline fishery and we really appreciate the willingness and collaboration with the longline fishing industry to forge the solution.  Thank you.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Cornish.  Go ahead, Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  Vicki, you were in the middle of making a point about the gear technical stuff, the mainlines and the soak times.  Could you finish that point, please?

MS. CORNISH:  We think that those hold a lot of promise.  We have heard from the longliners that limiting the length of line or the soak time -- I know there are issues involved with both, but we think it’s a matter that deserves further research and we would love to see some research effort put towards these and other kinds of solutions, maybe through an experimental fishing permit or some other mechanism.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there other questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Hi, Vicki.  I really appreciate you coming and as well working with the industry.  I’m almost fixing to put you on the spot.  Do you think it would be doable if this council were to ask Roy to go ahead and implement the June, July, August for the entire eastern Gulf out to thirty-five fathoms and no squid bait now, rather than closing that fleet down, and us work diligently to have all of the others implemented through Amendment 31, as well as those perhaps maybe as quickly as August?

MS. CORNISH:  We really see this as a long-term solution under Amendment 31, because it also incorporates not only the things that you’ve mentioned, kind of the basic tenets of that proposal, but as well an effort reduction scheme.

That will take a little bit of time to implement and that’s something that may be a little bit difficult to do through an emergency closure.  I recognize the emergency closure is on a lot of people’s minds here at this meeting, but it’s a little bit of a different circumstance, in our mind.  We’re really focused on the long-term solutions for the fishery.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any other questions?  Ms. Cornish, thank you again for your efforts.  Dave, I had to step out of the room and thank you for your efforts and I want to thank the fishermen for getting together and working out a program.  Our next speaker is Charles Renier and he’ll be followed by Will Ward.

MR. CHARLES RENIER:  My name is Charlie Renier.  I’m a second-generation fisherman from the Florida Keys.  I’m probably one of the last remaining fish house owners that’s still expanding in the State of Florida.  I’ve got one of the last two fish houses left in Key West.  We have about 200 boats fish for us out of that particular fish house.  About 600 fishermen fish on those boats.  I probably have forty employees out of Key West.
I also have a fish house out of North Miami, which has another forty or fifty employees in it.  I’ve got a freezer plant in St. Pete that employs, in a busy time of year, 180 to 200 people and in a slow time, fifty to a hundred people.

This past year, I bought one of the last fish houses in Madeira Beach.  Bob Spaeth has the other one.  I bought Triangle Fisheries, trying to keep the fishermen being able to fish in the Gulf and trying to keep the grouper fishermen to have a place that they could stay fishing.

It’s been a struggle.  Everything is going.  Our slow time of the year is May, June, and July.  Our lobster season is closed in the Keys and our crab season is closed.  We don’t catch mackerel and king fish this time of year and so we rely strictly on the bait sales, which we have a bait company out of Cortez, and the grouper industry to keep us going.

We have a pretty good sized yellowtail snapper fleet out of Key West which keeps us going through the summer and if this grouper closure was to go through for ninety days, it would probably bankrupt me in the Madeira Beach area, which in turn would bankrupt all of my other fish houses.

Directly related to my fish houses, between the fishermen and employees, are about 1,500 people and so it’s no small little fish house.  On you all’s social impact here, basically what I read here is it says that based on the analysis of landing and permit data there are no communities in the Gulf region that are completely dependent on the reef fish and the longline industry.  That’s 100 percent wrong.  Bob’s fish house is 95 percent longliners and mine is 95 percent longliners.  If this closure goes into effect for ninety days, it will bankrupt both of us.  

We want to enhance our original proposal as far as we agree with Oceana and Ocean Conservancy to close the Gulf out to thirty-five fathoms for Amendment 31.  We do agree with that, the thirty-five fathoms.  It would reduce the turtle takes by 75 percent and that’s based on you all’s Table 2.21 on page 30 of the amendment.

We are also, as industry, willing to step forward and put a 40,000-pound qualifier in, to raise it up from the 30,000.  We think that will help relieve some of the pressure in the Gulf.

Basically, the amount of bottom that we’re giving up, it’s a huge amount.  On the back of a napkin, we come up with 9,000 square miles that we’re going to give up for ninety days to make this happen.

To go one step further, we’re basically coming to you all and begging you all that if this is good enough to put forward in Amendment 31 and you all are in agreement, why can’t we go ahead and do this now?  Why can’t we do the June, July, and August closure out to thirty-five fathoms instead of stopping the whole industry?  That way, we can get the new biological study out and see if we can keep fishing.  Any questions?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a few more minutes if you need them.  If not, I’ll open it up to questions.  Any questions?

MS. MORRIS:  Just to make sure I understand, you are very concerned and opposed to the emergency closure for 2009.

MR. RENIER:  Yes, ma’am.

MS. MORRIS:  But you support the same collection of actions that the other speakers have been speaking about regarding Amendment 31, which would come into effect in 2010?

MR. RENIER:  Yes, ma’am.  We sat with Oceana and Ocean Conservancy earlier and come to an agreement, yes.

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you and the cooperation amongst the groups is phenomenal.  Something I have not heard come up, and you might not be able to answer it -- I was going to actually address it to Bob, but you came to the podium before him.

I’ve not heard anyone from either the scientific community, the fishermen, or the green groups discuss hook size.  It might be because it’s moot and it doesn’t apply, but I was just wondering if hook size was a factor in turtle takes, if possibly a reduced hook size could keep the fleet fishing longer.  Maybe Bob can address it later.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for coming.  Money, socioeconomic.  Can you give me a figure?  I know last night we had a small discussion and you were telling me about the millions of dollars that you have already put into buying these fish houses in order to keep these communities working.  Economic impact, could you give me a number on that?

MR. RENIER:  I sure can.  The fish house -- Do you want all of them?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Go for it.

MR. RENIER:  The fish house in Key West I purchased for about ten-and-a-half million dollars the year before last.  The fish house in Miami, I purchased for $1 million last year.  The freezer company in St. Pete, we have approximately $5 million in it.  The fish house in Madeira Beach, we paid $3.2 million for.  We also bought the boat yard next door, which we paid another $1.6 million for, to make sure the fishermen had a place to pull their boats and they weren’t run out.

We have huge payments.  We’ve got mortgages on all the properties and in order to keep them going, we need to be able to fish twelve months out of the year and that’s why we came up with this compromise, even though it hurts.  It’s a huge chunk of bottom we gave up.  This is no little piece of bottom.  9,000 square miles is a lot of bottom, but we’re thinking we can survive with that.  There’s no way we can survive a ninety-day closure.  We can’t do it.
MS. WILLIAMS:  My other question then was there was some consideration and you all were hoping that perhaps Roy could do something and use most of these items that you all have came up with to reduce the take of the turtles instead of the emergency closure.  That’s a yes or no.

MR. RENIER:  Yes, ma’am, it is.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Also, you all were willing to go with the 40,000 pounds, right, for long term?

MR. RENIER:  Yes, ma’am.

MS. WILLIAMS:  You’re saying that it’s going to affect you severely economically and you’ve already given the figures over the last three months.  I was going to ask you -- Are you expecting us, if there’s some way that Roy can’t use these suggestions that the groups have come up with, are you all expecting him to get Amendment 31 approved and implemented in June or August?

MR. RENIER:  I think from what Roy said yesterday and, Roy, you could clarify this, but I think that the fastest you could get 31 implemented was next year.  Wasn’t that what you said or can you do it faster?

DR. CRABTREE:  If we could find some way to take final action at the June meeting, that would speed that up some.  That’s just something we’re going to have to consult with our attorneys on and see how quickly we can finish all the things that have to be in the document.

MR. RENIER:  I know you guys are used to hearing -- Fishermen are fantastic for always crying it’s the end of the world, it’s the end of the world, but this will -- If we have a ninety-day closure, this will end the longline fishery in the Gulf.  There’s no way we can keep the fish houses open.  

The infrastructure will not make it and I don’t foresee any of us being left.  Ninety days would really wipe us out.  If there’s anything, Roy, you or the council can do to -- Like the agreements we made with Ocean and Ocean Conservancy and we’re hoping that gives you enough going forward, with reducing the total takes by 75 percent.  We’re hoping that gives you some leeway to let us keep fishing and then we can go ahead and implement Amendment 31 as soon as possible.

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll certainly look very carefully at all this and I understand the economic impacts of it and I really do thank all of you guys for coming to the table and working on all these.  We’ll try to do the best we can for everyone.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Renier.  The next speaker is Will Ward and Glen Brooks has given his time.  He has a total of six minutes and he’ll be followed by Bob Spaeth.

MR. WILL WARD:  Good afternoon, everybody.  It’s good to be back.  I see a lot of familiar faces.  First, I want to thank the groups that work with us.  I am here on behalf of Gulf Fishermen’s Association to try to help work on solving issues with turtles.  It’s been a long, hard battle since this came before us, a lot of work, a lot of discussion, a lot of late nights for me.

I’m thankful that the folks that we had to work with us have been honest and upfront with me on what we can do and what we can’t do.  That’s critical.  Integrity matters to me and I’m glad that they’ve been that way with me.

Oceana and Ocean Conservancy, I want to thank you personally for thanking with us, unlike other environmental groups that decide to take us to court.  That’s my little pet peeve on that one.  Anyway, let’s move forward with -- You’re going to hear a lot today about the short-term implications of the closure.  
I wasn’t happy with the council’s actions on the emergency action, nor was our association, but since the day that I was given this task to work on -- Will, what can we do, I was told.  Glen Brooks and Dean Pruitt, who are on the board of directors with me of Gulf Fishermen’s Association, sat down and said, Will, what can we do to help and what can we do with this?  We want to get our hands around this and we don’t want to catch turtles.  We want to solve this, but we also have a business to run and operate.  I said, guys, we’re going to have to give it some skin.  We’re going to have to give up something and we’re going to have to dig deep.

I think the compromise position that you’ve seen before you gives up an awful lot of workable, fishable bottom and it’s going to help sea turtles quite a bit and that’s good news.  That’s good news for the sea turtles.  It’s going to be awfully difficult for them to get through this, but I think they say they can do it and so who am I to argue with them?  I’m going to support them on that and try to help them to do so.

What I want to focus on, in terms of my testimony though, is more on what we can do in terms of science.  I managed the grant for us, the cooperative research proposal grant with the agency, in Miami.  I’ve had great response with the scientific team down in Miami.  They’re great people and in addition to that, I’ve also worked with the Protected Resources Division in Miami and they want us to help us out with some solutions on this that may be scientific in nature, some things we can test, some things we can do to mitigate turtle interactions.

My concern is over the long haul is that as turtle stocks begin to recover -- That’s our goal here.  It should be about the turtles.  We’re going to potentially see more interactions with those turtles and so my goal, first goal, is to work on trying to reduce mortality and then, of course, reduce interactions along the way with that too, but keep mindful of that, that as turtles do recover there’s the possibility that we’ll have to find new ways to fish as an industry so that we can mitigate those interactions.

The areas that I’ve talked to the Science Center about so far that provide the most promise in doing so are the following, the issue of bait and squid.  Vicki and Dave Allison both mentioned that.

We don’t know for sure if squid bait absolutely for certain would be something that reduced turtle takes, but there is an inclination, given the information from the pelagic longline fishery and other fisheries and the issue of durability with squid bait being such that squid bait stays on the hook much more longer than let’s say a fish bait, where a turtle works up on a bait with squid.  With a fish bait hooked through the eyes, he works up on it and he rips it off and he’s gone and he doesn’t get hooked.

There’s promise with squid bait.  We would like to do some research on that and we, quite frankly, would like to have your support in doing so.

The second thing would be leader or gangion length.  It is enforceable.  I’ve talked to Hal and Tracy about that.  They can get onboard and measure leaders.  There seems to be some issue with the further, the longer, the gangion length is, the more likely there is the possibility of having either a hooking in terms of an entanglement of a turtle or a hooking in terms of biting the bait of a turtle.

The basis of that was several years back, if you look at the data, several years back, when the guys were trying to go to longer leaders to catch gag groupers, there also was an increase, and maybe it’s coincidental, but we’ve got to test this, in terms of the takes of turtles also.  This is another area of promise that we would like to look at and research.

The third thing, and I know that some people have been somewhat critical of mainline length, but let’s not be fearful of technology, people.  Please, let’s look into line counters, VMS, other ways to know that we have sets and we can set caps on mainline length if we need to do so.  If it’s so desirable to do so, we can test that.  At the Science Center, we’ve talked about that, also.

Those are the three areas that I, myself, and the crew, including Sheryan Epperly and Paul Richard down at the Science Center, have agreed upon to look at and focus on.  Those three being -- The reason why only those three is that as we get out and test too many things, the feedback that we get, there’s so much clutter from that that we really don’t get enough information that can tell us anything.

I’m deferring to them as the experts in that field, but I’m there to try to help provide them the ground level information from the industry perspective.

Lastly, and I think we’ll be able to expand upon this more, will be the gear conversion program, the boats that we would like to see in terms of take the conversion and also allow for there to be less interactions converting over to vertical line gear, is something that would be something that would be of high interest in our area.

40,000 pounds, as Charlie Renier had alluded to earlier, would be something that would be amenable to us.  I think it cuts the fleet down to a sizable amount that we can get observer coverage and also look at the issue of vertical line gear and interactions with turtles in that regard, also.

With that, I don’t want to lose sight on the promise of doing research work with Bonnie and the Science Center and I hope you guys can encourage that and I would like to open it up to any discussions.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Will.  Are there questions?

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Will.  Once again, I thank everybody for getting together and talking.  I don’t know how this will all turn out with the council.  We’ll find out tomorrow, but there was one other thing that I wanted to let you know that is germane to some of your comments and some of the other comments.

The Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission is meeting today and this morning, they unanimously passed a resolution to the Governor to send a recommendation to the Secretary of Commerce to declare a fisheries disaster for the reef fish longline fishery, which includes gear conversion and it also includes going back into the infrastructure, fish houses and so forth.

I just wanted to let you all know, while some of you were here, that that process has begun.  How that will turn out, once again, I can’t predict, but for what it’s worth.
MR. WARD:  We want to thank the commission and the Governor for that, because we’ve been working and talking in discussions with them.  They’ve been very supportive to understand just what this will do to the Florida seafood economy.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  If not, Will, thank you very much for your part in these negotiations.  We appreciate it very, very much.  Bob Spaeth and he’ll be followed by Rick Marks.

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  I’m Bob Spaeth, Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  I want to talk a little bit about unintended consequences of a long closure.  You know as we’ve developed all of these management plans and we never think about the fellas on the dock, our unloaders.  
When a boat pulls up to the dock, that guy unloading the fish, besides getting it into the right box and the right truck, which is a tough deal, they have to now know all the species of fish.  They have to go to shark identification school so we can tell ridgebacks from non-ridgebacks and get the reporting. 

We actually work as police there ourselves.  Let’s say an example here is if a kingfish is out of season and one of these guys brings one home and he’s not supposed to, but he doesn’t really know it, we throw it on the side and tell him, no, no, no and you can’t do that and go give the thing away.

If we close for a long period of time and these people go away, we’re never going to get them back.  They’re actually experts and we’ve forced them to be experts by the amount of regulations we have.  The same thing goes for the captains on the boat.

If you’ve got a shark permit or a highly migratory, you have to go to shark identification school.  You have to know all the species and you have to know all the thirty-one amendments we have here and you’ve got to know the size of the fish and you’ve got to know when you can take them and when you can’t take them and where you can take them.  It’s getting to be very, very technical to run a boat and stay out of the arms of the law.

The other thing that you need to know is if you let your boat sit down there for a long time and it’s sitting there -- Every four months you have to change the line if you’re using galvanized.  The EPIRB runs out.  There’s a time limit.  Every year, we have to take our life rafts in and get them re-inspected and that’s $1,000.  There’s lots of unintended consequences that we don’t really think about and costs associated with long-term closures.

The other thing is they say you can convert to vertical line fairly easily.  When I was a kid, when you went vertical line fishing, you could catch your fish.  You could keep everything back then.  Today, with vertical line, you’re throwing about a third or half your fish back because of either size limits or out of season or no IFQs.  It’s not the same as it was ten or fifteen years ago.  It’s a lot different, because of regulations.

I would also like to make a recommendation that you hire Denny for the camera and get him out of my hair.  We’ve got about twenty people in my fish house watching it on computer.  Thank you, Denny.

DR. SHIPP:  Bob, kind of a dual question relating to your comments regarding the vertical gear and some confusion over comments you’ve made in the past.  Would you describe the situation with red snapper vis-à-vis the vertical lines, the availability of quota, and the bycatch when quota is not available?

MR. SPAETH:  I brought it up here and it’s been used against the longline industry, because of what we say has been taken out of context.  What we were talking about is the red snapper are so abundant in the Gulf of Mexico.  There are more than when I was a kid and I would venture to say and bet that they’re the most prolific fish out there today and they’re not this big.  They’re this big.  They’re all ranges.  They’re not all those chicken snappers.

What happens is they all live in the same habitat with your gag grouper and your snappers and if you go through the line and you set, you’re going to pick up a few snappers here or a few snappers there.  We can’t keep them because the way the system worked, we were under the 200-pound trip limit and the west central Gulf did not get any IFQs to speak of.

The same problem with the vertical line and there’s 800 or 700 vertical line reef fish permits out there and they’re having the same problem.  We’re hearing reports that they’re taking paper bags and putting them around the bait and getting through the snapper and jerking the paper off of it so they can keep the bait down on the bottom to try to catch a gag.  Does that answer your question, Bob?

DR. SHIPP:  Would you make any estimate of tonnage loss or weight loss due to that?

MR. SPAETH:  A lot of it’s talk and a guy will come in and he’ll say, man, I threw 1,500 pounds of fish away and it could have been 900 or it could have been 800.  I will tell you that you have observers on the boats and you should be able to go to the observer data and find out exactly what the tonnage is.

MS. MORRIS:  Bob, could you tell us how many of your longline boats are also rigged for vertical lines?

MR. SPAETH:  None.

MS. MORRIS:  None?

MR. SPAETH:  Zero.  To that point, Julie, the reef fish -- About 65 percent of the reef fish are landed by the longlines and so you can understand the hit to the consumer and the industry if we do away with that gear.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Are there any other questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  When you’re closed or if you’re closed for three months, four months, five or six months -- I know you’ve already said three months you can’t survive and you’re gone.  Let’s talk a little bit about the fish that you supply.

What’s going to happen to that infrastructure as far as we shut you down and you all were catching 65 percent of the red grouper and then all of a sudden they’re stopped for ever how many months that they are.  Do you see that affecting the sale?  Plus, when we do let you come back fishing, then getting that market back?

MR. SPAETH:  Yes, if we go by history.  You can look at the shark and you can look at the amberjack.  Let me use amberjack for example.  We had a great amberjack market.  I remember in the Panhandle they were eating them and then all of a sudden we come to large closures.

Right now, when we buy amberjack, we’re cutting the heads off and freezing the logs and they’re using them for other things, because we can’t sell them.  We’ve lost the market.  The same thing happened with shark and I would presume that if we had a long-term closure that the markets that we have built over the time, they’re going to start taking a substitute and you’re going to be eating catfish and tilapia.

As far as the price goes, I think with the supply and demand that the price of grouper would probably go up somewhat, but it’s still pretty high now and in these economic times, people don’t want to eat twenty-dollar-a-pound grouper.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I had two other questions.  How many longline vessels are you aware of that has both longline gear and bandit gear?  That’s the first question.

MR. SPAETH:  I think in the Madeira Beach area, and if I’m wrong, one of the guys will jump up and let me know, but I think there’s probably only four or five boats out of the sixty or eighty.  Is that correct?  Yes.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Not only do they not have the gear, but in your mind, is there a learning curve when you switch gears from a longline to bandit and for how long do you think that learning curve is?

MR. SPAETH:  We’ve had some extensive discussions on that and I kind of put it like this to you.  You can say this guy is a fisherman and he can jump out there.  It’s completely different vertical line fishing or bandit fishing than it is from longlining.

The learning curve would take two to three years, I believe, before that guy could really get up to speed.  It’s like I say, if you’re a great athlete and you play baseball and now we want to move you over to basketball, it’s going to take you a period of time to get up to speed even if you’re a great athlete.  We are going to have a learning curve and it’s going to take some time for us to get up to the quota.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Again, thank you for all of you all’s hard work.  Mr. Fischer has got a question.

MR. FISCHER:  Bob knows I want to ask him about hook sizes, but I think he was just commenting, finally, that the vertical line fishermen are better than the longline fishermen.

MR. SPAETH:  I just said there are more of them.

MR. FISCHER:  Serious now, Bob.  It hasn’t been brought up much that I’ve seen in the readings I’ve made and I’m just curious about your take on hook sizes, if that could possibly enter in as a viable means of turtle interactions and doing away with hooking turtles.

MR. SPAETH:  We looked at every possible option we could and that became one of the options we felt that wouldn’t work, because the hook size, to really work any good -- It works in the pelagic fishery, but the hook size would be too large for the reef fishery.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Bob.  Again, thank you all for all of your hard work.  The council appreciates it.  Next is Rick and he’ll be followed by Bill Tucker.

MR. RICK MARKS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members.  Rick Marks, SOFA and GFA.  Bill Teehan, thank you so much for the show of confidence from the State of Florida.  I want you to know that I’ve personally worked a couple of disaster requests through NOAA and through Congress and actually get some money and I have to tell you, we’re going to have a lot more gray hair before I’m able to get that darned thing through.  We appreciate the support.  It isn’t going to help us in the next couple of months, but it’s good to know that Florida is with us.
I want to associate my remarks, obviously, with Charlie Renier.  He’s one of our team leaders and he’s done a good job and we’ve worked hard with the NGOs and I think that that shows and I appreciate you folks recognizing that.

I urge you to do what you can to find a middle ground to help us not only in the long term, but the short term as well.  It’s extremely important.

A couple of bits of minutia I want to go through on the action that the committee did yesterday on 31.  The first one on Action 2 was about restricting fishing and we had come up with a proposal from 2730 to 2830 north inside of thirty fathoms.  A couple of council members came up to me afterwards and kind of looked at me and said, how in the world did you guys pull that off?
I want you to know that we don’t come to the council and not speak the truth and the agency has not released the exact locations of the takes, but we’ve got a lot of talented guys with plotters and charts and we’ve been looking at the same data you have for six months, albeit not very much of it, and we’ve basically boxed up thirteen of the eighteen takes that we could find and still leave bottom open and that’s how we calculated the percentage that we had gotten.

I understand that’s moot, because you went to fifty fathoms on us, but I want the council members to know that’s how we did it, in case there are any questions.

On Action 4, we definitely support the observer coverage in the 5 to 7 percent area.  However, we’re still concerned about the cost.  $400 to $500 a day for a ten-day trip, once you meet your fixed costs, that cuts into a lot of profit.  If you’re going to put that on us, we certainly hope that Uncle Sam would step up and help us underwrite some of those costs.
We are very concerned, however, about one provision within the observer section that we didn’t get a chance to talk about and that’s the issue that talks about the hard threshold target that’s based on the incremental percentages of the ruling ITS at the time.  This is a concern for us.

Obviously you can see the situation we’re in now.  It’s hard to get the ITS right.  We’ve got data-poor conditions and we’ve got very rare events and we’ve got extrapolation issues every time we go through this.  If we put something in that’s hard and firm, we’re going to have problems.  It’s potentially a litigation target.

The ITS level is never meant to be a hard and firm target.  It’s a very serious level, but if you go one turtle over or ten or eighteen, it doesn’t necessarily mean that you’ve triggered jeopardy.  It means you’ve got to go back and look at what you need to do and then make changes.

What we’ve got in there is a potential closure of the entire Gulf out to fifty fathoms if we reach 80 percent of the ITS and that’s a huge concern.  What would be helpful for you folks to do is to strike that hard and firm language and put recommendations in there that when we develop a concern that we should be more proactive with our biological opinions and bringing those up to speed, so then we can use the process to take the normal actions and the reasonable and prudent alternatives under Section 7 of the ESA.  Mr. Chairman, my time is up.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Marks.  Are there questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Rick, is there anything else you would like to tell us?  I know you came an awful long way.

MR. MARKS:  Actually, I would just like to say thank you for you folks helping us work this out and take care of turtles and take care of fishermen at the same time.  I think we can do it.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Rick.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Marks.  Bill Tucker will be followed by Mrs. Anderson.

MR. BILL TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial grouper fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  I want to talk to you about a couple of things today.  One is bringing the rest of the reef fish fishery into an IFQ program.  I think right now we’ve got a lot of effort shifting into things like b-liners and amberjacks.  I think we’ll see it in red porgies and triggerfish and possibly even king mackerel.
I would support the idea of moving forward with this by starting to develop an IFQ advisory panel to start looking at some of these issues and the second issue I wanted to talk about was general allocation issues.

I sat through the Socioeconomic Panel meeting in Tampa talking about the Gentner report and I’m just going to relay some of my observations from that.  It was interesting that there was some relief among the economists at the growing acceptance of the equimarginal principle and the analysis of marginal willingness to pay to determine allocation issues.

I think it’s the actual willingness to pay that’s a variable that needs to be defined.  It’s a variable and it’s affected by things like fuel prices and economic conditions and employment.  All these factors affect the willingness to pay on a day-to-day basis.

The council process is really not responsive enough to post the constantly changing values of this willingness to pay on a daily basis and as a logical extension of the marginal willingness to pay and the equimarginal principle, it’s not for some number -- It’s not a place for some number cruncher to assign a fixed value to this variable, but rather for willing buyers and sellers to sell real values in the real world, in real time, on a day-to-day basis.

I think as fishery managers -- All this stuff plays together, but as fishery managers, you kind of need to face the uncomfortable truth that the recreational fishery is as overcapitalized as many commercial fisheries.  We can’t solve this overcapacity as long as we deny that overcapacity in the recreational sector exists.

As an example, if you look at the recreational red snapper quota, with an annual catch limit of two-and-a-half million pounds, and the report that there’s six-million Gulf anglers and you do some simple math, it’s really pretty easy, but understanding that a lot of these recreational fishermen of the six-million fish for other things -- Even looking at a million red snapper fishermen as an example, just for easy math, and two-and-a-half million pounds of catchable quota, that’s two-and-a-half pound per fishermen per year if there’s a million fishermen.

Even if you assigned all of the red snapper TAC to the recreational fishermen, that’s one five-pound fish per man per year.  I think it’s time that we look and we identify the issue of overcapacity in the recreational sector.  We’ve done this in the commercial sector and I think it’s only fair that we look at it in the recreational sector.

I kind of got to thinking about all this and the marginal willingness to pay for that next fish and I got thinking that if my marginal willingness to pay for an additional recreational fish is greater than say yours, then why shouldn’t I have the opportunity to bid on catching your fish?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Bill, could you wrap it up, please?  Your time is up.
MR. TUCKER:  To increase the net benefit to the nation within one sector -- We do it in the commercial sector every time we transfer shares and allocation.  I’m out of time.  If there’s any questions, I would be happy to continue that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are there questions?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bill, do you think it’s doable for this council to work on something to where the commercial industry and the for-hire industry can trade back and forth in some type of a system where the charter industry can be a viable industry as well as the commercial industry?

MR. TUCKER:  Absolutely.  The most responsive way to do these allocation transfers is to let the marketplace assign a value.  To arbitrarily come up with some number of $13 a pound at one point in time fails to take into consideration that these marginal willingness to pay numbers change on a daily basis.

If you come up with a number, you may be willing to pay that, but another recreational fisherman may not.  I think the key is to have a common currency whereby you can do this between sectors.  I think the first step has been done.  The commercial fishery has that.  The recreational fishery needs to develop a common currency, or the recreational sector, to shift allocation within the recreational sector, something like fish tags.

Let them have their fish tags and develop a system like that.  Then you can assign some type of value to a fish tag, where if I value it more than the recreational fishermen, I have an opportunity to bid on his fish tag, just like he would have an opportunity to make a bid on commercial quota.

This is great, but we need to have a common currency developed first and then we need to let the recreational sector have a certain amount of workout time to work the bugs out and then after that, then we can start talking about how to do cross-sector allocation transfers in a fair system where you have willing buyers and sellers and not some arbitrary number that a number cruncher comes up with.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other questions?  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  We appreciate it.  Next is Ms. Anderson.

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council members and Dr. Crabtree.  Thank you for allowing these public comment periods so that you can hear from the people you’re regulating.  I am Pam Anderson with Captain Anderson Marina in Panama City Beach and the Vice-President of the Panama City Boatmen’s Association.

The stakeholders of the red snapper for-hire industry are suffering under the rules that you’ve imposed.  You have asked us to work with you to improve the fishery and we’re doing that.  It is improving.

You’ve asked us to work with you to provide information that will help improve the data collection process and we’re doing that.  Several groups have worked to provide better data collection systems.  We desperately need better data and we need it now.

We need to have you put in place, by June 1, a pilot program or programs that will give the council accurate, real-time data in our fishery.  You have the power to do this by June 1 and yet, you are not moving forward with it, because you say you don’t have enough research.  You need to get this problem on the way to being fixed very quickly.  It means a lot to the fishery.

GOMARS is the most fair and equitable, by far, to the whole recreational sector.  Our country is in the deepest recession since the Great Depression.  People are losing their homes, their jobs, their businesses.  It’s all around us.  You have the power to make a difference in this economic picture, if you will.

The Socioeconomic Panel reported how important the recreational fishing industry is to the nation’s economy.  We know the commercial sector has great value also.  Your leadership in D.C. needs to hear that.  

This is what is going on out there and just in a real smart part of Florida.  The numbers are just in from the Chamber of Commerce in Bay County and our tourism is down between 10 and 15 percent, which is a good thing for Florida.  The rest of Florida is much worse, but at Captain Anderson Marina and the other local marinas, fuel sales are down by as much as 60 percent this year.

The headboat trips are in a major decline since 2006.  The passengers on short trips in the first quarter have decreased by 30 percent and the passengers on long trips in the federal waters have decreased by 70 percent.  We had about ten charterboats go out in March and that’s ten trips.  Twenty-five boats and ten trips for a month.

People are suffering and businesses are suffering.  People cannot afford to pay their children’s insurance and their light bills and it’s really a difficult situation.  I know that you’ve heard this a lot, but it really is true.

Emergency relief from the current regulations should be implemented immediately to get people back to work.  Ask the leaders of NMFS to support the House Bill 1584, the Flexibility and Rebuilding American Fisheries Act of 2009.

You say you are constrained by the law.  Step up and help us show the importance of the entire fishery and how it important it is to the nation and what the Magnuson-Stevens Act is doing to negatively impact the fishing industry throughout the U.S.  Do we want to save the fishery?  Absolutely, but it’s time to save the fishing industry right now.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  Are there any questions?

DR. CRABTREE:  Understand, Ms. Anderson, that the Flexibility in Fishing Bill that Congress is looking at has no bearing on the red snapper situation in the Gulf and will not change anything with respect to red snapper.

MS. ANDERSON:  It should.

DR. CRABTREE:  It won’t.

MS. ANDERSON:  It should give us a longer time.

DR. CRABTREE:  All it does is change the ten-year rebuilding requirement.  We’re not facing that with red snapper.  This is a thirty-year rebuilding plan for red snapper.

MS. ANDERSON:  Then why are we having these restraints until 2010 and 2011?

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s ending overfishing and that is not part of the flexibility bill.  You need to look carefully.

MS. ANDERSON:  Then we need to get the data correct.

DR. CRABTREE:  Okay.  I just wanted you to understand that the flexibility bill they’re looking at will not change anything with red snapper.

MS. ANDERSON:  I’ve been told it’s both.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you for your comments.  Do you think it’s the economy in general or do you think even if this council say, okay, we’re going to give you one more fish, do you really think that’s going to change things for you?

MS. ANDERSON:  Absolutely.

MS. WILLIAMS:  You do?

MS. ANDERSON:  Yes, I do.  The reason I gave the Bay County numbers is that they’re only -- The county, the people that are coming into the county for tourism, it’s only down 10 to 15 percent, where at the marina and the marinas around us, it’s down much, much more.

People are coming up and they’re saying is snapper season open and we say no and is grouper season open and no and they walk away.  They call and it’s the same thing.  I’m in Tennessee and when is snapper season going to open and June 1 and okay, I’ll see you in June.  That’s call after call.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  That’s the last card I have.  I would like to say that -- One, I would like to thank all the presenters today.  I appreciate the indulgence of the council.  We’ve run an hour-and-fifteen minutes over our allotted time, but I think the issues are very serious issues and I’ve witnessed something this week that I’ve not ever seen in the fifteen years I’ve been attending council meetings.

As many of you know, I’ve been to a whole lot of council meetings and I’ve seen the fishermen and environmental groups and everybody get together and try to hammer out a solution to a really serious problem.  We all want to meet that and I can’t say thank you enough for all of your efforts.  

With that, let’s take a ten-minute break and we’re going to come back and we’ll start with the Budget and Personnel Committee Report.  We’ll try to get through as many as we can and then at 4:30, we’re going to go back into closed session to continue with our SSC deliberations.  Let’s take a ten-minute break.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’re going to start with the Budget and Personnel Committee and then we’ll move to Data Collection.

BUDGET AND PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT

DR. SHIPP:  The Budget Committee met and the agenda was adopted as written.  I noted that there were no minutes to approve, since the last Budget/Personnel meeting was a closed session that was held jointly with the full council in January 2009.

Ms. Readinger advised the committee that the Gulf Council has received partial funding in the amount of $549,000 for Calendar Year 2009.  An email was received on April 13th from Alan Risenhoover, NOAA, advising the councils of the funding that will be available within the next couple of weeks.

Ms. Readinger reviewed Handout A, the Fiscal Year 2009 Allocation Table for the RFMCs, and advised the committee that the Gulf Council will receive the following funding for Calendar Year 2009: a base funding of $2.3 million, another hundred thousand for regulatory streamlining, $128,000 for NEPA, $129,000 for LAPP, $207,000 for ACL implementation, $65,000 for SSC stipends, and $30,000 for SEDAR to expand annual stock assessments.  That’s a total of just about $3 million, the total 2009 funding, excluding the May 2008 carryover funding.

Ms. Readinger referred to Handout B and reviewed the previous years’ funding compared to 2009 funding.  She advised the committee that the 2009 budget will need to be revised at the June meeting and requested members to forward recommendations and changes to her.  She also advised the committee that the council is in the final year of the multi-year administrative award.  

The council will also need to develop a five-year multi-year budget for the period 2010 through 2014 that will need to be submitted to NOAA after the June Council meeting.  She requested that members submit anticipated activities to her for inclusion in the multi-year budget so that the council can review and approve the budget at the June meeting.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  There are no actions for the committee and so we’ll move to the -- Excuse me, Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  In the Administrative Policy Committee meeting, people suggested that during the Budget and Personnel Committee that we ought to confirm the $250 day, without travel days included, basic professional fee or whatever we want to call it that we would pay SSC and Special SSC members.

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Ms. Morris, for reminding me of that.  I think the appropriate thing would be for someone, presumably you, to make that as a motion.

MS. MORRIS:  Cathy, do I have it right, that the council direct staff to pay SSC and Special SSC members a stipend of $250 a day and travel days not included?  $250 per day that they attend meetings, per meeting day, and not pay a stipend for travel days.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second?

DR. SHIPP:  I’ll second it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got a motion and a second.  Cathy, do you have a comment?

MS. CATHY READINGER:  Just a brief comment.  There’s been some emails going around between the executive directors about this subject and so I posed the question to them and asked them if in fact they were going to be paying any travel days or whatever and I received two emails and they said absolutely not, no travel.  It would just be for meeting days.  I didn’t get into the special committee part, because, as it was pointed out, they all operate differently like that, but yes, that motion would be appropriate.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Cathy.  Is there any other discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed.  The motion carries.  We’ll move to the Data Collection Committee and Mr. Riechers.
DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT

MR. RIECHERS:  The Data Collection Committee was held April 15, 2009.  Just for those members who noticed that they weren’t present, that has been adjusted on the report.  It wasn’t adjusted on the one that you were sent out, but all members were present.

The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the August 13, 2008 meeting were approved as written.  The committee heard three presentations on pilot projects addressing data reporting in the recreational fishing sector.  The first presentation was given by Dr. Amos Barkai from the Olfish/Environmental Defense Electronic Logbook Pilot Project.  Dr. Barkai demonstrated the applications of his software. 

The second presentation was given by Mr. Scott Baker on text message-based reporting methods for marine recreational anglers.  The third presentation was given by Mr. Michael Kelly from the CLS America on Satellite-based environmental data collection.  After the presentations, Mr. Dave Donaldson from the Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission gave a report on the for-hire data collection methods workshop. 

Under Other Business, the committee made two motions.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that staff prepare a letter to Dr. Balsiger endorsing the continued expansion of the Electronic Logbook program for collecting and analyzing shrimp fishing effort in support of the red snapper and shrimp fishery management plans.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  All those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MR. RIECHERS:  The committee recommends, and I so move, to send the document “Monitoring the Gulf of Mexico Commercial Reef Fish Fishing” to the FIN Committee of Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission and to then have a presenter at the next Data Collection Committee meeting to highlight the report and its recommendations.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Mr. Riechers, do you have a comment?

MR. RIECHERS:  Just from a comment perspective, in talking with some members of Ocean Conservancy, who, of course, brought that report to us and them trying to work out the details of having one of those authors, apparently the FIN meeting next time is just the week prior to our meeting and so if it works out where we can have that at our next meeting, it would work out in conjunction with that travel, they could travel to both places and just layover one weekend to take care of that.  It may work out really well.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion on the floor.  Is there other discussion or comment?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  All those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.
MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chairman this concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.

MR. FISCHER:  In light of various presentations taken place here and at Gulf States over the last couple of weeks, I would like to move that this council entertain listening to the Louisiana pilot charterboat survey that Michelle has been working hand-in-hand with MRIP trying to develop.  It mirrors a lot of the MRIP ideas and it’s a very simple program and, of course, this would have been a fine time to have it at this meeting, but we didn’t, but I would like to have it at the next meeting, if possible.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are you making that in the form of a motion?

MR. FISCHER:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second?  There’s a motion and a second.  Is there other discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Myron, is this different from the other pilot charterboat surveys that we’ve seen, number one, and, number two, is this self-reporting in this survey?

MR. FISCHER:  It’s very different from the other programs and it is self-reporting, of course, with validation, meaning that no, you don’t need a government worker over your back as you type it in, but it does require validation.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Have they validated it I guess is what I’m asking you.

MR. FISCHER:  It’s a pilot program and we have about six beta testers out trying it right now.  When you ask did they validate it, I’m not sure who you mean.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Whomever that we would want to involve in that program, should this council decide that this is the way that the council wants to go.  Who would you have to validate this survey?  Are you saying that the state would validate it or are you saying that law enforcement would validate it?  Who would validate it?  Honestly, I haven’t heard anything about the survey and so I’m just asking you to educate me.
MR. RIECHERS:  Going hand-in-hand with what Myron said, that was one of the items discussed at the Gulf States Marine Fisheries workshop.  It is, as I understand it, at this point a voluntary program, but it’s a web-based program that they’ve designed, a trip ticket kind of web-based system.

I think it follows in the same vein of some of the discussion items we looked at a day ago.  I think MRIP is looking at all of these items, but certainly we want to keep the council abreast of these opportunities and things that are going on.  I’m certainly supportive of the motion.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Robin.  I wasn’t at Gulf States and so I appreciate you sharing that information with me.

DR. PONWITH:  Just specific to Kay’s question, I did catch the presentation and I believe there’s a mix-up of the term “validation”.  I believe what was meant by validation means that it’s self-reporting with a validation program on the dock, to double check the quality of the data and build required adjustment factors for differences between the self-reported data versus what’s seen on the dock as opposed to like a peer review.

MR. FISCHER:  In addition and, of course, this would come up at that time, but the program was designed by Claude Peterson, who designed the trip ticket system for all five Gulf states and for other states up the east coast and Claude is very proficient in what he has done and we asked him -- He’s also the person who designed the Puerto Rican pilot program and we modeled it off of that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion on the floor.  The motion is to receive a presentation on the Louisiana pilot charterboat survey program.  Any other discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  Just to clarify, is this a presentation during the Data Committee meeting or during full council?  What’s the intention here or would you just leave it up to the chairman?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think it would be appropriate at the committee level and let the committee report back to us.  That would be my intent.  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.  I think that’s the end of the report.  Thank you, Mr. Riechers, for a job well done.  The next report is from the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee.  Mr. Gill, are you ready?
SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT

MR. GILL:  The agenda was adopted with the correction of Robert Gill’s first initial in the list of committee members.  The minutes of the January 26, 2009 meeting were approved as written.

Status Report on the Generic Comprehensive Annual Catch Limits/Accountability Measures Scoping Document, Steven Atran reviewed the summary of the March 10, 2009 meeting of the IPT for the Generic Comprehensive ACL/AM Amendment.  

In order to have information needed to prepare a scoping document, the IPT has made a request to the Science Center for catch data, including bycatch data, where available, for species managed in the council’s FMPs, plus data to be able to conduct species co-occurrence analyses.  

With this information, the IPT should be able to produce a draft scoping document for the June council meeting.  The IPT also identified a number of issues where it requested guidance from the council.  Those issues, and the committee’s comments on them, are as follows.

What level of risk, or range of risk levels, should the council be considering in setting ACLs and ACTs?  The IPT, with the help of the Science Center, should look at a range of risk levels at least encompassing the range from fishing at MSY to fishing at OY, defined as the yield at FOY, and perhaps more conservative levels.  

The range for each stock should take into account the potential consequences of overfishing with respect to the fish’s life history.  For example, a shorter-lived, higher fecundity species may be able to recover faster from an overfishing situation and thus, may be appropriate for a higher risk level, whereas a longer-lived, lower fecundity species may take longer to recover and thus, require a lower level of risk.  
For species with stock assessments, the Science Center and IPT should examine the yields at various levels of risk, in order to balance the risk of overfishing against the foregone loss of yield.  For other species, the Science Center and IPT should look at other ways of evaluating risk.

How should allocations be treated in unallocated stocks?  Economic values cannot be used to set allocations, since the necessary data is not currently available.  Where it is necessary to allocate an ACL, allocations should follow the council’s newly adopted allocation policy.  
However, it may not be necessary to allocate all stocks or stock assemblages.  The IPT should divide stocks into those that it feels should be given allocations and those for which it feels that allocations are not necessary.  The council may subsequently adjust those lists.

For red drum should the scoping document consider separating red drum ACL into federal and state ACLs?  The committee agreed with separating the ACL into federal and state allocations.  Currently, there is no allowable harvest in federal waters other than scientific takes.  
There is no federal red drum assessment currently scheduled.  However, it may be possible to consider setting the federal allocation higher than zero.  Red drum are currently classified as not undergoing overfishing and overfished status is undetermined.  Some states are exceeding their 30 percent escapement targets.  For example, in Louisiana, escapement is estimated at 50 to 60 percent.  
Therefore, it may be possible to allocate a portion of the ACL to the federal sector.  If the fishery were to be reopened, it would be necessary to specify sustainable fisheries criteria, MFMT and MSST.  Also, red drum harvest in the Exclusive Economic Zone would be subject to the Executive Order making red drum a game fish.  It was suggested that the only way to reduce uncertainty about the level of red drum ACL is to conduct a massive offshore tag recapture study.

What stocks or FMPs should be considered for delegation?  Bill Teehan stated that the Florida FWC has not discussed delegation of species, but it was meeting this week and he may have something to report on Friday.  The committee felt that, at this time, all of the suggestions from the IPT should be considered.  In order to assign management responsibility from the Gulf Council to the South Atlantic Council, the procedure is that the Gulf Council would need to remove a species from its FMP and then delegate authority.

Should Stone Crab FMP be considered for withdrawal?  The Stone Crab FMP was originally created to address user conflicts, but those conflicts no longer apply and the FMP may no longer be necessary.  In addition to stone crab, the Spiny Lobster FMP may also be considered for withdrawal.

Other considerations, Julie Morris had several recommendations to categorize stocks into low productivity versus high productivity, estimate management uncertainty, where possible, by comparing target catch levels versus actual catch levels, and identify those stocks with highly variable recruitment.
Scoping Meeting Locations, Steven Atran noted that ACLs and AMs for spiny lobster and coastal pelagic species would be developed in two separate joint Gulf Council/South Atlantic Council amendments, with the South Atlantic Council taking the lead.  Scoping for all three amendments will be conducted at the selected scoping meeting locations.  
Julie Morris suggested piggybacking the scoping meetings with other public hearings if any are scheduled.  Kay Williams felt that there will be a lot of public interest and that there should be at least one scoping meeting in each Gulf state.  
The following locations were suggested for scoping meetings:  Florida, Panama City, Tampa, and the Keys; Alabama, Orange Beach; Mississippi, Biloxi area; Louisiana, Kenner/St. Rose and New Orleans airport area; Texas, the greater Houston area and Corpus Christi.  In addition, a scoping meeting should be held in conjunction with a council meeting.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Are there any other comments?

MR. PERRET:  Just one question.  I don’t remember who brought it up, and I’m not going on red drum, but the discussion started on ACLs, whether there would be federal or state ACLs for red drum.  Forget red drum.  We’ve got an issue with Spanish mackerel and I don’t recall.  Did we divorce the South Atlantic Council on mackerel or are we still married on managing Spanish and king mackerel?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  At the last council meeting, we reconciled.

MR. PERRET:  See what you all do when I’m not there?  My question, I guess for Roy, then for mackerel, Spanish mackerel, we will have to have state as well as federal or how are we going to do that with Spanish mackerel on ACLs?

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that it’s much different from any of our other species, but we’ll either have to have an overall ACL and we can break that into federal and state components, but -- Most of our fisheries have some state water component.  Some it’s big and some it’s not that big.  We are still happily wed to the South Atlantic Council and I hope it lasts for many years to come.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Geiger, can I ask a question?  Will this meet the needs of your council?

MR. GEIGER:  Yes, I believe so.  I think it will.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think it will, too.  I just want to make sure.  That completes that committee report.  As I announced earlier, we’re going to go back into a closed session to continue our selection committee deliberations.  We’ll take a couple minutes break and I would ask the audience to clear the meeting room and I would ask Dennis to unplug his camera, if he would.

(Whereupon, the meeting went into closed session at 4:35 p.m., April 16, 2009.)

- - -

April 17, 2009

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION

- - -

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Friday morning, April 17, 2009, and was called to order at 8:30 a.m. by Chairman Tom McIlwain.

CHAIRMAN TOM MCILWAIN:  Take your seats, please, and we’ll resume the council meeting.  We have a quorum here.  Our first report this morning is the Administrative Policy Committee and Ms. Morris.
ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT

MS. MORRIS:  This is Tab F and you’ll need to refer to Tab F, Number 4(b) towards the end of this report, if you want to look for it on your screens.  The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the meeting held in Key Largo, Florida on August 12, 2008 were approved as written.

I advised the committee that Tab F, Numbers 3(a) and 3(b) were background documents used by the workgroup in order to make changes to the council’s SOPPs, as required by MSRA relative to the new responsibilities of the council’s SSCs.

I noted that Tab F, Number 4(a) was a mark-up copy of the workgroup and staff proposed revisions to the SSC section of the council’s SOPPs.  Tab F, Number 4(b) is the clean copy that incorporates the proposed changes to the SSC section.

Mr. Riechers suggested possibly including an out clause on all of the discussion regarding SEDAR, in the event the SEDAR process should change and it was deemed necessary to use a different process.  

Dr. Ponwith added that her office has been working with the scientists and John Carmichael, the SEDAR Coordinator, to develop revisions to the SEDAR process in order to improve the throughput, since the demand for the assessments will be increasing.  

The draft alternatives on the proposed changes will be given to the SEDAR Steering Committee in advance of the CCC meeting in May so that the Southeast Councils will have an opportunity to review the proposed changes.  The committee agreed to make no changes until the Southeast Fisheries Science Center proposed changes are received.

I advised the committee that the proposed changes in Tab F, Numbers 4(a) and 4(b) that deal with the SSC and the SEDAR process have been updated to include the MSRA requirements and the National Standard 1 Guidelines.

There was discussion as to whether the council would pay stipends to only the Standing SSC or to the Standing and the Special SSCs.  Mr. Grimes commented that the council would probably not have a choice in distinguishing between the two groups, since the Special SSCs are considered as a SSC body.

Therefore, they will be eligible for the stipends.  He suggested including in the SOPPs the stipulation that SSC members are required to complete a Statement of Financial Interests Form.  However, he was unsure what would occur if a SSC member did not complete the SOFI.

Here’s the first committee recommendation.  The committee recommends, and I so move, that subject to the availability of appropriations, the Secretary of Commerce will pay a stipend to members of the Special and Standing SSC who are not state marine fisheries employees or federal employees.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to follow up with regard to my statement in committee and while I’m still not sure how we’ll handle existing members who don’t fill out the financial interest form, we’ll have to, I guess, kind of deal with that as we go along.

The proposed rule that’s out now relative to council activities states that prior to a member being appointed to an SSC that they have to have completed the form.  In the future, you won’t be able to get appointed to the SSC and you won’t be able to participate on the SSC unless you’ve completed that form, but as yet, that rule is just a proposed rule and it’s not final and so we’re not bound to it until it’s finalized.  Hopefully we won’t run into this problem and all the SSC members will complete the form, but I guess at this point we’ll just wait and see.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Are there any other comments?

MR. SIMPSON:  Shepherd, the statement says before they’re appointed.  Could we still do our appointments and they don’t become valid until they’ve submitted?

MR. GRIMES:  I think you could make their appointment contingent upon completing the form, yes.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any other discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion, which is, subject to the availability of appropriations, the Secretary of Commerce will pay a stipend to members of the Special and Standing SSC who are not state marine fisheries employees or federal employees, say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MS. MORRIS:  There was discussion whether the financial disclosure form was required for federal and state employees.  Mr. Grimes indicated the Act is not very clear whether this is a requirement.  Federal employees are required to complete a disclosure form and the Act does not provide an exemption for either federal or state employees.  
Mr. Grimes stated that each member of the SSC shall be treated as an affected individual and he felt the safer route would be to have both federal and state employees complete the form.  He would try to determine the answer prior to council deliberation.  Thank you, Shepherd, and you just did that.
The committee recommends, and I so move, that each member of the SSC shall be treated as an affected individual for purposes of disclosure and financial interest and recusal provisions for SSC members as specified in the Act.  Financial interest disclosures for SSC members will be reviewed annually by the council prior to appointment and when updated by an SSC member reporting any substantial changes in financial interest.  Financial interest disclosures will be kept on file by the Secretary.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MR. PERRET:  Just for clarification, in the previous motion we were specific to Special and Standing SSC and in this one, we’re saying SSC and I assume we’re talking both?

MS. MORRIS:  That is correct.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you.  Is there any other questions or discussions?  Hearing none, the committee recommends that each member of the SSC shall be treated as an affected individual for purposes of disclosure and financial interest and recusal provisions for SSC members as specified in the Act.  Financial interest disclosures for SSC members will be reviewed annually by the council prior to appointment and when updated by an SSC member reporting any substantial changes in financial interest.  Financial interest disclosures will be kept on file by the Secretary.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Gill felt clarification was needed regarding the language in Section XI.B of the SOPPs regarding the SSC ineligibility which states: “receives personal remuneration directly from any recreational or commercial fishing organization, environmental organization, or similar interest that advocates or has advocated to the Council or its members a position on the management of fishery resources".

Mr. Gill felt the stipulation should clarify whether the ineligibility applies to a current situation or if it applies to a past situation and then a timeframe should be inserted.  Mr. Teehan added that a lot of SSC members that may be eligible may have in the past advocated or had been paid for consulting, which would make them ineligible.  He also felt perhaps a timeframe should be included.

Mr. Hendrix felt the ineligibility stipulation should relate to current situations.  Mr. Gill questioned the definition of “currently”.  Mr. Riechers felt that members are appointed every two years and the problem could be addressed at the time of reappointments.

The committee recommends, and I so move, that it is also the council’s policy that a person is ineligible to serve if that person receives personal remuneration directly from any recreational or commercial fishing organization, environmental organization, or similar interest that currently advocates and strike “or has advocated” to the council or its members a position on the management of fishery resources.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, are we ready to vote?  The motion is that it’s also the council’s policy that a person is ineligible to serve if that person receives personal remuneration directly from any recreational or commercial fishing organization, environmental organization, or similar interest that currently advocates to the council or its members a position on the management of fishery resources.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MS. MORRIS:  There was discussion regarding the definition of an institution or agency in the subsequent sentence regarding personal remuneration.  It was felt that the council could ask the nominee to disclose whether they were receiving personal remuneration from an institution or agency as stated in the SOPPs when they are requested to submit their résumés for nomination.
Ms. Readinger pointed out that the proposed rule states that SSC members will be required to file a Financial Interest Form with the RA within forty-five days prior to appointment.  Mr. Grimes added that the SSC Statement of Financial Interests forms are not publicly available and they will remain confidential.

The committee recommends, and I so move,  to send the proposed SOPPs, as revised in Tab F, Number 4(b) and as modified by the committee, to the council for approval.  Mr. Chairman, this would be the motion for the council to approve the changes at Tab 4, Number 4(b).
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion for the council to approve the changes that occur in Tab F, Number 4(b), as modified by the committee.

MS. WILLIAMS:  My question is while we are working on the SOPPs, because this isn’t the last thing that we will be doing as far as dealing with the SOPPs, if we should find something in our other documents or guidance from National Marine Fisheries Service -- If we needed to change, then we could still make those changes in the future.  That’s all.  Basically, it’s a statement.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Yes, that’s my understanding.  We’re just modifying this one section and it obviously could be changed should the rule change.  Are we ready to vote?  Any other discussion or questions or comments?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion to have the council approve the revised Tab F, Number 4(b), as modified by the committee, of our SOPPs say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, the next committee recommendation was addressed by the Budget and Personnel Committee yesterday afternoon and so I don’t think we need to take it up at this point.  It has to do with paying SSC members only for meeting days attended and so I think it’s moot at this point.  The committee agreed that discussion of the daily stipend payment amount would be deferred to the Budget/Personnel session during the council.

I referred to Tab F, Number 5, a proposed rule and request for comments on proposed changes to the regulations on council operations.  It was agreed that staff would draft a letter commenting on the rule and the Administrative Policy Committee would review the draft comments at the June meeting.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Any other questions or comments relative to the Administrative Policy Committee Report?  Hearing none, thank you very much for a job well done.  We’ll move to the Outreach and Education Committee and Ms. Walker.

OUTREACH AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT

MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m going to try to skip through some of these, but if you’ll turn to Tab Number H-3, that’s where we worked from.  Charlene Ponce summarized the O&E AP meeting held in Metairie, Louisiana.  She reviewed the mission adopted by the AP and the APs recommended changes to the council’s O&E Committee Goals Statement.  By consensus, the committee agreed with the changes proposed by the AP reflected in Tab H, No.3, and I so move.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Are there any comments or questions?  Hearing none, the motion is to adopt the changes proposed by the AP reflected in Tab H, Number 3.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Gill suggested that “and to do so” be removed from the third goal.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to remove from the revised communication goals “and to do so”.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion to remove from the revised communications goals “and to do so” say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Ms. Ponce then reviewed AP recommendations related to the first goal, which was improving awareness and understanding of the council process.  Mr. Gill and Mr. Perret requested for the second item listed under the first bullet, the description be broadened to be more inclusive of the various groups and use more generic terms.  By consensus, the committee agreed to include these suggested changes in the recommendations, and I so move.


CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Any discussion?  The motion is that by consensus, the committee agreed to included the suggested changes in the recommendations.  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Gill suggested for the second bullet that the one-page fact sheets be developed for each segment of the process, providing greater detail on each step.  For Bullets 3 and 4, related to holding informal town hall sessions and status of the fisheries meetings, Mr. Gill expressed concern of the cost of such meetings.  Mr. Perret noted it would be beneficial for staff to attend state and/or GSMFC meetings and give a brief presentation on the Gulf Council.

Mr. Teehan advised that the State of Florida is holding a day-long workshop to explain the federal system to the Commission and he favors having an informational presentation to the state agencies.

Ms. Morris noted that she participated in a meeting with the FWC last December to encourage the adoption of compatible regulations and that the commission members were hungry for direct contact to bridge the communication gap.

Ms. Morris also noted that these two suggestions were powerful ideas in terms of understanding the substance of what the council is dealing with and not the process itself and that this should be reflected in the goals statement.  The committee agreed, by consensus, and I so move, that the goals statement should be modified to reflect substance as opposed to process.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to clarify that.  I don’t think it -- It should be to reflect substance in addition to process and not in place of process.  That’s not perfectly clear by the way this is stated and so could we change the -- Would you view that as a friendly clarification, to modify the goals statement to include substance as well as process?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion and that is to modify the goals statement to reflect substance in addition to process.  Any other discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Hendrix suggested the O&E meetings should be held in conjunction with public hearings, not only for budgetary reasons, but also to increase attendance.  He noted that with multiple issues up for discussion, people will be more inclined to attend.

Mr. Gill noted that part of the attendance problem is that fishermen are not always aware a meeting has been scheduled and improving communication in that regard is important.  Steven Atran suggested participating in the various recreational and commercial fishing trade shows held throughout the region.

Mr. Teehan advised that FWC outreach staff attends some of these shows and does distribute council brochures and Mr. Pearce suggested the Great American Seafood Cook-off held in New Orleans each year as another possible venue. 

Ms. Ponce read the recommendations for Goal Number Two, to improve public participation in the fishery management process.  Mr. Perret was pleased to hear that the AP viewed data collection as an important topic and Ms. Walker commented that there is a lack of public education in that regard.  Ms. Walker also voiced support in the AP’s recommendation to provide video coverage of council meetings.  Mr. Gill noted it is an excellent outreach mechanism for those who cannot attend.
Mr. Perret suggested that the council include other types of coverage and gave some examples of segments he is working on for the Mississippi Department of Natural Resources.  The committee recommends to the council, and I so move, to provide real-time online coverage of council meetings and associated activities to be available on the council website.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, the committee moved to have the council provide real-time online coverage of council meetings and associated activities to be available on the council website.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Just on this one, and I do support it, but are we -- Such as the public hearings, that’s part of the council activities and are we going to try and cover all of the public hearings, because different staff are at different public hearings.  I don’t know if we would have to buy additional equipment.  Does this apply to public hearings?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I don’t remember there being any discussion relative to our public hearings, but what is the council’s feel?  It’s my feeling that it would be a possibility as well.  Anybody else have any thoughts or comments?

MR. GRIMES:  It seems to me that some of your public hearing locations may present challenges in terms of internet connection and everything else.  I know when you have them in Madeira Beach that there’s no wireless connection there.  I guess you could bring your own stuff to try to hook up, but I suspect that that will present significant logistical problems for you.

MR. GILL:  Along that same vein, there will be, I suspect, required multiple copies of the equipment, because the public hearings overlap in time and shuttling stuff back and forth and so that may be a problem.  It seems to me that it’s a good idea to do and it should be done as possible, rather than as a requirement.

MR. HENDRIX:  Mr. Chairman, I really don’t think we have enough information on this now.  It’s a great idea and I don’t disagree with it, but I think I would offer an amendment to this motion that said instead of provide real-time that the council staff investigate the possibility of providing real-time online coverage.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second to the substitute?  Seconded by Mr. Fischer.

MS. WALKER:  Joe, I understood from staff that we have the equipment available to do it now.

MR. HENDRIX:  Do we have air cards for remote locations available to carry this type of information?  Do we have the recording equipment also?

MS. WALKER:  When we say associated activities, my thought is that staff will determine -- Staff and the Chair and Vice Chair will determine what other associated activities we are equipped to handle, but -- Maybe staff or the Chairman needs to tell me, but I understood that we had the equipment available and could be online and doing it at the next meeting.  I don’t see any point in delaying it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Let me add a comment here.  I think we debated this yesterday and we talked specifically about the council meetings and it would be the Chair’s recommendation that we take this hog one bite at a time.  Let’s get the meetings up and done and online and we agreed to do that for the next meeting.  Is that a problem, Steve?

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  It shouldn’t be.  I’m thinking that I would like to try the -- We have an SSC meeting coming up before the next council meeting and that’s going to be in Tampa and so that might be a good trial period to make sure that we know what we’re doing.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That would be good.  Let’s don’t get hung up on all this right now.  The intent is to be able to broadcast everything and make it available to the public, but let’s take it one step at a time.

MR. FISCHER:  I’m in favor of getting it done.  I just don’t want to make a motion mandating it done immediately.  There will be a little learning curve.  I was going to actually amend to put “when feasible” or “if feasible”, because there will be some remote locations it’s not feasible and then we can’t put blame on staff members for not getting it done.  I just think it’s a great idea, but I don’t want a motion mandating it immediately.  I think we ought to step back and let Steve work it in with a little learning curve.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  One option would be to vote this down and go back to the original motion and amend that, if that would be the council’s desire.

MR. GILL:  I don’t think you can conclude from the motion that it said immediately.  It just said to provide it and I think the Chairman is quite correct that we start off and we do the best we can and we want to grow it.  The intent is to provide it as much as we can.  It doesn’t say that every time we wiggle a finger that we’re going to have a video going of it.  I don’t think there’s anything in the motion that suggests it has to be immediate, but it does suggest that we go and provide it.  I think that’s incorrect.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got an amendment to the original motion.  That amendment is that the council staff investigate providing real-time online coverage of council meetings and associated activities to be available on the website.  All those in favor of this amendment say aye; all opposed.  The motion fails.  

That brings us back to the original motion.  That original motion is that the council provide real-time online coverage of council meetings and associated activities to be available on the council website.  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Pearce recommended that new technology such as Twitter not be overlooked as a means of conducting outreach.  Mr. Grimes inquired whether the video would be recorded and Mr. Atran noted that it would.  The committee recommends, and I so move, to provide online coverage at our next meeting.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion to provide online coverage at our next meeting.  Is there discussion of this motion?  
MR. PERRET:  While I’m all in favor of this, if there’s some large hurdle to overcome, I would hate for staff to have a mandate from this council to do it.  I don’t think we need a motion to do it.  I think they’re well aware that we want it done, but if indeed there’s some technological or other problem and it just can’t be done, I would hate to have to see us spend an exorbitant amount of money to get it done is what I’m saying.  I don’t think we need this motion.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would you like to amend the motion to add something like “as practical” or some such thing?

MR. PERRET:  Unless some untenable financial -- If possible.
MS. WALKER:  I’ll accept that as a friendly amendment from the committee.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have an amended committee motion to provide online coverage at our next meeting if possible.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Ms. Ponce proceeded with the AP Summary, making note of communication roadblocks and the AP’s recommendations to help overcome those roadblocks.  Mr. Perret noted that there were many comments within the AP Summary and the AP minutes that relate to making the council website more user friendly.  The committee recommends to the council, and I so move, to ask staff to make the council website more user friendly.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  The motion is to ask staff to make the council website more user friendly.  All those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Morris noted that the recommendation to encourage training for employees of all agencies seemed broad and that the AP needs to target agencies and provide a better idea of who is included in this proposed training.  She also requested that the recommendation to advise the O&E Committee on how to clarify stakeholders on what the targets are be revised to better reflect the intent.  Staff will change “targets” to “goals”.

Ms. Walker suggested that the council allow the public to tap in to video streaming, perhaps purchase the equipment necessary to avoid degradation of quality.  Mr. Atran responded that while audio does not require a lot of bandwidth, video does and expressed concern about allowing the public to tap in, since it could impact the internet connection.

Mr. Perret suggested that staff research the issue before the committee makes any recommendation and Mr. Hendrix agreed and noted that costs and repercussions should be known before moving forward.  Ms. Morris also agreed and suggested that other entities could simply tap into the council website to view the streaming. 

Mr. Perret requested that staff send a letter to O&E AP members to notify them of the council’s decisions and thanking them for their hard work.  Ms. Ponce noted, for the record, that Bill Blome with Ocean Conservancy was elected as the AP Chair and Tonya Wiley, with Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, was elected as Vice-Chair.  The committee recommends to the council, and I so move, to convene the O&E AP prior to the next council meeting.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion to allow the committee to meet prior to the next council meeting, the O&E AP to meet prior to the next council meeting.  Is there any discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MS. WALKER:  Before I conclude my report, Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Charlene to tell us about the Gulf of Maine Research Program, because the AP suggested that we have them here to make a presentation for us.

MS. CHARLENE PONCE:  The Gulf of Maine Research Institute has an educational program for fishermen and scientists and managers that they hold and the AP felt that it might be a good idea to have someone from that organization speak to the committee and I’ll just tell you what their program goals are and the AP Chair is actually out in the audience if he has anything to add.

What that organization tries to do is bring fishermen, scientists, and managers together in a neutral setting outside the regulatory process to increase the number of people at work in the fisheries who are comfortable working with fishery data and the management system, help policy makers and scientists become more familiar with the interworking of the fishing community, increase the number of fishermen involved in collaborative research in pursuit of best available science, and develop leadership and promote trust.

They were hoping that you would agree to have someone from that organization come and talk to you a little bit more about the program in detail.

MS. WALKER:  I just wanted to see if there was any council members who were interested in doing this.

MR. GILL:  I think it’s a good idea, but I think it ought to be, as Charlene suggested, to the committee and not to the council.  I think it’s an interesting concept and I don’t know what the costs involved are, et cetera, but I think it’s something they ought to explore and if it makes sense, then bring forth a recommendation to the council.  If I need to make a motion to that effect, I would be happy to do so.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think if we wanted to invite them to that committee meeting, it would necessitate a motion, so we’re all clear.
MR. GILL:  I move we invite the organization to come before the O&E Committee for a presentation.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to invite the --

MS. WALKER:  It’s Gulf of Maine Research Program.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Do they have some type of a brochure or something that they could send to the committee?  It sounds like most of the things that they’re talking about, as Ms. Walker listed, we’re already doing that.  Do we really want to have the cost of bringing somewhere from there to give us a presentation on something that we pretty much already do through all of our different processes that we go through?

MS. WALKER:  This isn’t a presentation to the council.  It’s to the O&E Committee or AP.

MS. WILLIAMS:  But it’s still a cost and are these people not familiar with what the council does already?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Ms. Williams, would you repeat your question to Charlene?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Does the Gulf of Maine Marine Resource Education people that has this program, do they know all of the steps that the council goes through now or does this committee that we’ve appointed not know all of the steps that we go through now as far as communicating with the public through our SEDARs and all of the various meetings that we have?

MS. PONCE:  I am pretty confident that they are, because they work with the Northeast Fishery Management Council.  I don’t know if the AP Chair is any more familiar with it.

MR. BILL BLOME:  I can provide a little clarification.  It’s called the Marine Resources Education Program and it’s really a specialized education program meant for people who want to participate at the level of really APs or even people who would be future council members.

It’s split into two sessions.  There’s a management module and a science module and it’s really a special program that they’ve put together up there and we’ve actually had two of our AP members in the region recently go through it, Glen Brooks and Brad Kenyon.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion to invite the Gulf of Maine Marine Resource Education Program to make a presentation to the O&E AP on its education program.  I would assume from that we’re going to invite one person from that organization to attend our next meeting and is that correct?

MS. WALKER:  No, the AP meeting.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The next AP meeting, okay.  Is there additional discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you very much for a job well done.  We’re going to move into the AP Selection Report and Mr. Perret.

AP SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The AP Selection Committee met and we have a slate of candidates to recommend for our various advisory panels.  The first one on the list is Coastal Migratory Pelagics.  What I would like to do, with the Chair’s concurrence, hopefully, is I will read the names of the individuals we recommend for the various committees and vote in toto, hopefully.  With that, for Coastal Migratory Pelagics, your committee recommends and on behalf of the committee, I so move that the members be Mr. --
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Corky, I think we did vote these in full council, in closed session.  This is to just announce it.

MR. PERRET:  I’ll take them all up at once and recommend all membership, if that’s all right with the council.

DR. SHIPP:  It’s posted.  It’s done.

MR. PERRET:  What have we got to do then?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Just announce that we’ve made the appointments.

MR. PERRET:  I’ll announce, okay.  Members of the Coastal Migratory Pelagics are Ben Harvard, Read Hendon, Mike Holmes, Wiley Horton, Chris Jenkins, Glenn Martin, Tom Marvel, Jr., Damon McKnight, George Niles, Mike Nugent, Ed Presley, Gene Proulx, Richard Rice, James Robinson, III, Ed Swindell, Edward Walker, Donald Waters, Jack Wilhite, and Bob Zales, II.

For our Coral Advisory Panel, Mr. Mark Berrigan, Billy Causey, Henry Feddern, Ken Heck, and Martin Moe, Jr.  For Habitat Protection, for Florida and Alabama, Pete Barber, Roy Lewis, III, Robert McMichael, Gary Parsons, William Sierke, Jr., LaDon Swann, Mark Thompson, and David Yeager.

For Habitat Protection, Mississippi and Louisiana, Jan Boyd, Heather Finley, Richard Hartman, Randy Lanctot, Bethlyn McCloskey, Paul Necaise, David Richard, Cynthia Sarthou, Pete Umbdenstock, and Chuck Wilson.  For Habitat Protection, Texas, Bill Baker, Dan Larson, Russell Miget, Burt Moritz, L. Don Perkins, Robert Spain, Robert Stickney, Rusty Swafford, and Elbert Whorton.

Next is Outreach and Education and Richard Abrams, Kim Amendola, Dewey Blaylock, William Blome, Tom Harmening, David Rainer, Chris Snyder, Glenn Thomas, Lauren Thompson, Mandy Tumlin, and Tonya Wiley.

For Red Drum, Jeff Chambers, Scott Floyd, Pete Gerica, Scott Green, Read Hendon, Ed Holder, Howard Mason, Jr., Burt Moritz, Frank Rawlings, James Sibley, Ed Swindell, James Williams, and Ron Young.

Red Snapper, Gary Graham, Richard Legnon, Herbert Malone, Mike Nugent, Gary Parsons, Dale Perkins, Tracy Redding, Devlin Roussel, T.J. Tate, Mike Thierry, Russell Underwood, Donny Waters, Monty Weeks, Wayne Werner, and Mike Whitfield.

For Reef Fish, Ralph Allen, Irby Basco, Jim Clements, Marianne Cufone, Martin Fisher, Marty Harris, Chris Jenkins, Brad Kenyon, Fred Lifton, Gus Loyal, Damon McKnight, Dennis O’Hern, Mike Rowell, Bob Spaeth, T.J. Tate, James Taylor, Bill Tucker, Tom Turke, Wayne Werner, and Bob Zales, II.

For SEDAR NGO, Pam Baker, Marianne Cufone, Chris Dorsett, Elizabeth Fetherston, Claudia Freiss, Judy Jamison, Russell Nelson, Darden Rice, and Aaron Viles.

Shrimp, Wilma Anderson, Pete Barber, Vernon Bates, Steve Bosarge, Steve Charpentier, Kimberly Chauvin, Julius Collins, Glen Delaney, Joshua Dinh, Ivo Goga, Gary Graham, Jack Hemingway, Dennis Henderson, Harris Lasseigne, Jr., Patrick Riley, Thomas Schultz, Russell Stewart, John Williams, and Walter Zimmerman.

Spiny Lobster, Robert Gaitanis, Karl Lessard, Jerry Sansom, Simon Stafford, Rick Superstein, and Scott Zimmerman.  Stone Crab is Tim Daniels, Gary Graves, Karl Lessard, Robert Robinson, Simon Stafford, and Scott Zimmerman.

VMS, Christopher Blankenship, Glen Brooks, Jason DeLaCruz, Martin Fisher, Debbie Foste, Gary Jarvis, Michael Kelly, Brad Kenyon, Dan MacMahon, Dave McKinney, Bart Niquet, Dennis O’Hern, Tracy Redding, John Schmidt, Robert Spaeth, Russell Stewart, and Elbert Whorton.

For our ad hoc panels, Ad Hoc Aquaculture, Dan Allen, Jesse Chappell, Marianne Cufone, Dave McKinney, Robert Romaire, Robert Stickney, Ed Swindell, Richard Wallace, and Paul Zajicek.

For Ad Hoc Grouper, Glen Brooks, Jim Clements, Ken Daniels, Jr., William Deadrick, Martin Fisher, Ed Maccini, Tom Marvel, Jr., Dave McKinney, Ken Roberts, Bob Spaeth, Bill Tucker, and Donny Waters.  The Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper, the council voted to disband that committee, since their job has been completed.

Ad Hoc Review Panel for Red Drum, Harry Blanchet, Mike Buchanan, Grey Cane, III, Guy Davenport, Mark Fisher, Jessica McCawley, Mike Murphy, Ken Rose, Mark VanHoose, and Elbert Whorton.  For Ad Hoc Red Snapper and Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort Committees, the recommendation was to disband both committees, as their job had been accomplished.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for an excellent report.  We’ll move to the SSC Selection Committee and Mr. Simpson.

SSC SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The council selected the following individuals to be appointed to the SSC Committees, contingent upon completing the following: violations check, financial reporting, and other necessary administrative actions.  Pending those, these are the people that we have selected.

For the Standing SSC: Charles Adams, Luiz Barbieri, Harry Blanchet, Benjamin Blount, Shannon Cass-Calay, James Cowan, Richard Fulford, Doug Gregory, Read Hendon, Walter Keithly, William Patterson, Joe Powers from Louisiana, Sean Powers from Alabama, Michael Prager, Steven Szedlmayer, and Elbert Whorton.

For Special Coral SSC, Thomas Cuba, Richard Dodge, Judith Lang, Richard Ruzicka, and George Schmahl.  Special Coastal Migratory Pelagics (Mackerel) SSC, Jason Adriance, Karen Burns, Doug DeVries.

For Special Red Drum SSC, Mike Buchanan, Paul Cook, Jessica MacCawley, and Jim Tolan.  For Special Reef Fish SSC, Robert Allman, Barbara Dorf, Bill Lindberg, John Mareska, and Doug Peter.

For Special Shrimp SSC, Martin Bourgeois, Mike Brainard, Wade Griffin, Leslie Hartman, Karen Meador, Jim Nance, and William Sharp.  For Special Spiny Lobster SSC, Rene Buesa, John Hunt, and William Sharp.  For Special Stone Crab SSC, Theresa Bert, Tom Matthews, and Harriet Perry.

For our Finfish SAP, Harry Blanchet, Richard Fulford, Behzad Mahmoudi, Robert Muller, Debra Murie, Mike Murphy, William Peterson, Kenneth Rose, Mark VanHoose, and Carl Walters.  For the Shrimp SAP, Mark Fisher, Wade Griffin, Leslie Hartman, Jim Nance, and Bill Richardson.

Socioeconomic Panel, Lee Anderson, Hamady Diop, Wade Griffin, Stephen Holliman, Stephen Holland, Steve Jacob, Diane Keithly, Sherry Larkin, David Lavergne, John Ward, and David Yoskowitz.

Ecosystem SSC is Vernon Asper, Columbus Brown, Felicia Coleman, Ken Heck, David Hicks, Stephen Holliman, Behzad Mahmoudi, Joe Powers of Louisiana, Ken Rose, James Simons, Carl Walters, Priscilla Weeks, Wei Wu, and David Yoskowitz.

The Ad Hoc Marine Reserves SSC, James Bohnsack, Columbus Brown, Bill Causey, Felicia Coleman, Chris Koenig, Don Levitan, Walter Milon, Hal Robbins, and Frederick Whitrock.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council.  That completes the announcement.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  We appreciate all the people who are willing to serve and expressed interest in serving on both our APs and SSCs.  They provide a very valuable resource to this council with their advice to the council.  With that, we’ll move to Reef Fish and Mr. Minton.

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  On the agenda to Reef Fish, there was a couple of corrections.  Under Item IV, Gentner was not to make a presentation, but was the author of the CCA allocation analyses document reviewed by the SEP.  Under Item III, there was time added to allow industry representative Rick Marks to present a series of recommendations for Amendment 31.
On Draft Amendment 31, Ms. Lee gave a presentation on the turtle stranding data.  Mr. Atran summarized the comments from the Law Enforcement AP and Carrie Simmons and Bonnie Ponwith discussed the updates to the estimates of sea turtle takes.

All of the observed sea turtle takes in 2008 were from the voluntary program and so if that data is eliminated, the estimated 2008 sea turtle take is zero.  When the data is included in the estimates of sea turtle takes during the July 2006 through 2008 period of the observer program, the thirty-month total estimated take of sea turtles is 967.  When the electronic data is left out, the estimate based only on the reef fish and shark bottom longline observer programs is 861 takes.

Rick Marks spoke on behalf of Southern Offshore Fishing Association and Gulf Fisherman’s Association.  Although these groups felt that Amendment 31 is premature and unjustified, they provided a series of recommendations for actions, which are also included in a handout titled, “Reef Fish Longline Industry Position on Amendment 31”.

On Action 1, Modify Baits in the -- Mr. Chairman, let me ask you something.  Are we going to entertain the recommendations that they have made?  It might eliminate some of these other things that we’re doing if it’s acceptable.  I think Mr. Spaeth has presented some things that they’ve worked out.

Roy, I think you had talked to them and felt like it might work and so is that a possible alternative, rather than going through each of these here, or do we want to go through these and then come back to that or how do you want to handle it, Mr. Chair?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It seems to me we started out with Carrie going through the things and it would be appropriate to go ahead and go through and then if there are modifications to some of these to go ahead and offer those.  Is that agreeable to the council?

MR. MINTON:  All right.  Thank you.  Under Action 1, Modify Baits in the Bottom Longline Reef Fish Fishery, without opposition, the Committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 1, Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative to prohibit the possession of squid or squid parts on a vessel that has reef fish and longline gear aboard, unless the longline gear is “stowed appropriately”, defined below.
The definition of “stowed appropriately” is taken from Amendment 21, which allows transit of fishing vessels across the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps reserves provided gear is stowed appropriately, and is codified for the longline gear in 50 CFR 622.34(k)(4)(i) as follows: A longline may be left on the drum if all gangions and hooks are disconnected and stowed below deck.  Hooks cannot be baited.  All buoys must be disconnected from the gear; however, buoys may remain on deck. 

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion on the floor, along with a definition of “stowed appropriately”, which is a part of the motion, clarifying it.  Is there discussion about the motion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of the motion for Action 1, Alternative 2 to be the preferred alternative, prohibit the possession of squid or squid parts on a vessel that has reef fish and longline gear aboard, unless the longline gear is “stowed appropriately”, as defined below in the definition as part of the motion -- Go ahead, Mr. Riechers.
MR. RIECHERS:  The only question I have is that really wasn’t -- In the presentations from SOFA and GFA, the decision was, I think, to study the squid bait issue and not necessarily go ahead and prohibit.  My personal opinion is we may have enough to go ahead and leave that as the preferred.

I guess in that context, in discussion with Roy or Bonnie, are there going to be provisions that would allow us to actually maybe continue some study of that, so that we don’t eliminate that as an option from this point on?  Are you all going to work with them so that we actually could be running a trial, while at the same time have it prohibited until we get that information back to us?

DR. CRABTREE:  I can tell you this, if we prohibit squid bait, then in order to do tests with squid bait, the industry would require an exempted fishing permit.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That would not be prohibited though.  That would allow the opportunity to do it.

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we could issue an exempted fishing permit to some number of vessels, in order for them to go out and test squid bait.

DR. PONWITH:  One of the challenges is if we prohibit it and then we do some studies under the exempted fishing permit, presumably that would be with a subset of the full fleet and when you do that, then you start running into having to have a long duration study to get the sample size you need to be able to see if there are differences in the behaviors of those baits relative to turtle takes.  It’s kind of a catch-22 if you start making the sample size smaller.  It takes longer to reach conclusions.

MR. GILL:  As I understand it, this action will have no effect on the bi-op and that being the case, given the complexity this alternative seems to derive, I would like to offer a substitute motion that says, in Action 1, the preferred alternative is Alternative 1.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?  I’ve got a motion and a second to make Alternative 1 under Action 1 the preferred alternative.  Is there discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding that the environmental community did not want the vessels using squid.  Now, I’m not sure how many exempted fishing permits someone is allowed to give a vessel when they’re doing their studies, but that’s just something that I wanted to mention, even though we really do not -- We’ve got the data from the pelagic longline fishery.  I don’t care one way or the other, but I wanted to bring it to your attention that the NGOs did want us to prohibit squid bait until we do some tests and see that it’s not really doing anything as far as the interaction of turtles between squid and other baits.  I just wanted to mention that.

MR. GILL:  Given that this has no effect in the bi-op going out in this form, we can get the reaction of the public and everybody involved, whether it’s go or no go, and we can change it at the June meeting and it will have no significance one way or the other in terms of what happens with the bi-op.  I think we’re safe and this is a simpler form, given the complexities that both Roy and Bonnie have mentioned.

MR. MINTON:  I would just remind everyone that we’re setting up a document to go to public hearing and I really think if you’re going to public hearing that you want comments.  A no action is not going to get the kind of comments that we want.  If we think we may have to do this, then we really want to draw that out and let people tell us what it’s going to do to them and how it’s going to affect them.  If they see a no action and then we come around later on and put it on, they’ll feel like they’ve been misled, I think, Bob.  That’s my personal opinion.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t have a problem with it going out to public hearings.  I just know that we’re trying to pick preferred alternatives so they can do the bi-op, but if it isn’t going to have an effect, then I don’t have a problem whichever one you have as your preferred, but I think everybody is going to be analyzing what is this council’s preferred alternative.  I didn’t realize it wasn’t going to have anything to do with the biological opinion.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  The substitute motion is that Action 1, Alternative 1, be the preferred alternative.  All those in favor of the substitute motion please raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion fails.  That brings us back to the original committee motion.  We’ve got the original committee motion.

MR. PERRET:  I can offer a substitute motion.  My substitute motion would be that we not have a preferred alternative for Action 1.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to not have a preferred alternative for Action 1.  Is there discussion?

MR. SAPP:  Bonnie, would it be appropriate for us to hear you weigh in on this?  Is this inaction on our part going to affect what you guys have to look at when you’re doing the bi-op?

DR. CRABTREE:  Bonnie won’t do the bi-op.  The Regional Office does the bi-op and no, whether you select a preferred here, I don’t believe it will have any impact on the bi-op.  The reality is we don’t have any basis to know what this may or may not do.  This is really just based on anecdotal testimony that we’ve gotten and I don’t think this plays in very much to the bi-op.

MR. SAPP:  Thank you.  In that case, I’ll support Corky’s motion.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the substitute motion to not have a preferred alternative for Action 1, Modify Baits in the Bottom Longline Reef Fish Fishery, raise your hand; all opposed.  The motion carries.

DR. CRABTREE:  Alternative 3, the bait size alternative, I think the council either needs to give staff some guidance as to what bait size it is they should look at or we ought to remove this to Considered but Rejected, if we don’t think this is a viable alternative.  The way it is now, it just says to require a minimum bait size, but it doesn’t say anything about what that bait size would be.

I guess I haven’t heard anyone make any recommendations or anyone suggest this one and so I wonder if the best thing to do is not just to remove this to the Considered but Rejected.  I believe the Law Enforcement Panel said this was largely unenforceable, if I recall right.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  First, I would like to hear from Shepherd.

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I’m a little concerned with that.  You only have three alternatives as it is.  I would question the utility of picking a bait size, because I think much like the prohibition on the possession of squid bait, we have no basis for analyzing a specific bait size if you put it in there anyway.  At least that’s my understanding.

I think the analysis of it could be that no, it’s generally -- If you did implement this, it would be based on anecdotal evidence, as more of a feel-good measure, and I don’t know that you could get any meaningful benefit.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to make a motion that we move Alternative 3 to Considered but Rejected.

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second to move Alternative 3 of Action 1 to Considered but Rejected.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually have two reasons.  One, I really don’t know how you regulate the size of a piece of bait.  Number two, the less that staff has to go and have analysis done, the better.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?

MR. MINTON:  I think the Law Enforcement Panel also said that was unenforceable and so I agree.  It would be pretty tough.  I support the motion.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
DR. CRABTREE:  I would suggest then that we probably ought to rename this action, because really what this action now is to allow squid bait or prohibit squid bait.  I think we ought to ask staff to rename this action to something to the effect of Allow or Do Not Allow Squid Bait, so it’s more specific.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would you like to make that into a motion?

DR. CRABTREE:  If we need a motion, then I would move that staff rename Action 1 to be Allow or Disallow the Use of Squid Bait in the Longline Reef Fish Fishery.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second?  There’s a motion and a second to rename Action 1 to Allow or Disallow Squid Bait in the Longline Reef Fish Fishery.  All those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  Under Action 2, Restrict Longline Fishing in the Eastern Gulf, based on recommendations made in the industry presentation, the committee voted to add the following options to Action 2.

Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 2, Alternative 2, add a new Option d, EEZ between 27 degrees 30 minutes and 28 degrees 30 minutes north latitude.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion and the motion is that for Action 2, Alternative 2, add a new Option d, the EEZ between 27 degrees 30 minutes and 28 degrees 30 minutes north latitude.  Is there discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that the new Option d be -- Never mind.

MR. GILL:  If we’re going to try to implement the agreement between industry and NGOs, this action becomes superfluous and so I would vote against this motion at this time and urge the council to do so as well.

DR. CRABTREE:  I tend to agree with Bob.  The committee proposed to add this because the industry had recommended it, but as we heard in comment yesterday, the industry’s position has shifted some and so I don’t know that we need to add this at this point.  We could still come back later if we wanted to do this.  It is within the range of things that are in here.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, do you want to just take out the entire Alternative 2?

DR. CRABTREE:  No.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion please raise your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion fails.
MR. MINTON:  Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 2, Alternative 4, add a new Option d, July 15 to August 15.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion that for Action 2, Alternative 4, add a new Option d, July 15 to August 15.


MR. GILL:  The same argument applies to this motion as the previous one, that it’s now superfluous if we’re going to try to accomplish the agreement.  I urge we vote against it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would think the discussion with this is that it would just be another alternative to analyze, but as we didn’t remove the entire Alternative 2, we didn’t need that either, because what industry said is just close from thirty-five fathoms out, period, the entire eastern Gulf.  I don’t know why we needed the Alternative 2 in the document, but you all chose to keep it, but that’s just my comment.  It really doesn’t matter one way or the other to me.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional comment?  All those in favor of this motion raise your hand; all opposed raise your hand.  The motion fails.
MR. MINTON:  After the initial motion was made, based on industry recommendations, to recommend as preferred alternatives Alternative 2d (close EEZ between 27 degrees 30 minutes and 28 degrees 30 minutes north latitude), 3a (outside thirty fathoms).

However, there was concern whether a thirty-fathom boundary would provide a sufficient reduction in sea turtle takes.  A substitute motion was made to set the boundary at fifty fathoms.  Dr. Crabtree expressed concern that simply shifting the effort might not provide the reduction in sea turtle takes and what was needed was an actual reduction in effort.  By a vote of six to two, the committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 2 the preferred suite of alternatives be Alternatives 2d, 3c, and 4a.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that would have the preferred alternative be Alternative 2c, the entire Gulf east of 85/30; a new Alternative 3e, thirty-five fathoms; and Alternative 4a, June through August.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.

MR. GILL:  I think for clarification on Alternative 3 that it’s actually now 3d, because we eliminated the Option d that existed before.

MR. RIECHERS:  You haven’t eliminated it yet, because it hasn’t been voted on.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a substitute motion that the preferred alternatives be Alternative 2c; a new Alternative 3e, thirty-five fathoms; and Alternative 4a.  Is there additional discussion?
MS. MORRIS:  I would just like an answer to whether we can determine a thirty-five fathom line within the timeframe we have in the document.  We had some discussion about one of the other fathom lines taking a year to calculate and so I just would like on the record a little bit of discussion of how doable it is to determine a thirty-five fathom line.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, could you respond to that?

DR. CRABTREE:  We can come up with a line, I believe.

MS. VILLERE:  I’m confused and maybe Roy -- I thought that all of the discussion about this at the last meeting that we determined that to achieve the goals we were looking for in decreasing the turtle takes that we had to go to fifty fathoms.  Can somebody explain to me what’s changed?

DR. CRABTREE:  We’ve never said that you have to go to fifty fathoms in the long term.  That was the decision in the short term with the emergency rule request and I don’t believe that this, in and of itself, would be sufficient, but this, coupled with a limited entry program that brings effort down, may well turn out to be sufficient.  

I think we have to see what other things are, but I think if you limit entry and bring the number of vessels and the number of hooks in the water down enough, you could probably bring the turtle takes down.  I assume we’re going to look at that when we get to that action.

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, the NGOs got up yesterday and they put a map up in two places and they showed us by their data, FWC’s data, that there was no reason to close out to fifty fathoms.  Going by the different things that we have seen, both from industry and things that are in the document and documentation even from the NGOs that this is doable as far as lowering the catch of sea turtles, coupled with the endorsement program.
MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t want to characterize people’s statements too much, but I don’t think they indicated that this was the only place where turtles were.  I think they also indicated that they believed that turtles were outside these other zones, but the combination of the thirty-five fathoms with a complete closure from Cape San Blas over, at this point with the effort limitations that we’re going to address here in a little bit, that it was at least a doable option at this point.  We would have to look at it and we would be continuing to monitor it to see if we actually met the reduction goals.

I think this is still a work in progress.  I think we need to realize that.  We’re going to take our best shot over the course of the next hopefully just two meetings and then we will have to be monitoring this as we move forward.

MR. TEEHAN:  I think for clarification that any of these fathom contours that we’re looking at are not going to exactly be those contours and Shep or Roy correct me, but they’re going to be some sort of a line that’s drawn, lat/long, that will closely associated with those contours and am I correct?
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that clarification.

MR. SAPP:  If I can, I want to get back to Susan’s point, just because I want it to be a little bit more clear on the record.  Roy, when we were in committee meetings a couple of days ago, I thought you had made it pretty clear that the only way you felt comfortable that we were going to achieve the necessary moving target goal that none of us know what it is was through effort reduction, through reduction of the fleet.  Obviously at this point you feel like maybe there’s another way to get there.

I’m looking for guidance and I know I’m not going to get a yes or no answer, but am I understanding that you are beginning to feel comfortable that maybe we can achieve our goals by doing something other than a strict fleet reduction?

DR. CRABTREE:  What we heard in public testimony yesterday from the environmental groups and the fishermen did include fleet reduction.  It included limited entry.  I don’t think you can get where you need to be just by closing part of the area for a few months, but you may be able to get there combining this with limited entry.
Now, if you look at the proposal they made, the most significant feature of it is the limited entry, in my view.  We will look at this as best we can and try to figure out what this will do.  It, again, will require us to make assumptions about effort shifting and what will the fleet do.

Now, we started out in committee with a much smaller area closed for this period of time.  Someone said this is 9,000 square miles in public testimony yesterday and I don’t know if it is or isn’t.  I haven’t seen that number put down, but we’re certainly talking about an awfully big chunk of real estate and we’re going to have to look at it.

We won’t be able to assume that all of the effort that occurs inside of thirty fathoms is just gone.  I believe most of it will shift outside of thirty fathoms, but there still may be benefits for turtles and people have pointed out that most of the takes occurred in that zone, but exactly how we’ll factor this into the biological opinion right now, I don’t know.

The critical part of the proposal that I think the council is looking at and that was presented to us was fleet reduction, effort reduction, through limited entry and that, to me, still remains the central and most important piece of this whole thing.

I can’t tell you today, until we look at all this, what’s going to work or not, but it’s a pretty good starting point and it’s certainly, I think, moving us a lot nearer to where we need to be than where we were in committee the other day.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  Are there other comments?  Are we ready to vote?  All those in favor of this substitute motion for Action 2 that the preferred alternatives be Alternative 2c; a new Alternative 3e, thirty-five fathoms; and Alternative 4a raise your hand.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 3, Longline Endorsements, based on industry recommendations to create a 30,000-pound qualifier for a longline endorsement and to provide a more complete range of alternative qualifying weights, the committee voted to create the following additional alternatives.  
The committee also requested that in the public hearing document that the alternatives be in order by qualifying landings weight.  Thus, the alternative numbers may be rearranged in the public hearing document.  The preferred alternative will be based on the qualifying landings weight. 

By a vote with one opposed, the committee recommends, and I so move, that new alternatives be added as follows.  The numbering of the alternatives may be rearranged in the public hearing document.  Add a new Alternative 4 with a 30,000-pound qualifier and establish a longline endorsement to the reef fish permit.  A minimum annual average reef fish landings using longline gear of 30,000 pounds per permit will be required to qualify for a longline endorsement and the annual average landings will be calculated based on logbook landings.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

MR. RIECHERS:  Mr. Chair, I think our committee chair was reading a motion that’s a little further down and the one that’s on the board is the one next in the report.  However you want to do it.  We can go to that one and come back or you guys make the call on how you would like to try to deal with that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would you repeat that?  I was trying to do two things at once.

MR. RIECHERS:  Vernon accidentally missed, and it was right at the top of the page, a committee motion that was to remove Option d, sixty fathoms.  We can either go back to that or --

MR. MINTON:  I’m sorry.

MR. RIECHERS:  That’s okay.  However we want to do it here.  I think we can maybe dispense of that one real quick.  It’s up on the board.  I think everyone is in agreement that we would want to move that and that was the committee motion.

MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chair, let me read that.  By a vote with one opposed, the committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 2, Alternative 3, remove Option d, which was sixty fathoms.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion for Action 2, Alternative 3, to remove Option d, sixty fathoms.  Is there any discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  That brings us back then to Action 3, which I just read through.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  In looking at that, I was thinking in the committee that we had removed Option b, 1995 to 2007, on all of them.

MR. MINTON:  That does occur later on, but it should be taken out.  If you’ll read on down through there, under -- I think it’s just a couple of paragraphs and it starts off with “Roy Crabtree felt it was unnecessary”.  For the purposes of looking at this, I would just suggest that we ignore 1995 to 2007 and just look at the latter datasets.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Can we go ahead and strike that out at this point?

MR. MINTON:  We actually have a committee motion to that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I see it down there.  We’re getting ahead of ourselves again.  We’ve got a committee motion in Action 3 to add a new Alternative 4 with a 30,000-pound qualifying weight.  Then that would then be using the Options a and what’s now c, during the years 1999 to 2004 or 1999 to 2007, and then to add a new Alternative 5 with a 40,000-pound qualifying weight and, again, that’s using the time periods 1999 to 2004 and 1999 to 2007.  Is there additional discussion on this particular motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of this --
MS. WILLIAMS:  Did we want to pick a preferred so that it could be analyzed?  Later?  Okay, thank you.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  All in favor of this motion please raise your hand.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  We included the 40,000 in that also and so we’re good with that.  Here’s where we actually take this 1995 to 2000 out.  Dr. Crabtree felt that it was unnecessary to go back earlier than 1999 to determine landings qualifications and that going back further may not reflect current use of the resource.

Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that for Action 3 to eliminate Option b from all of the limited entry alternatives and that would be 1995 to 2007.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  All those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  A motion was made to make the new Alternative 4, the 30,000-pound qualifier, the preferred alternative, based on industry recommendations.  A substitute motion was made to make the new preferred alterative the 40,000-pound qualifier.  The preferred alternative was based on an opinion that this level would provide increased sea turtle protection, while still allowing enough longline vessels to qualify to maintain the industry infrastructure.
Ms. Williams felt that the information in the amendment on community infrastructure had errors and needed to be corrected.  Mr. Teehan questioned whether it was appropriate to pick a preferred alternative when two new alternatives have just been added but not yet analyzed.  The substitute motion of 40,000 pounds failed on a vote of three to three.  The original motion passed.
The original motion was by a vote of five to three, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred alternative be the current Alternative 4, 30,000-pound qualifier.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MR. GILL:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 5, a 40,000-pound qualifier.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we have a second?  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I just want to have a brief discussion about a question that Buster Niquet raised, which is that in Panama City Beach the boats are home ported west of the line where a longline endorsement would be required, but they fish east of where the longline endorsement would be required.  I just would like some discussion on the record about those boats that are home ported west of the line.  Are they included in this or not and how do we manage that?

DR. CRABTREE:  They would qualify, because this is just reef fish landings and it doesn’t specify where they have to come from.  The endorsement is required to fish with longline gear east of Cape San Blas.  They would qualify and they would have to have the endorsement.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I believe we were given some landings to look at and the 40,000 pounds is going to cut that fleet a little more than in half.  It substantially reduces that fleet.

MR. GILL:  Dr. Crabtree, would you clarify whether you think they’re going to have to apply for this endorsement or it will be automatically granted, based on landings?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think staff is going to need to add a couple of paragraphs of language to the document that will set up exactly how this will happen, but I guess my thinking now is we’ll just go through and determine who qualifies and we’ll mail them either notice that you qualify and do you want it or we’ll just mail them an endorsement.

I guess if you have some strong preferences how you want this to go, let staff know.  Otherwise, I think staff will just figure out what they think the best way to do it is and put it in the document and you’ll see it when we look at it again in June.

MS. MORRIS:  I just want to reiterate a point I made in the Reef Fish Committee discussion, which is that it would -- We would like the public hearing draft to, in the fishing communities discussion later in the document, to actually sort out by fishing community location how many boats would or would not qualify for these various endorsements.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I guess my question is -- Yes, we would have home port information and so that would be doable.
MR. MINTON:  I’m looking at page 37 of the document and there’s a table, 2.3.1, that says “Permit Frequency Distribution by Annual Average Reef Fish Landings Using Longline Gear” and I just want to make sure I’m correct here and, staff, help me out, please.  Under the 40,000 to 50,000 pounds for the 1999 to 2007, is that eighteen permits?  Steve, do you know?

DR. CRABTREE:  The eighteen permits is vessels that landed between 40,000 and 50,000 pounds.  If 40,000 was the qualifier, then it would be eighteen plus seventeen plus six plus seven plus four plus five.

MR. MINTON:  Assane, did you say fifty-seven?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, for 40,000, it will be fifty-seven permits.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Are we ready to vote?  The substitute motion is that in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 5, a 40,000-pound qualifier.  All those in favor of the substitute motion raise your hand.  The motion carries.
DR. CRABTREE:  Before we move off of this one, there’s some things we need to decide.  We have not, to the best of my knowledge, ever discussed transferability of these permits.  It is the council’s desire to have these permits transferable in the same sort of way that reef fish permits are and most of our other limited entry permits?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Some discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would say yes, because we’ve already heard from the industry how important these vessels are as far as supplying seafood and also the other action, we just reduced from 250 vessels down to like fifty-seven.  I think that it’s important that they be able to move them around and transfer them.

MS. MORRIS:  Something that endorsements allow is for effort to increase and so you could have a smallish longline boat that met this landings threshold and the endorsement could be transferred to a larger boat that had the capacity to catch a lot more fish, carry more gear.  That effort can be increased if you allow the transferability.  I just want that to be part of the discussion here.  We can’t assume that the boats that meet this endorsement will not increase their landings.

MS. WILLIAMS:  You have to remember these vessels are going under an ITQ and so in order to increase their effort, they’re going to have to have more ITQs.  I’m not concerned with them increasing their effort, because I know of the other amendments that are going to be taken in place of what we presently have.

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s a good point that Kay makes, but I still have some concerns about the point that Julie raised and so one way to address that would be to put a restriction on the transfers, that they can only be transferred to a vessel of equal or lesser length or tonnage or something along those lines.

That is done in the HMS regulations.  There, they only allow transfers to vessels that are no more than 10 percent more in length or 20 percent more in horsepower.  If you would like, staff could, I’m sure, come up with some options for you to put some sort of restriction on transfers, in order to prevent the capacity from going up.  I think you probably should ask staff to do that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, I still don’t understand the concerns.  We have told these people we’re throwing from fifty-seven to 250 of you out.  We’re closing you for three months for the entire Gulf, out to the thirty-five fathoms.  We have so many restrictions on them now.  I mean I don’t know who in their right mind would go and purchase a larger vessel, to begin with, but I also wouldn’t want -- I don’t know what kind of vessels all of these fishermen have, but I also do not want to tell them you’ve got a vessel over here and yours is in a lot of repair, but you can get a good deal on this one because it’s ten foot larger or five foot larger or two feet larger.  I just think that’s ridiculous.
MR. GRIMES:  I was just going to add that I think you almost have to have this limit in there.  Regardless of what the IFQ considerations are or whether somebody is likely to go out and upgrade, the fact of the matter is that IFQs are supposed to consolidate landings and it encourages the most efficient operations to harvest the most fish and the system you would be setting up by creating this endorsement would certainly allow for people to upgrade their vessels.

They could buy IFQ share from vertical gear boats.  If they could harvest it more efficiently, then they could be more profitable and there certainly is an incentive to do that.  Whether or not it’s likely to happen, it’s a possibility and I think if you’re going to take credit for limits in effort as a result of this measure, then you need some sort of cap to prevent them from upgrading.

MR. SAPP:  To my mind, I agree with Kay.  We shouldn’t be limiting the size of the boat that they can fish with.  I don’t think we need to worry about limiting the number of grouper they catch.  They’ve got a quota that they can’t exceed.  What we’ve got to be concerned with is how many turtles they’re catching.

Unless we wind up with a final plan that includes some oversight with observer coverage, I don’t think there’s going to be support for the plan anyway.  I think we’re going to be able to control the turtle takes somehow through the observer program that we’re going to put in place.  That’s my point.

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think you have to decide today whether you want to -- I think you need to decide and it sounds like you want the permits to be transferable.  I don’t think you have to decide right now do you want to limit transfers based on length, but what you do need to do is tell staff that you want them to put some options in there so that you can go out to public hearing and get the comment and then we can revisit that issue in June.

I do have concerns about it and I think Shepherd makes a good point that it -- If we end up letting fifty-five longline vessels in and five years from now those vessel permits have been transferred to larger boats and they’ve then bought up more IFQ shares, you could have more longline effort than you thought you would have and that’s going to lead you to more turtle problems.

I think it is a valid concern, but let’s at least ask staff to put some options in there to allow transfers and an option that would limit the transfers to vessels of equal length.  We don’t need to pick a preferred on it, but then we can go out to public hearing and revisit that issue when we come back in June.

MR. RIECHERS:  Since we do have some difference of opinion on this, I’m going to actually move that we ask staff to create options that deal with transferability and effort shifting.  I’m going to leave it fairly broad and if I get a second, I’ll explain why.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second?  I’ve got a motion and a second.

MR. RIECHERS:  We have some tension here because we’ve got an IFQ program and we’re taking a subset of this particular longline industry, based on a geographic region, and we’re trying to constrain just a portion of that within that context of that geographic region.

As Mr. Sapp indicated, it’s not about the fish catch.  It’s about a bycatch that’s going on.  We’re not cutting the fleet down to fifty-some-odd vessels.  We’re just determining which fifty-some-odd vessels can fish in that particular area during that particular time.

As this moves forward, we’re going to have to deal with this issue of transferability.  I believe they should be transferable, but I also share the same concerns that Julie and Dr. Crabtree speak to.  I’m not necessarily believing that the effort cap that Dr. Crabtree is referring to works in this fishery, because I’m not certain that length of vessel applies to longline length and number of hooks, et cetera, in this particular case.

I think we need to allow staff some flexibility in how they shape this as they work with industry to have some discussions about how this may or may not work.  We need to allow a little flexibility, because it may not be length of vessel that we’re looking at here for our cap.  It may be something else, but I think we do need to consider it.  We may not get it completely right, but we ought to have it in the document as we go out.

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Robin.  I don’t know if length of vessel is the controlling thing here either.  It would affect the hold capacity and how many fish you could put in it.  I’m not saying we need to do this, but we need to consider this and look at it.  I’m going to support Mr. Riechers’s motion.

MR. SIMPSON:  I agree with Ed and I agree with Robin.  Getting the staff to analyze this is fine, but I think we have lost sight of what you’re trying to do here and you’re into trying to change the business practices of these vessels.  There’s efficiency and there’s safety at sea and there’s a good buy on the market that comes around and here you are saddling additional regulations.  I think we go too far.

MS. VILLERE:  I think I agree with Robin, but I wanted to ask Roy -- I think that we saw some numbers about this the last time when we talked about the emergency rule and stuff, but do we know about how long a fleet reduction will take to reduce the turtle takes?  I think there were some numbers, but I just don’t remember.

DR. CRABTREE:  As soon as you reduce the number of hooks in the water, you’ll reduce the turtle takes at that point.  Is that what you’re asking?

MS. VILLERE:  How long will that take?  Was there an estimation done?

DR. CRABTREE:  To get this put in place?  That depends when we take final action on this.  We can probably have this in place about six months after you take final action.  If we were able to take final action in June, we could potentially have this in place by the end of the year.  If it’s August, then I would guess it’s going to be more in the timeframe of March or April.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Roy, that’s news to me.  I thought that we were going to be able to take action in possibly June and August and wave some things and we weren’t going to have this closure for the rest of this year.  By God, you might as well just throw your hands up and say you’re out and forget it.  That’s ridiculous and I’m not through, by the way.  That’s the first time I’ve heard this.

DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, you’re misinterpreting what I said.  I didn’t say the closure is going to be until then.  I said when can we have Amendment 31 implemented and there aren’t any things I can wave.  Amendment 31, the council will vote on it and submit it to the Secretary.  We then have to publish a Notice of Availability and there will be a sixty-day comment period on it and there’s going to be a proposed rule and a final rule.  Those steps are going to take place and that generally takes on the order of six months.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  That tells me then if I generally takes six months that these guys are looking at a six-month closure.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I just said that I did not say that that means how long they are going to be closed.  That is an issue with the emergency rule.  I am talking about when Amendment 31 will be implemented.

MS. WILLIAMS:  Okay, that’s fine.  I have to agree with Mr. Simpson.  We are not trying to reduce effort as far as the catch of fish.  We’re trying to reduce effort of turtles.  With the actions we’ve already taken, we are doing that.  If we’re going to have observers on the vessels and when they reach X amount of turtles and that fishery is going to be shut down, then there’s no reason to put restrictions on transfers.  We’re trying to stop interaction with turtles.  I think sometimes we get what we’re doing in effort management with fish confused with what we’re trying to do here with turtles.

With the red snapper endorsements, I don’t remember anything about where they couldn’t transfer those.  We’re treating this sector differently, in my mind, by even considering this.  If you want to waste staff time and have them analyze all of this and slow this document down, then okay, Roy, do that.

MR. GRIMES:  There seems to be a lot of confusion over this and the point of the longline endorsement is you have longline effort and longline effort results in turtle takes.  In order to limit turtle takes, you’ve got to reduce longline effort.  That’s the whole point of having the endorsement.
If you set up an endorsement that limits longline effort and them allows transfer that will result in that effort increasing without the number of vessels owning the endorsement increasing, then one would expect that the number of turtle interactions would also increase proportionately with that level of effort increase.  This is intended to address that problem.  It’s perfectly logical.  How you go about doing it is up to staff to decide, but that’s the basis for this.

MR. RIECHERS:  If my seconder will accept, probably a better wording of the motion on the board is actually “effort shifting and expansion” I guess is how we would want to term that.  I just want to make that clear, because your point highlighted that I used the word “shifting” and it’s not necessarily shifting, but it’s expansion back in that area.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You want to take the word “shifting out”?  Okay.  We’ve got a committee motion and we’ve discussed it and the motion on the floor is to ask staff to create options that deal with transferability and effort shifting and expansion.  All those in favor of the motion please raise your hand.  The motion carries.  We’re going to take about a ten-minute break here and we’ll resume at 10:30.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I lost my chairman.  Can somebody see if Vernon is out there?  We’ll have to wait a minute.  We need to get our committee chair back.  Ms. Williams, Vernon is not back and could I get you to take over this committee report until he returns?
MS. WILLIAMS:  With all of the discussion -- Roy, where are you wanting -- I don’t see a motion on the board.  The chairman is asking me to take over for Vernon and I don’t see any motion on the board and I’m asking -- 

DR. SHIPP:  Kay, we’re in the middle of page 4.

DR. CRABTREE:  Before we leave this action, we have selected a preferred alternative of the 40,000 pounds, but we have not selected an Option a or c, which is the time period.  One is 1999 to 2004 and the other is 1999 to 2007.

MR. GILL:  I move that the preferred time period be Option c, 1999 to 2007.

MS. WILLIAMS:  The motion has been seconded.  Is there any discussion?  Hearing no discussion, the motion carries.

DR. SHIPP:  Kay, are you going to take this or do you want me to take it?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Why don’t you take it.

DR. SHIPP:  Okay.  In order to better reflect the geographic area of concern, a motion was made to rename Action 3 and that’s the motion on the board.  Any discussion on this motion?  Any opposition to this motion?  Hearing none, it is adopted.  Okay, Kay.

MS. WILLIAMS:  What did we ever do with the vessel transferability thing?  Did we all agree to just let staff do that editorially?  Okay, we did.  I see Steve shaking his head yes, that we agreed to let staff do that.  That brings us now to Action 4.

MR. GRIMES:  Did we cover the committee motion to change the name of Alternative 3?  Okay and I’m sorry, but I must have missed out on that.  I would ask, just for clarity, that it be to read “Longline Endorsements to Fish East of Cape San Blas”.  As Ms. Morris mentioned earlier, it doesn’t matter where your vessel is home ported.  If you want to fish east of the line at Cape San Blas, you must have this endorsement.  That would include deepwater grouper and shallow-water grouper and what have you, but to fish with longline gear east of that line, you’ve got to have the endorsement.

DR. SHIPP:  Can staff insert that language, Steve, into that motion?  I don’t think we need another motion.  It’s just an editorial change.  We see that our committee chairman is back now and so, Vernon, when you get settled, we are on Action 4, Observers and Electronic Monitoring.
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Vice Chair.  Under Action 4, a motion was initially made to select Alternative 2b the preferred alternative.  There was a substitute motion to select in Action 4 2b.  However, with the lack of available funding, they were concerned about NMFS not having enough funding.  By a vote of five to three, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the Preferred Alternative for Action 4 be Alternative 2.  
I’m not going to read all the way through that.  It should be in your document, but, Mr. Chair, the preferred alternative from the committee would be Alternative 2.

DR. SHIPP:  We’ve got that on the board.  Is there any discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to offer a substitute motion and it’s to require commercial reef fish longline vessels to carry observers to document sea turtle takes at the scientifically adequate level to be determined by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center.  If I get a second, I’ll give my explanation.

DR. SHIPP:  Is there a second?  Okay.

MS. MORRIS:  The explanation is that the way this is currently structured, it’s kind of having a bycatch quota of sea turtles in mind and there’s trigger points in it that would shut the fishery down when we reach that particular level.  The discussions that we’ve been having in the Reef Fish Committee meeting about the percentage of observer coverage and all that seem to be shifting the emphasis of this action to be more getting better data on the gear interactions and the level of sea turtle takes and not so much have it be a quota that would shut the fishery down for the year.

I had a conversation with Assane that emphasized the importance of not undermining the IFQ ending the race to the fish by adding a race to catch as many fish as you could before the turtle quotas shut the longline fishing down for the year.  That seemed to be moving in the opposite direction of what we wanted the IFQ to do.

Because our discussion was focused on this 7 percent observer coverage, I think what we’re really trying to do is this, get more data on the sea turtle takes and learn more about the interactions and get up to an adequate level for the scientific value and not so much a sea turtle bycatch quota approach.  That’s why I’m offering this substitute motion.

I also had a conversation with Jennifer Lee in which she indicated that the biological opinion most likely will require an increased level of observers in this fishery and that NOAA Fisheries would be required to pay for that and so this seems like it’s more in tune with what we expect the biological opinion to require.

DR. CRABTREE:  Julie makes some excellent points.  I believe that Alternative 2, with these triggers, is not workable really, except at 100 percent observer coverage, because at any lower level, the time lags involved will make this difficult.

Really, if you look at the substitute motion, that is essentially what you already have.  If you eliminate Action 4 out of the document, then what you have is the fleet is already required to carry observers and they’re mandatory and the scientifically-adequate level will be worked out in the biological opinion.  Really, if you just took Action 4 out of this, what you have left is mandatory observers at a level of coverage that will be determined by the biological opinion.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Hearing Dr. Crabtree’s discussion, I would move that we move 2.4., Action 4, Observers and Electronic Monitoring, to Considered but Rejected.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would that not be a substitute motion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  A substitute motion.  Do I have a second?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll second it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree seconds.  We’ve got a motion on the floor to move Action 4 to Considered but Rejected, to move it to the Considered but Rejected section of the document.

MS. WILLIAMS:  If I may, right along with what Roy said, is they’re already required to take observers.  The Southeast Fisheries Science Center is going to determine how many observers are going to be needed, along with the new biological opinion on the takes.  We’re basically requiring an action in here that they already have anyway.  To me, it’s just more things for the staff to analyze, that’s all.

MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, this is unrelated to my previous request to have the floor, but this motion is out of order.  This does not relate to either the substitute or the prior motion.  It’s a totally different category and I think we need to address the original motion and the substitute before we get to this, but I would like to have the floor if we get back to the other motion.
MS. WILLIAMS:  Excuse me, but how is it out of order if we’re talking about observers and that’s what we were talking about in the prior substitute motion.  We were talking about requiring observers and so tell me how that’s out of order, Mr. Gill.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Gill, would you elaborate a little further?  I’m confused.

MR. GILL:  What we were trying to address originally was the preferred motion on carrying observers and Julie offered a substitute addressing that particular action.  We’re now talking about taking alternatives out of this action, which is unrelated to the intent of the substitute motion or the primary motion.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I see your point.

MR. GRIMES:  If I might opine on this, it seems to me you’re talking about picking preferred alternatives for Action 4 and this is talking about removing Action 4 from the document.  It seems perfectly germane to me.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would you repeat that?  I didn’t quite hear.

MR. GRIMES:  I just said this is talking about removing the entire action from the document, which is going to negate the need to pick a preferred alternative for it certainly.  It seems perfectly germane at this time to take up this before you deal with the prior motions.  If this passes, then there’s no need to go back to anything else.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I agree.  We’ll continue and we’ll vote this motion up or down and then should this pass, that will negate the need for choosing a preferred alternative.

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would just say, for a second while I have the floor, when the IPT put this together and developed the notion of having a quota or a hard cap on the number of turtle interactions, in order to functionally monitor and enforce and actually have that cap, you had to have some real-time monitoring to know what interactions were occurring in the fishery.

Now, I guess I don’t remember the discussion relative to the percent coverage of trips, but as Dr. Crabtree mentioned, to effectively do this -- This is identical to what they have for the shallow-set longline fishery in Hawaii and it’s mandated to have 100 percent observer coverage.  That’s the only way to know real-time what the fleet is catching and know when that trigger is reached and the fishery needs to be closed.

Some of the discussion yesterday, which spun off into 6 percent or 7 percent observer coverage, seemed to really get away from the issue.  If you’re not going to have 100 percent observer coverage or some other mechanism that is real-time that would automatically trigger a closure of the fishery, based on whatever percent coverage you have, then there’s really no point in doing this.  I guess that I think, personally, that this is -- If you’re not going to go all the way, which we apparently do not have the funds now, nor do we foresee being appropriated the funds to implement, this seems perfectly reasonable to me.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  As I understand it, currently you do have the authority to put observers on there and you can make the decision as to how many observers you can afford to put.  Is that correct, Dr. Crabtree?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, Amendment 22 established a mandatory observer requirement in the reef fish fishery and so Bonnie has the authority to select vessels and if they’re selected, they have to carry an observer.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  In my simplistic thinking, if we approve this, then you do have the authority to do it and set a level at which it would be done.

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and the biological opinion will almost certainly specify some terms and conditions for the fishery, among which will be observer coverage at some level that is judged to be sufficient to monitor the turtle issue.

MS. MORRIS:  I guess I can see the wisdom of Kay’s motion, but it also seems like the existing Amendment 22 that Roy is talking about covers the whole reef fish fishery and isn’t focused on sea turtle takes.  I think that it’s legitimate in Amendment 31 to reiterate the council’s request that there be observer coverage in the longline sector, specifically focused on sea turtle takes and not as a bycatch quota trigger, but just as part of our effort to address the specific catch of sea turtles as bycatch in the longline fishery.  I’m going to vote against this motion.

MR. GRIMES:  I would suggest that the council could certainly indicate that desire in the discussion of the document via a motion at the meeting, but you don’t need an entire action to go through and have alternatives and analyze a bunch of stuff that you’re not even really meaningfully going to be able to analyze anyway, I don’t think, especially since you already have the authority to implement it.  To me, it seems like a lot of work for not much benefit.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’ve had adequate discussion.  I think our intent is to know that there is the capability of observer coverage and that the National Marine Fisheries Service has -- The biological opinion will influence how that coverage will be implemented.  With that, I would ask those in favor of the substitute motion to move Action 4 to Considered but Rejected to raise your hand; all those opposed.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, I think that takes us down to Action 5 then, Modify Fishing Practices and Gear.  Based on the recommendations of industry representatives and the Law Enforcement Panel that limiting is unenforceable and the industry recommendation that total hooks, rigged and deployable, could be an enforceable alternative, a motion was made to replace the hooks per mile options in Alternative 4 with total hooks per vessel options.  
A substitute motion that was considered but rejected was that given that the law enforcement felt that alternatives were unenforceable.  However, committee members felt that at least some of the alternatives could be enforced.  Law enforcement members in the audience added that a total hooks requirement would be more enforceable than hooks per mile.  The substitute motion failed by a vote of one to six.

Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 5, delete the contents of Alternative 4, Options a, b, and c, and replace it with 500, 1,000, and 1,500 hooks per vessel.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t really know if we need to limit the number of hooks.  They’re going to use the same amount of hooks that we already have in the analysis, unless we just tell them, but it doesn’t make sense for somebody to go out there and only fish with X number of hooks, especially when you are cutting the fleet down to fifty-seven vessels.

There’s something in Magnuson that says that efficiency is something that we need to also consider when we’re talking about fish and if we’re going to National Marine Fisheries Service and the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and protected resources, they’re going to really cover what the acceptable level of turtle takes are.  They’re going to have observers.  We really cannot analyze the hooks that we’ve got down here.

Myself, later on, I would like to see some research on hook timers, which is primarily, I think, will help, but I just don’t know that this is going to do anything.  I would like to hear a little more discussion on it.  Do you think it’s going to help, Roy, to do this?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Dr. Crabtree, would you address that point?
DR. CRABTREE:  I think this is a better alternative than the one that’s currently in the document, which is number of hooks per statute mile.  That, we had real enforcement issues.  I believe enforcement has said this is enforceable and I think the concern is that these vessels not go out and start putting more hooks and more line out.

In the end, the measure of effort we’re using is hooks in the water and so you’re trying to get at limiting the number of hooks.  Kay, I don’t know if we want to do this or not, but I think it’s perfectly reasonable to put this alternative in for consideration and go out to public hearing and I do agree that this is a better alternative than the one that’s currently in the document.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of this motion please raise your hand; all opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  By a vote of four to three, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 5 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Is there any additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor raise your hand.  The motion carries.

DR. CRABTREE:  Do you as a council want to retain Alternative 3, which limits soak time?  I believe we haven’t heard much support from that.  Enforcement, the Law Enforcement Panel, have all, I think, told us that it’s a real enforcement problem.  

It seems like you can get at soak time maybe more effectively with mainline lengths.  That has enforcement problems as well, but I think it’s a little more manageable.  I guess my question is, would you consider removing Alternative 3 to Considered but Rejected or is there interest in retaining that in the document?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Would somebody like to make a motion to that effect?

MR. GILL:  I’ll move that we move Alternative 3 to the Considered but Rejected.

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there additional discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  Based on an industry recommendation to consider a mainline length limit of five miles, the following motion was passed.  Without objection, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 5, Alternative 2, add Option d, which would be five miles.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  There was a question that arose based on different comments of whether we were talking about statute miles or nautical miles.  Based on responses from the audience that the change should be in nautical miles, we directed staff to change that.  I guess we would just say unless there is objection, then we’ll have staff change all of the mileages to nautical miles.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there any objection to giving staff editorial license to make these corrections?  Okay, Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  Under Action Item 6, Modification to the Framework Procedure for Setting TAC, the proposed modifications to the framework procedure include changes to incorporate setting of ACL and associated measures and numerous changes to update outdated provisions and terminology in the procedure.  Dr. Crabtree agreed that the framework procedure needs to be fixed, but there may be other changes that could also be made to it.  He suggested at this time that no preferred alternative be selected.  By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that no preferred alternative be selected for Action 6.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  You have a committee motion that no preferred alternative be selected for Action 6.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  Council staff had arranged, pending council approval, public hearings in Panama City and Madeira Beach, the same locations used for the scoping meetings.  By consensus, the committee recommends, and I so move, that public hearings for Amendment 31 be held in: Galveston, Texas; Larose, Louisiana; Biloxi, Mississippi; Panama City, Florida; and Madeira Beach, Florida.
It was also noted that from Alabama if we heard that there was quite a bit of interest that we would suggest a position there and Florida had the same -- Was it Florida or Texas?  They wanted the same consideration, that if there was additional comments needed or areas that they would be allowed to add those later on.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  First, do you want to add an Alabama site, Vernon?

MR. MINTON:  No, we have a couple of longliners, but I believe they can go to the Biloxi site.  I talked with Ms. Walker and she agreed.  I didn’t ask Dr. Shipp, though.  It’s okay, he said.

MR. TEEHAN:  Having looked at the home port information provided to us yesterday, I would like to add a public hearing site in the Middle Keys and I’ll leave that to staff to choose whether the best site would be Marathon or Islamorada or somewhere in that area.  There’s about twenty vessels that are in that area that would be impacted by this action.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think this would be an amendment to the motion to add a Middle Keys hearing.

MR. RIECHERS:  Given some of the information we’ve gotten, I’m a little concerned that Galveston is not going to cover us, but since it is mainly dealing with the eastern Gulf, I’m still going to leave it in the Galveston area, but it is going to be in La Marque, after visiting with some folks, which is in the Houston/Galveston corridor.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion with some friendly amendments to add La Marque, Texas and the Middle Keys and that site is to be determined by the staff.  To get all this done, we may have to clone Carrie, but we’ll figure out some way to do that.  Is there any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the amended motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  Following the committee conclusion, we recommend to the full council that it be approved for public hearings.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion to approve the document for public hearing, Amendment 31 for public hearing, as modified.  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
Mr. MINTON:  We got a Socioeconomic Panel Report.  Dr. Keithly presented a summary of the March 26 and 27 SEP meeting, which included a review of an allocation analysis of gag and red grouper prepared for CCA by Brad Gentner.  
After reviewing a presentation by Dr. Gentner and for reasons detailed in the SEP summary report, the SEP concluded that the information presented in the paper is insufficient to conclude that the 100 percent allocation to the recreational sector of gag and red grouper would be justified.  

The SEP made a recommendation that the council consider rights-based allocations to the recreational sector.  Their reason for making this recommendation was that a rights-based system which grants quota shares to both the recreational and commercial sectors would provide incentives which result in equal marginal values across uses.

Dr. Diagne discussed the SEP review of the DOC Fisheries Economics of the U.S. report.  He explained that this report has no policy implications, but is an informational report for the public.  Allocation Issues for Gag, Red Grouper, Greater Amberjack, and Gray Triggerfish -- 
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Hold on just a minute.  Go ahead, Dr. Shipp.

DR. SHIPP:  I don’t know if this is the appropriate time to bring this up or not, but there was discussion amongst several of the members about the presentation that Dr. Nelson made and the handout that CCA provided regarding -- Actually, it is an economics idea and at the time, Dr. Nelson requested an opportunity to make a presentation to full council.  I would move that we invite Dr. Nelson to the next meeting to give a presentation on that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a motion and a second.  Is there discussion?

MS. WILLIAMS:  We probably wouldn’t have to invite him to do that, because he’ll probably be here anyway, but my discussion would be are we going to let everybody that comes up with a paper be able to give a presentation at the next meeting?  If we are, then as other papers come in, they will be giving their presentation.  We can’t show preference.  

I just want to make that clear and make sure that that is your intent.  I have no problem if you want Dr. Nelson.  I think we’re all smart enough to read it.  I think we know what it says, but if you need to give him -- If you want him to give us a presentation, that’s fine, but just be aware that when other people come up then we’re going to have to extend that same courtesy to them.

MR. SAPP:  We’ve listened to presentation of papers from the for-hire sector.  We’ve not gotten much in the way of ideas from the not-for-hire recreational sector.  We’ve been begging for some input from those folks and we’ve got an opportunity to hear input in regards specifically to that sector and I don’t think we should ignore it and I wouldn’t mind if we had some other people present some additional options papers for us to explore at some future point.

MS. WILLIAMS:  If I may, that’s why we develop APs, so that we can hear a broader selection of views.  Yes, while he represents a small sector of the entire recreational fishery, just make sure that we have those panels balanced, because we will be putting together panels.

MS. MORRIS:  I know I’ve been talking about this book “Evolving Approaches to Managing Marine Recreational Fisheries” and I wanted to bring it up again at this point and say that in combination with further understanding the CCA proposal, which this motion suggests, I think it would be really valuable for us to invite one of the editors of this book.  
It’s Donald Leal and he served on our IFQ panel.  He’s from Montana, but he specializes in these kind of rights-based fishing programs and this volume that he edited includes highly respected economists actually suggesting approaches to use these fish tags and other approaches, days fishing rights, specifically for the Gulf of Mexico.
There’s also papers in the volume that talk about setting up systems where rights-based and catch shares programs can move back and forth between recreational and commercial sectors.  I would offer an amendment to this motion that we invite Donald Leal, the editor of this volume, to come to the council meeting and talk about all of these programs that are reviewed in this book that might be applicable to the kinds of things that we’re talking about.  That’s an amendment, that we invite Donald Leal to address these issues at the next Reef Fish Committee meeting.
MS. WILLIAMS:  I’ll second that.

DR. SHIPP:  Julie, is this in addition to?  I would accept that as a friendly amendment.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other comments?  I’ll comment in that I thought we were trying to establish a procedure, policy, whatever that when we had these types of reviews to have them done before the appropriate committee and then have that committee come back and report to the full council.  As you know, I don’t think I’ve attended a committee meeting in the last three years anyway that we didn’t have the full staff here, but I would prefer to do it in the committee and then let that committee come back.  I can’t change your motion, but if somebody would like to offer a --

DR. SHIPP:  It says to the Reef Fish Committee.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I’m sorry.  I stand corrected.  The motion then reads to invite Dr. Nelson of CCA to the next Reef Fish Committee meeting to give a presentation on “Is there a better way to manage U.S. shared commercial and recreational fisheries?” and to also invite Donald Leal to address these issues at the next Reef Fish Committee meeting.  Is there additional discussion?  

MR. ATRAN:  Just for clarification, when we send out the request, are we going to ask Dr. Leal to give a presentation or do we just want him here to participate in the discussion and answer questions?

MS. MORRIS:  This is to ask him to give a presentation.

MR. ATRAN:  I’ll get with you later on exactly what we’re asking from him.

MS. VILLERE:  I just want to ask before we vote, Julie, would you email the whole council the title of the book?  I’m not familiar with it.  Thank you.

MS. MORRIS:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  In addition to just the title, could we get someone on staff, Charlene or someone, to email us where the book can be purchased or ordered or whatever?  

DR. SHIPP:  Amazon.

MR. MINTON:  Okay.  Thank you.  Allocation Issues for Gag, Red Grouper, Greater Amberjack, and Gray Triggerfish, Assane noted that the allocation discussion report in Tab B-5 was a continuation of providing information to the council on catch history, current status and historical distribution of catch between sectors in the four stocks addressed in Amendment 30A and 30B.  
He then discussed alternative methods of allocation, including catch-based, negotiation-based, valuation-based, and market-based approaches.  The first three of these methods are single event and not self-adjusting methods.  The fourth, market-based, approach is a broad approach that puts the resource to the highest valued use and is self-adjusting by market forces.

The committee discussed a handout from CCA titled -- We just went through that.  Ms. Morris felt that the council needs to stay with a catch-based allocation process until the strategies and valuations are developed that are needed to support a market based approach.  Susan Villere stated that the council members had only just received the CCA paper and suggested that the CCA paper be discussed at the next council meeting.

Status Report on Gag/Red Grouper Update Assessment, Mr. Atran reported that the gag/red grouper assessment update workshop had been convened two weeks ago for a four-day session.  This proved insufficient time to complete the task.  
The workgroup members and Science Center are still examining recruitment indices and conducting base and sensitivity runs and projection runs.  The analysis is expected to be completed in time to present the results to the SSC and AP in early June and to the council in mid-June.  In the future, the council should consider scheduling longer assessment update workshops or scheduling a data review prior to the assessment workshop.
Since the analysis is incomplete, no status determination or catch level recommendations have yet been made.  However, preliminary results suggest that both gag and red grouper are in worse shape in 2008 than they were in 2004.  
Under Discussion of a Reef Fish IFQ Amendment, Mr. Gill noted that we now have or are about to have red snapper, groupers, and tilefish under IFQ systems.  Under the new ACL/AM amendments that are being developed, we will soon have catch limits set for all of the reef fish species being managed.  He felt that this was an appropriate time to begin development of an IFQ system for the remaining reef fish stocks that could be put in place soon after ACLs are implemented. 

By a vote of six to two, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the council initiate action to encompass all remaining reef fish species in the management unit into a commercial program compatible with the existing red snapper and grouper/tile fish IFQ programs.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to offer a substitute motion to take the word “commercial” out of there, out of this particular motion.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Would you provide some rationale, Mr. Teehan?

MR. TEEHAN:  I think the discussion that we had during the Reef Fish Committee was that we wanted to start looking at transferability of IFQ between the sectors and I think that putting the word “commercial” into this kind of dictates that we look at strictly an IFQ program for the commercial sector and not consider transferability amongst sectors.  I would welcome some discussion or some feedback on that.

MR. SAPP:  As we go forward or if we go forward with this proposal, at some point we’re going to be appointing an advisory panel, I presume, to provide recommendations to the council and I would certainly like for that advisory panel to include people across all the sectors and not just from the commercial sector.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion?

MR. GILL:  I have to speak in opposition to this motion.  I am in agreement that we need to be looking at the recreational sector for such a program.  In fact, we have just discussed that.  However, in terms of initiating an action, I believe it’s way premature.

We don’t have accountability measures and we don’t have knowledge enough about the recreational sector to effectively do a rights-based management system and I recognize that that will come and I would support that, but to tie an action to that now is premature, which says that we won’t get to a commercial one for years.  The intent of this is to take the first step on the commercial one and it’s got a lot of difficult issues and I don’t deny that.  I don’t quite know how we’re going to do all this either, but to tack on something that is at this point intractable I think is way premature and I do not support the motion.

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not convinced that it’s intractable.  I can think of ways you could do it.  For example, you could set up the provision that would allow municipalities and fishing organizations to organize a tournament that they want to hold over a period of a few days.

You could require that they have a representative of the state wildlife agency agree to be the weigh master and they could then lease red snapper IFQ shares, for example, and then fish those.  All the fish would have to come to the weigh master, who could then go into the IFQ system and enter them all in.

It seems to me that would be accountable and it would be -- No one would be forcing any commercial fisherman to lease unless he wanted to and it would expand some fishing opportunities.  I think there are ways that the Act allows you to do this and I think it’s time that we started thinking more creatively about that.

Bob, I don’t think it is intractable.  I think there are ways you could do this and you could have it be accountable.  We keep dancing around this issue, but I think the time is now to start really thinking outside the box and try to do some of these.  I think I’m going to support the motion.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I wouldn’t mind seeing both commercial and recreational up there, but I do have to agree the discussion was that we’re really not ready yet with the recreational sector.  We know we do have components of the recreational sector that is against these type programs.  I would hate to see us wait, because it could be years before some of the recreational industry is going to want to come onboard of this type of program and I don’t want to see it stalled if we hit that.

Now, as far as saying -- Transferability, you can put that in any program without putting recreational up there.  You just basically say transfer it to whoever you want to transfer it to.  You don’t have to go and develop a whole brand-new program.  I would say both commercial and recreational or just commercial.  I don’t care.  I don’t see this as not allowing transferability with the recreational sector, but what I do see is I see it stalling and the commercial sector not having it.  If it remains this way, I’m going to vote against it.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like the committee motion without this amendment is a fairly discreet and timely task and it would be to gather up the other reef fish species and somehow work them into the two existing IFQ programs.
The other task that we seem to be talking about is a larger, less well defined task at this point in time.  I think after we have the discussions and presentations at the next meeting that we’re talking about that we would be in a better position to figure out how we want to move forward with the initiating action on moving things, the market-based allocations and the catch share of fish tags approach to the recreational sector.

I think we should stick with the committee motion on the commercial side and figure out at the next meeting how we initiate the action that we want to initiate for the broader application of these ideas.

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m sorry, but in my simplistic way of looking at things, I don’t think this locks us into commercial or recreational or it’s got to be both in order for this thing to go through.

I think taking the word “commercial” out of this motion simply gives us the latitude to consider a rights-based program and if it’s not timely and if we don’t have accountability measures for the recreational and we proceed down the path of setting up a reef fish IFQ and it only goes commercial, that’s fine.  I don’t think this locks us into having to go one or the other or both.

MR. RIECHERS:  I certainly agree with Mr. Teehan and that was my question in committee to Mr. Gill and, of course, he responded that he thought we could do both of these and talk about transferability between sectors.

I think all the motion does is give us the latitude and the ability to actually set around this table and start actually thinking about it, instead of just thinking about ways to put it off.  I think we ought to at least make that attempt.  We can have options as we move forward within the document that may or may not get us where we want.  There’s always the no action.

In addition to that, I think one of the things we keep getting lost sight of is that we have to have accountability measures in place in 2010 and 2011.  I can guarantee you this document is not going to be out of this council by the time we have to have those accountability measures in place.

I think it’s time we go ahead and we start thinking about it around this table and certainly I think those presentations that Julie referred to at the next meeting will be helpful in that respect, but we’ve just got to start putting some time and thought processes into it and the only way to do that is to start tackling it and start thinking about creative ways to get it done.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  I think we’ve had adequate discussion on this point.

DR. SHIPP:  Call the question.

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  The question has been called and there’s a second.  All those in favor of calling the question say aye; opposed.  The question has been called.  We have a substitute motion on the floor to initiate action to encompass all remaining reef fish species in the management unit into a program compatible with the existing red snapper and grouper/tile fish IFQ programs.  All those in favor of the substitute motion raise your hand; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  Mr. Gill suggested that a LAPP Advisory Panel be created to advise the council on all those related matters.  However, other committee members felt that it was premature.
Discussion of Creating Ad Hoc Recreational Catch Accountability and Reporting APs, Ms. Morris noted that the council has been active in working to develop new methods to improve data collection and reporting in the recreational reef fish fishery and suggested that one or perhaps two APs be created to assist the council in these efforts.  She stated that she would have a motion ready on this subject for the full council session.  We don’t have any motions here and so I would defer it to you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you and I’ll recognize Ms. Morris.

MS. MORRIS:  I feel like -- I don’t have a motion.  What I was hoping we would talk about at this meeting would be establishing APs to work on the recreational rights-based kinds of management measures that would improve management certainty in the recreational sectors and that we would also begin to work on the market-based allocation approaches.

I feel like we’re making progress towards that goal in the presentations that we’ve now scheduled for the Reef Fish Committee on the CCA proposal and Donald Leal’s presentation and that maybe at the end of those discussions we could again revisit should we have an ad hoc AP of participants in the recreational fishery to advise us on how to develop this kind of program, but this doesn’t seem like the moment to do that.  It seems like we should wait.  I will bring this up again after we hear those presentations at the next Reef Fish Committee meeting.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  I think it would be very appropriate.  We will begin to focus on these issues and I would ask that each of you maybe give some thought prior to the next council meeting as to who and what type of people and what type of expertise that we would need on those APs.  With that said, Mr. Minton.

MR. MINTON:  Under Other Business, the Red Snapper Recreational Fishing Season, Dr. Crabtree stated that his staff has completed analyses of the 2008 red snapper catches reported in MRFSS, Texas Parks and Wildlife Department, and the headboat survey.  In 2008, the recreational fishery caught 3.65 million pounds of red snapper, which exceeded the 2.45 million pound recreational quota by 1.2 million pounds.

In order to keep the 2009 recreational harvest within its quota, NMFS has projected the following closure dates for the fishery.  August 2, assuming that Florida adopts a June 1 to September 30 season in state waters, Texas continues a year-round state open season, Louisiana, Mississippi and Alabama adopt compatible regulations, and federally permitted for-hire vessels are required to comply with the more restrictive of state or federal regulations when fishing in state waters.  August 14 if Florida adopts a compatible closure and the remaining states continue as above.
Mr. Teehan stated that the red snapper season is not on the commission’s agenda for its current meeting and so the earliest that Florida could consider a change is at its next commission meeting is June.  The commission will be addressing the marine fishery issues on Thursday and he will report back to the council on Friday.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Teehan, do you have some guidance for us?

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, my commission met yesterday on marine issues and I’m sure most everybody already knows this.  It’s all over the websites and so forth, but they voted to proceed to a final public hearing in June, it will be June 18 in Crystal River, to go consistent with the proposed federal season of June 1 to August 14.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that information.
MR. MINTON:  Amendment 29, the Grouper/Tilefish IFQ Issue, Dr. Crabtree reported that an issue has come up regarding the allowance for a vessel to land up to a 10 percent overage on its last trip once it has fished its quota shares.  He was concerned, is it the council’s intent that the overage be allowed for each quota category or only when all quota shares controlled by that fisherman have been fished?  
Under the all shares scenario, an example of a situation that could arise is that a fisherman who owns two vessels would only be allowed the overage once the second vessel has filled its quota.  Given that the intent of the overage allowance is to eliminate waste from regulatory discard mortality, it would seem to make more sense to allow the overages to apply to each category.

Without opposition, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the intent of the 10 percent overages is to apply to each category of allocation.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion?  Hearing no discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  On Longline Emergency Action Rule, in light of industry recommendations and analyses for Amendment 31 that suggested that prohibiting fishing in the EEZ 27 degrees 30 minutes and 28 degrees 30 minutes north latitude from June through August could account for up to 72 percent of observed sea turtle takes,  Ms. Williams suggested that the council’s previous emergency action request to move the longline boundary to fifty fathoms and prohibit reef fish longlines east of Cape San Blas once the deep-water grouper quota is reached may be too harsh and unnecessarily disruptive to the fishery.  
She made a motion that the council submit a new request for an emergency rule for longlines in the reef fish fishery to prohibit fishing in the EEZ 27 degrees 30 minutes and 28 degrees 30 minutes north latitude up to fifty fathoms from June through August.  
She felt that this action would provide a substantial drop in sea turtle takes.  However, Dr. Crabtree responded that he felt that simply shifting effort may not reduce takes and that to reduce sea turtle takes, there needs to be an actual reduction in effort and the motion failed on a voice vote.
MR. GILL:  While we’re on that subject, Mr. Chairman, I have two motions I would like to offer for consideration.  The first one is that I understand that as it stands the emergency action is for a six-month closure inside of fifty fathoms and in order to lift that early, that requires a joint NMFS/council action.

To set in motion the council side of that, so that we don’t get into a situation where he’s looking to do it and we have to do a special meeting or conference call or something, I would like to offer a motion that it’s the council’s intent that the emergency action be lifted as soon as possible.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there discussion?

MR. GILL:  The motion is that it’s the council’s intent that the emergency action be lifted as soon as possible.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there discussion?

MR. GRIMES:  I had some discussions with Mr. Gill about this and I think what he’s looking for or I guess what I would be looking for is that essentially the council concurs or would concur with the agency’s determination that the emergency rule could be terminated at a date earlier than the 180-day timeline, but that’s contingent upon some determination relative to sea turtles being made that reopening the fishery will not result in jeopardy to those turtles which we’ve been interacting with.  That’s what you mean by “as soon as possible” and I guess I would ask that you change the motion to say that the council would concur with the agency’s determination that the rule be terminated earlier than the expiration of the rule.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Mr. Gill, do you want to wordsmith this a bit to maybe accommodate that?

MR. GILL:  I would be happy to accept any friendly modification by Mr. Grimes.

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would word it that the council concurs with the agency’s determination that the emergency rule be terminated prior to expiration of the statutory time periods.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there a second?  We have a motion and a second.

MR. GRIMES:  The council would concur.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We have a newly wordsmithed motion on the floor that the council would concur with the agency’s determination that the emergency rule be terminated prior to the expiration of the statutory time period.

MR. SAPP:  Roy, I’ve got to have some help with this one.  We’ve got Amendment 31 that we hope we can implement, but it will probably be spring of next year at best.  We’ve got existing rules that are in place right now and we’re going to be under an emergency rule, conceivably starting in June.  If we terminate the emergency rule, does that not put us in a situation where we’re back to the existing rules at that point?

DR. CRABTREE:  No, because to terminate the emergency rule, we’ll have to have a completed biological opinion that will have to say it’s okay to terminate the rule and it will have a new incidental take statement and that’s what will happen.

Also, it’s going to take us a while to get the DEIS out.  When we come back to the June meeting, we likely will be in the comment period on the DEIS.  You could decide to take final action on Amendment 31 before the end of the comment period on the DEIS.  That is not your normal practice, but you have done it before and legally, there’s nothing that precludes you from doing that and these are exceptional circumstances, because of the urgency of this.

If you did that, then the regulations for Amendment 31 could go in place sooner than that, but basically what you’re telling me here is that if we can complete the biological opinion and if that biological opinion determines that opening up the fishery before the end of the full extent of the emergency rule is okay and is not a jeopardy, then you agree that that is what we should do and I think that’s fine.  It’s all predicated on a complete biological opinion which would reauthorize the opening of the fishery.

MR. MINTON:  This sounds an awful lot like if everything comes together, we’ll open the parachute before we hit the ground.  I don’t quite see the need for this.  I know the agency will do that, but if it makes everybody feel better, we’ll vote for it, but I just think that it’s something that Roy and his agency would do.

DR. CRABTREE:  We can only terminate a council-requested emergency rule with the council’s concurrence and so at some point, you will have to agree with us that terminating the rule is appropriate.  What you’re doing now is saying that if these circumstances we talked about happen, you agree in advance that opening the fishery is what you want.  If you don’t do that, then we would have to have a meeting of some sort in order for you to do that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Is there additional discussion on the motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion that the council would concur with the agency’s determination that the emergency rule be terminated prior to expiration of the statutory time period raise your hands; all opposed same sign.  The motion carries.

MR. GILL:  Phyllis, could you put the other motion on?  I think this is, in some sense, a feel-good motion.  I think it’s ongoing as we speak and I’m not intending to malign the agency whatsoever, because I think that’s exactly what they’re doing, but given the significant impact on the industry, I would like to go on record that that’s what we’re looking to do and do it as soon as possible and I urge support of the motion.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do I have a second for the motion?  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there discussion?

MR. SAPP:  That’s nice and pretty, but I can’t imagine that it’s really going to have any effect on how quickly staff moves with this.  Am I mistaken, Roy?

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re going to move as quickly as we can.  If you want to reinforce that with this motion, that’s fine.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The motion carries.
MR. MINTON:  Wilde Paper on Venting, Dr. Crabtree noted that the briefing book contains a reprint of a paper by Gene Wilde that analyzed several studies on venting fishes and concluded that venting may not help survival and may even reduce survival of released fishes.  
The author recommended that venting fish should not only be discouraged by fishery management agencies, but that this practice should be prohibited, rather than mandated.  The paper was submitted as a comment to the South Atlantic’s proposed venting tool requirement and as a result, that proposal was rejected.

Dr. Crabtree commented that he was aware that there were several concerns and criticisms of the paper.  He suggested that the council may want to revisit its venting tool requirements and that perhaps the paper should be reviewed by the SSC.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes the report of the Reef Fish Committee.
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.

DR. CRABTREE:  Do I need to make a motion that we request the SSC to review this paper or is that understood from the report?

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  It would reinforce it.

DR. CRABTREE:  I move that we request the SSC to review and provide us comments on the Wilde paper at their next meeting.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second.  Is there discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is to request our SSC --

MR. SIMPSON:  I don’t have any objection, but I was just wondering -- There’s a few other people that have some expertise with venting that maybe we could send this to also, Karen Burns and Mote Marine Lab and some of those folks.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Just as a point of interest, I checked with our field crews and in collecting brood stock, we use venting very frequently and we have 100 percent survival with our fish that we’ve been collecting.

MR. TEEHAN:  To Larry’s point, this might be a subject that the Outreach and Education AP might want to discuss and analyze, because I know the State of Florida’s outreach folks are heavily involved in venting and looking at different devices and so forth and so is Florida Sea Grant and I imagine Sea Grant Gulf-wide.  We may want to expand this a little bit.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Do we need to amend the motion or do we know that the intent is to include several of the more prominent groups, Sea Grant particularly?

MR. MINTON:  Why don’t we just request that individuals with information on this provide that information to the SSC?  I know I’ve done a lot of venting for brood fish and Dr. Shipp has also and from what I can see, it’s a very, very useful practice.  I’ll be glad to supply what we have and I know Dr. Shipp can contribute to this, too.

MR. ATRAN:  It almost sounds to me like you would like the SSC to do kind of a more full-blown review of venting in the scientific literature and if that’s the case, it might be that we might want to defer this to another SSC meeting, because I was checking and we’re getting a pretty full agenda on the June one.  We’ve got to review Amendment 31 and I think we’re going to have some ACL stuff and we’re going to have some other things for them to review in June.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That’s a good suggestion.  What is the council’s desire?  Are you ready to vote this up or down?  I think our intent is to do it and whether we do it at the next SSC meeting is a debatable issue, whether we put it on the agenda for this one.  Is that okay with the council?  Okay.  Having said that, the motion is to request the SSC to review and provide comments on the Gene Wilde paper on venting fishes.  All those in favor of the wordsmithed motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.

MR. MINTON:  I have concluded, sir.

OTHER BUSINESS
CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  That moves us to Other Business.  Under Update on SEDAR Streamlining Process, Bonnie, do you want to add any comments to your previous comments relative to that subject?

DR. PONWITH:  No, Mr. Chairman.  That’s pretty much the update.  We’re working on the materials right now to get the materials to the Steering Committee in advance of the meeting, so they have ample opportunity to review them, and we hope to be in a position to make some decisions at the Steering Committee in the first week of May.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Just for your information, the SEDAR Steering Committee meets in a few weeks and so we will be taking that up at the SEDAR Steering Committee meeting.  I would call your attention to Tabs Q, R, S, and T, which are reports, and then the next item to be discussed is the cobia stocks.

DR. SHIPP:  Cobia are very, very important to the recreational industry and we have a seventy-five-year time series on cobia catches in tournaments and the last four or five years, it appears that there is a significant decline in the average size of the winning cobia.

This may be an artifact.  It is only a few years and I also hear that off of Texas and Louisiana there seem to be plenty of cobia.  I just don’t know, but it’s such an important fish that I would like the council to consider a request to move up the stock assessment on cobia.  I don’t know when it’s scheduled or even if there’s one scheduled now.

Bonnie, you may know, but if there’s not one scheduled, I would request that or I guess make a motion that we request the Science Center to consider an update on the cobia stock assessment at the most appropriate time.

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  We’ve got a motion and a second to request the Science Center to consider an update on the cobia stock assessment.  Is there discussion?  
MR. FISCHER:  Dr. Shipp, are you requesting an update on the stock assessment or a stock assessment?

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Fischer, I don’t know what the status is, whether one has been performed in the last five or ten years.  I just don’t know and so whichever is appropriate in the view of the Science Center.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what you really need to do, Bob, is have the council request that the Executive Director and the Chairman bring this up at the SEDAR Steering Committee meeting.  We have one in a few weeks and see if we can work this into the schedule, because that’s really where we would have to figure this out.

DR. SHIPP:  If we could modify the motion then to request that at the upcoming SEDAR meeting they consider whether a stock assessment for cobia is practicable.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Does the seconder agree to that?  Okay.  Is there any other discussion on this?

MR. TEEHAN:  I think this is a good idea, Dr. Shipp, and I’m glad you brought this up.  We’ve been getting some concerned comments from the Panhandle in Florida about cobia.  I think Captain Mike Eller yesterday, in his public testimony, indicated that this was an issue and so I would support this.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed.  The motion carries.  The last item that we had on our Other Business was research needs and Kay Williams.

MS. WILLIAMS:  I would just -- It really doesn’t have to be a motion, but I would like to see the Science Center do some type of research on this idea of not using squid versus fish or whatever else it is, mackerel or whatever they use in the grouper fishery to try and stop the interaction with the turtles.

I don’t really even think that’s the answer.  I don’t think that’s enough research.  They may want to test some theory as far as the mainline length and the -- I think there was an idea someone had about some hook timers and I would like to see something done with hook timers as to how maybe that could help the industry as far as the interaction of the turtles.  

I believe I’m just hearing that they are testing that or they’re going to test that, but if they’re not, I would like to see that done, but I also think we need to -- Since the turtles are having difficulties as far as the nesting goes, we need to have some observers on all the vessels, to make sure that those incidental take statements are correct.

I spoke with Jennifer and she recalls being here and everyone say we’re not catching that many turtles by all sectors.  Well, we knew it was self-reporting and we knew it was anecdotal information.  She went with it and now we’re sitting here in trouble.  I think we need observers on all vessels to document the interaction with the sea turtles.  If we could look at doing some of those things, I would appreciate it.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that input, Kay.  Are there any other items of business to come before the council?

MR. SIMPSON:  A very quick one.  We do this big thing on enforcement every year and it’s got tables and pictures and maps and stuff and it becomes too ungainly for the enforcement guys.  We publish this every year.  What I passed around is a mock-up that we’re going to do at the request of the Enforcement Committee.

It’s going to be on waterproof paper with ink not smearing and they can put it in their pockets.  It’s something that they requested.  I was walking out the door and they handed that to me and so I thought you all might want to see that.

CHAIRMAN MCILWAIN:  Thank you for that information.  Is there any other business to come before the council?  Seeing none, I’ve got a couple of comments I would like to make.  I said this yesterday and I think this has been a landmark council meeting.

It’s been a real pleasure to see our fishing industry and our NGO groups and the council all come together and try to solve a really serious problem and our industry to keep the industry viable and protect our resources, both fish and turtles.

I would also like to express my thanks to our staff, who have done an outstanding job pulling this together.  I welcome aboard our new Executive Director.  We’re anxious to get him there and so we’ve started indoctrinating him now and get him onboard and start moving forward.

I would like to wish Dr. Leard a speedy recovery and get him back onboard and get our full staff up and running and I just think this has been a very, very productive meeting and I thank all of you for your input, support, time, and effort.  With that, we stand adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:50 a.m., April 17, 2009.)
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